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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                      (4:55 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

4 afternoon, everyone.

5             ALL:  Good afternoon.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to

7 call Case No. 14-PRO-00074, Good Hope Deli &

8 Market located at 1736 Good Hope Road, S.E.,

9 License No. 93974, in ANC-8A.

10             And this is a Protest Hearing

11 regarding a substantial change application

12 from a Class B License to a Class A License.

13             Okay.  Why don't we start with

14 introductions for the record, starting on our

15 right, yes, with the applicant.

16             MR. LEE:  Good afternoon, Board

17 Members.  My name is Kevin Lee.  I'm

18 representing S & A Deli, Inc.  Next to me is

19 the owner of the establishment and applicant.

20             MS. SNYDER:  My names is Seres

21 Snyder, Good Hope, S & A Deli Incorporated,

22 owner.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

2 over here?

3             MS. CLARK:  Good evening.  My name

4 is Barbara Clark.  I'm the Chair of ANC-8A and

5 8A02 is my Single Member District in which the

6 deli is residing.

7             MS. FULLER:  My name is Greta

8 Fuller.  I'm the Vice Chair of 8A and

9 representative of 8A06.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Your

11 name is Greta?

12             MS. FULLER:  Fuller.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Fuller. 

14 Okay.  And what's your position?

15             MS. FULLER:  Vice Chair and ANC

16 Commissioner.

17             MS. CLARK:  And community --

18             MS. FULLER:  And community --

19             MS. CLARK:  -- protestant.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

21 are Vice Chair of what?

22             MS. FULLER:  ANC-8A.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  ANC-8A. 

2 Okay.  So I just want to clarify, are you

3 representing either ANC-8A or a group of 10 or

4 is Ms. Clark representing both and you are

5 just here as a participant?

6             MS. FULLER:  Resident.  She is --

7 you are representing, right?

8             MS. CLARK:  I'm representing 8A

9 per se, but Commissioner Fuller also signed

10 the protest.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MS. CLARK:  So she is one of the

13 persons that did sign it as a community person

14 as well.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's fine. 

16 I just wanted to, just up front and for the

17 applicant's sake as well, understand what the

18 role or your role was going to be, just so

19 that we are clear.

20             So, Ms. Clark, are you going to be

21 representing the protestants as a whole?  Like

22 with respect to cross-examination or opening
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1 statement or any of the legal activities that

2 we have here?

3             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I will.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

5 are the representative.  Okay.  Fine. 

6             And when I walked in, I understand

7 Mr. Silverstein was going over some of the

8 time issues with you all, 90 minutes.  So you

9 are fully briefed on that.  Do you have any

10 questions on that?  Okay.  

11             All right.  Then and are there any

12 preliminary issues before we start the

13 hearing?  Okay.  I think, Mr. Lee, you have

14 participated in a protest before, right?

15             MR. LEE:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

17 you have too, Ms. Clark, right?  So you know

18 the process.  I don't need to go through what

19 the procedure is?

20             MS. CLARK:  No, I haven't.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You haven't? 

22 Oh.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

7

1             MS. CLARK:  This will be my first

2 actual Protest Hearing.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

4 all right.  Let me just -- 

5             MS. CLARK:  I did my impression.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'll

7 give you a brief overview on that then.

8             The applicant has the burden of

9 proof in this case.  Okay?  And what happens

10 is we hear from our Investigator first.

11             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Who has

13 written the investigative report that you all

14 should have a copy of.

15             MS. CLARK:  I don't.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't

17 have a copy of that?  That's unusual.  Do you

18 have a copy, Mr. Lee?  You don't have?  We

19 will get you one then.  It's the

20 Investigator's report.

21             MS. CLARK:  That might not be his

22 fault, because my --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I've got one. 

2 Oh --

3             MS. CLARK:  -- email has been

4 acting up.  I had to get it fixed today.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

6 the Investigator is going to be testifying

7 based on his report or her report, whoever it

8 is.  Okay.  And what happens is the Board asks

9 questions first.  That's the Board witness,

10 basically.  And then the applicant and then

11 the protestants can question the Investigator

12 on their testimony.

13             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  And when the

14 Investigator is done, then the applicant will

15 put on their case, their witnesses, their

16 documents.  You will get to cross-examine and

17 the Board will get to ask questions.

18             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

20 then when they are finished with their case,

21 then it's your case.

22             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where you put

2 on your witnesses and any documents.

3             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then at

5 the end, we have closing arguments, wrapping

6 up, you know, each side's arguments.  Okay. 

7 And I would say about opening argument and

8 closing, they are not required, so, for

9 instance, we are going to start with opening

10 arguments before the Investigator, I'm sorry. 

11 And if you don't want to make an opening

12 statement, you don't have to make it now.  And

13 you also could make it before you put on your

14 first witness.

15             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's the

17 option.  Okay?

18             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any questions

20 about that?  If you have any questions, really

21 feel free to ask me as we go along.

22             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then

2 let me just say also before we start, just so

3 we have a feel for what is coming ahead, how

4 many witnesses each of you may have.  I know

5 you already identified some in your PIFs, but

6 sometimes that changes before the hearing. 

7 And so just for us to get an idea of what's

8 ahead.

9             MR. LEE:  Well, we have five

10 original witness on the list.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Five?  Yes.

12             MR. LEE:  I'm missing today.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. LEE:  And one instead of the

15 witness, he wanted to submit a letter.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are going

17 to want to substitute one?

18             MR. LEE:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why

20 don't we just wait until -- well, you can

21 identify that now actually and we will see if

22 that's an issue.
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1             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want

3 to tell us who is testifying and who you want

4 to substitute?

5             MR. LEE:  So first witness will be

6 Seres Snyder.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MR. LEE:  Second witness Eugene

9 Howard.  Third witness is Thomas Tamaree,

10 that's all three, four pickups.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

12 it?

13             MR. LEE:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

15 right.  Ms. Clark?

16             MS. CLARK:  We have -- our first

17 witness, Deborah Akwei.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

19             MS. CLARK:  Stuck in traffic.  She

20 called me.  She is --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your case

22 won't come on for a while, so that's okay.
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1             MS. CLARK:  Oh, okay.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Just how many

3 witnesses do you think?

4             MS. CLARK:  We have one, two,

5 three, four, five, six.  Right now, we have

6 six.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 the other points I want to make and then we

9 will move into the hearing is that if a

10 witness is going to testify, basically, to the

11 same thing another witness said or to a lot of

12 it, they can adopt that testimony.  They can

13 say, you know, I testify to the same thing as

14 she said.

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you will

17 save time that way.

18             MS. CLARK:  Oh, okay.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then if

20 there is anything different, they can add

21 that.  Okay.  All right.  Why don't -- do you

22 have something, Mr. Silverstein?
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1             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Since neither

2 of you have done a hearing before, the opening

3 statement, the best way we put it is, you tell

4 us what you are going to tell us.  Then during

5 the case, you tell us what your case is.  In

6 the closing statement you tell us what you

7 told us.

8             So the opening statement you come

9 in and say we are for this and we are going to

10 show you A, B and C.  And then you bring on

11 your case.  So you don't argue the case now. 

12 You don't have to waste your time on that. 

13 It's just basically telling us what to watch

14 for.  It's giving everyone a road map as to

15 what the cases are.  Thank you.  Good luck.

16             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And one more

18 point to that is opening statements and

19 closing are not evidence.  The evidence that

20 we will consider will be when people testify

21 under oath and if we accept documents as

22 evidence.
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1             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

3 We're ready to go.  Okay.  So is our

4 Investigator here?  Mr. Apraku?  Is that you? 

5 Okay.  Oh, I'm sorry.  Opening statements

6 first.  Mr. Lee?  Thank you.  Okay.  We are

7 ready for you.

8             MR. LEE:  Yes, thank you.  Owner

9 will testify existing deli and close her

10 business in August 2005 and the ABC Board

11 approve its current Retailer B License in June

12 2014.

13             The establishment currently sells

14 deli and grocery items with beer and wine. 

15 The establishment is located on a mixed

16 commercial and residential area.  The area is

17 densely populated.  The majority of the

18 customers are from the neighborhood and they

19 travel by foot.

20             People living near the

21 establishment already have access to our

22 store, which is originally purchased in D.C. 
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1 There is only one liquor store, trading name,

2 Union Liquor more than 700 feet away.

3             So owner was aware of all the

4 responsibilities that comes with an ABC

5 License.  There is an ABC manager who has

6 knowledge of ABC Rules and Regulations.  They

7 attended the ABRA Fake ID Training before. 

8 Owner had voluntarily attend the ANC meetings

9 since last year on a regular basis.

10             We are willing to negotiate a

11 voluntary agreement including mediation

12 session, but the protestants did not even talk

13 about the voluntary agreement at all, so we

14 come to today.

15             The establishment have well-

16 maintained without any violation history, so

17 we strongly believe that granting the

18 application is proper and will not

19 detrimentally impact the community.  Thank

20 you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

22 So, Ms. Clark, do you want to make an opening



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

16

1 statement now?

2             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I do.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MS. CLARK:  In talking to the

5 homeowners in the area, that they are

6 definitely against another liquor store being

7 so close.  There is a liquor store a block

8 away and they cannot -- they are still trying

9 to figure out why there should be another

10 liquor store that close.

11             And they are not in favor of it

12 and we are not in favor of it.  So, you know,

13 I know that this is profit maximizing for

14 businesses, but the after effects of what they

15 are doing, how it affects our neighborhood. 

16 They go home to Virginia or Maryland.  They do

17 not be around for the after effects.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

19 you.  Does that complete your opening

20 statement?

21             MS. CLARK:  Well, we also feel

22 that when they start selling liquor that that
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1 will draw another type of crowd, which would

2 probably establish more parking and more

3 loitering and all kinds of other people coming

4 around to panhandle and sell some other

5 things, prostitution, etcetera.  When people

6 are drinking, certain things happen.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MS. CLARK:  May I add something?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

10             MS. CLARK:  Reverend Thompson has

11 another meeting, but she did write a letter

12 and she will probably have to leave before we

13 get to testify.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

15 Sometimes we take witnesses out of order if

16 there are certain exigent circumstances.  Mr.

17 Lee, do you have any problem with that?  Is

18 this someone who would testify quickly, the

19 Reverend?

20             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MR. LEE:  I have objection.  Not
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1 objection, but I have to review it, because on

2 the witness list for them as a reverend has

3 mental health specialties.  So he is qualified

4 for -- as to liquor or whatnot?  So I don't

5 know about the letter.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is this

7 Reverend Wanda Thompson we are talking about?

8             MS. CLARK:  She is here, yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Oh,

10 she's a --

11             MR. LEE:  Yes, it --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, she --

13             MR. LEE:  -- isn't evidence.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- only if

15 they are going to qualify her as an expert,

16 which I doubt.

17             MS. CLARK:  No, she is not, no.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  She is just

19 going to talk as a --

20             MR. LEE:  Yes.  Just talk about

21 ordinary things, it's okay.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.
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1             MR. LEE:  But as an expert

2 witness, we have to review --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

4             MR. LEE:  -- the qualifications.

5             MS. CLARK:  She is not an expert

6 witness.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  She is

8 not being offered as an expert.

9             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

10             MS. CLARK:  She has a church in

11 the area.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

13 have no objection to her giving her testimony,

14 at this point?

15             MR. LEE:  No.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why

17 doesn't she come on up then?

18             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  Reverend

19 Thompson?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I need to

21 swear you in, even though you are a Reverend. 

22 All right.
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1 Whereupon,

2              REVEREND WANDA THOMPSON

3 was called as a witness by the Protestant, and 

4 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

5 witness stand and was examined and testified

6 as follows:

7             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Yes, I do.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

9 Thank you.  Okay.  

10             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Shall I just

11 read the letter?

12             MS. CLARK:  Can she just read her

13 letter?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

15             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

16             REVEREND THOMPSON:  

17             REVEREND THOMPSON:  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it --

19 okay.

20             REVEREND THOMPSON:  All right. 

21 Thank you for the opportunity.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We can't hear
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1 you.  Did you start because I couldn't hear

2 anything.

3             REVEREND THOMPSON:  No, I just

4 said thank you for the opportunity.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

6                DIRECT EXAMINATION

7             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I write this

8 letter to add my voice to those in our

9 community who oppose the granting of a liquor

10 license to Good Hope Deli at 1736 Good Hope

11 Road, S.E.

12             While I recognize the right of

13 individuals to pursue a business, I'm

14 concerned about the addition of yet another

15 place to purchase liquor within such a small

16 radius.  Businesses do not often see the after

17 effect of their sales.

18             The easy availability of alcohol

19 in our community serves as an enticement to

20 the most vulnerable in our community.  Youth,

21 mentally ill, those who are unemployed and

22 seniors.
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1             We have a moral responsibility not

2 to offer substances that impair the judgment

3 of our community.  We do not need liquor

4 available on every corner or every other

5 corner.  All one needs to do to understand

6 this is to see individuals attempting to

7 loiter in the park at Good Hope Road and

8 Minnesota Avenue, S.E., which sits across from

9 our church or on sidewalks.

10             School children must pass by these

11 stores on their way from school or to the

12 library at 18th and Good Hope Road, S.E. 

13 Behaviors of those who are inebriated in

14 public can be unsettling.  Alcohol can

15 disinhibit its user, sometimes adding to

16 hassling or heckling behaviors.

17             Our community already suffers from

18 litter and used drug paraphernalia.  We add to

19 this now alcohol containers.  At a time when

20 so many individuals are experiencing so many

21 economic and personal hardships, there may be

22 a tendency to self-soothe by ingesting
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1 alcohol.  Yet, this often makes the problem

2 worse.

3             I hope you will listen to the

4 community and deny a liquor license.  And I

5 say respectfully, Revered Wanda Thompson,

6 Pastor of the Ambassador Baptist Church.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now,

8 does that complete her testimony?

9             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Yes.

10             MS. CLARK:  Yes, it does.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

12 Do you have any cross-examination, Mr. Lee?

13             MR. LEE:  So is she going to ask

14 for verification about -- she going to answer

15 my question?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can --

17 her -- if your questions will go to her

18 testimony, then, yes.

19             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  She can

21 answer those questions.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

3             MR. LEE:  Have you been inside the

4 business?

5             REVEREND THOMPSON:  No.

6             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Where do you

7 live?

8             REVEREND THOMPSON:  On Minnesota

9 Avenue, S.E.

10             MR. LEE:  How far away from the

11 business?

12             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Three blocks. 

13 Three or four blocks.

14             MR. LEE:  So where do you

15 shopping?

16             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Where do I do

17 my shopping?

18             MR. LEE:  Yes.

19             REVEREND THOMPSON:  At the Safeway

20 and other stores, depending upon what I'm

21 purchasing.

22             MR. LEE:  So you --
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1             REVEREND THOMPSON:  But I don't

2 purchase alcohol.

3             MR. LEE:  -- waiting now for

4 opportunity to monitor this place like ABC-

5 related issue, loitering, littering.

6             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I have enough

7 opportunity to monitor the after effects.

8             MR. LEE:  Yes.

9             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I see people

10 walking up and down the street all of the

11 time, some of whom have been drinking.

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

13             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I see the

14 litter in the neighborhood.

15             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

16             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And those

17 things I do see.  And I do recognize symptoms

18 of a person drinking.  I recognize that.

19             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Did you witness

20 the people, have you?

21             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I have

22 witnessed people walking through the
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1 neighborhood --

2             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

3             REVEREND THOMPSON:  -- who have

4 been drinking.

5             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Which neighbors? 

6 Neighbor who means where do you live?

7             REVEREND THOMPSON:  In the

8 neighborhood where I live.

9             MR. LEE:  Actually -- okay.

10             REVEREND THOMPSON:  In the blocks

11 around where I live, I have witnessed people

12 who appear to be under the influence of

13 alcohol.

14             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

15             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Regardless of

16 where they purchase it.  And my testimony is

17 that regardless of where they purchase it,

18 people do not see the after effects and what

19 it contributes or what it takes from the

20 neighborhood.  And it does take from the

21 neighborhood.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So actually, you
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1 got the opportunity to read the investigative

2 report, the Investigator report that doesn't

3 substantiate any alleged violation, ABC-

4 related violation.  So that means you said --

5             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I'm not

6 speaking to violations in my testimony.  I'm

7 not speaking to violations of the business. 

8 I'm speaking to -- and my testimony is again,

9 having a proliferation of stores that sell

10 alcohol.

11             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

12             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I'm against

13 the sale of alcohol and I think that it is

14 detrimental to our community for those of us

15 who live there.

16             MR. LEE:  Yes.

17             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And who are

18 there after hours and on the weekends and

19 other times to see what the effects are of

20 people who are impaired by alcohol.

21             MR. LEE:  So have you ever

22 contacted the owner about the how can we



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

28

1 resolve that kind of issue --

2             REVEREND THOMPSON:  No, I haven't.

3             MR. LEE:  -- about that?  Okay. 

4 How about ANC meeting or other community

5 meetings, did you have a chance to talk to the

6 owner?

7             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Not with the

8 owner.  I have been to ANC meetings.

9             MR. LEE:  How about other liquor

10 store down there?  Have you met with the

11 owner?

12             REVEREND THOMPSON:  No, I haven't.

13             MR. LEE:  No.  Thank you.

14             REVEREND THOMPSON:  But this -- I

15 will add that this adds another store.

16             MR. LEE:  I understand.

17             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And we have

18 one.  We don't need another.

19             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

20             REVEREND THOMPSON:  So the point

21 of what I'm saying is that if we have one, we

22 don't need several of the same thing that are
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1 sales of things that impair people's judgment

2 and that's my concern.

3             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

4             REVEREND THOMPSON:  So I

5 appreciate the question about whether or not

6 I have talked with others, but what I'm saying

7 is when you start adding to that, that's what

8 makes it more difficult.

9             MR. LEE:  The reason why I asking

10 is even though in D.C. we got 150 liquor

11 stores, okay, and they have the liquor store

12 that doesn't say we cannot say the same way to

13 operating.  So you never had a chance to talk

14 with the owner of the Good Hope Deli, so how

15 do you -- how can you judge she will be

16 managing the liquor store or not?  So you just

17 assume that every liquor store have the same

18 problem.

19             REVEREND THOMPSON:  No, I didn't

20 make that assumption.  You are putting words

21 in my mouth.  And I didn't say that.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

30

1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is here a

2 question here?

3             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And let's be

4 clear --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think it

6 has been answered.

7             REVEREND THOMPSON:  -- I didn't

8 say that.

9             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Okay.  Well,

10 thank you very much.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

12 there Board questions?

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Madam Chair?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

15 Short.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Good afternoon,

17 Pastor.

18             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Good

19 afternoon.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  I'm very familiar

21 with your church, Ambassador.  My oldest

22 grandson went there several years ago.  He has
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1 now graduated from college, but I know the

2 good works that you do in that community and

3 the church does there.  And your testimony

4 weighs very heavily with me.

5             It's very -- and I will just say

6 also I worked at the fire station right around

7 the corner from there and I live on Branch

8 Avenue, so I'm familiar with the neighborhood

9 and familiar with your work that you do and I

10 want to thank you very much for coming in and

11 testifying on behalf of your neighbors today. 

12 Thank you.

13             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Board

15 questions?  Mr. Alberti?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  Reverend

17 Thompson?

18             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So where is your

20 church located?

21             REVEREND THOMPSON:  1412 Minnesota

22 Avenue, S.E.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

32

1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So it's --

2             REVEREND THOMPSON:  At

3 approximately the corner of Good Hope Road and

4 Minnesota.  Not right at the corner, just a

5 building down.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, okay, I know

7 where you are.  Okay.  

8             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Across from

9 the park.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, okay.  I

11 gotcha.  I know where you mean now.  Okay. 

12 All right.  So you are just two and a half

13 blocks down the street?

14             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Correct.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Okay.  

16             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And across

17 from the park where we have had a lot of

18 loitering by people in the community.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  So you

20 spoke --

21             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Some of them

22 were sitting there.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  You spoke

2 of another liquor store, meaning a Class A

3 that sells beer, wine and spirits, correct? 

4 You spoke of another place in the

5 neighborhood.

6             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I'm saying

7 that we don't need stores --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand. 

9 No, I want to know where.  What is the store

10 that you are referring to?

11             REVEREND THOMPSON:  I think there

12 is one at 16th and Good Hope Road.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  16th and what? 

14 Good Hope?

15             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And Good Hope.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

17             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And there are

18 other stores.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know the

20 name of that store?

21             REVEREND THOMPSON:  No, not right

22 off the top, I don't.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

2             REVEREND THOMPSON:  But am I able

3 just to add a point to that?  Which is it's

4 not knowing every single person and every

5 single owner, it's when we start adding to it. 

6 It's already enough.  It's more than enough

7 now.  But adding to it, we don't -- for what

8 reason?  And that's what I'm -- why do we need

9 yet another place that is selling alcoholic

10 beverages.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

12             REVEREND THOMPSON:  We don't need

13 it.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I

15 understand.  Do you have any specific

16 observations about that parking lot and the

17 complex where that store is right now located? 

18 Observations that you have observed?

19             REVEREND THOMPSON:  No.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay. 

21 Thank you.

22             REVEREND THOMPSON:  And let me
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1 just say specifically, I am more concerned

2 about the effects of alcohol and not adding to

3 it.  My testimony is not specific to the owner

4 or the specific business and whether or not

5 they are in compliance at all or how they are

6 acting.  That's not my -- you know, that's not

7 the scope of my testimony.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

9 Thank you for coming.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, no.  You

12 can stay there.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

14 questions?  Yes, no, we're not quite finished.

15             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Okay.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We might be

17 finished though.  Any other Board questions? 

18 Okay.  Not seeing anyone --

19             MS. CLARK:  Can I --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  You can

21 ask a question based on the Board's questions.

22             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

3             MS. CLARK:  What behavior have you

4 observed around the liquor store on 16th

5 Street?

6             REVEREND THOMPSON:  Around the

7 liquor store?  I think around a lot of the

8 stores on the street, there is loitering.  A

9 lot of loitering, a lot of people hanging

10 around.  And my concern is, as I say, is just

11 seeing, you know, people walking by and having

12 to just deal with people hanging around.

13             Again, I'm not here really to

14 testify to my observation specifically on who

15 is hanging outside or what the effects are. 

16 I'm just saying that I have seen people and I

17 know that loitering is a problem in our

18 neighborhood when people are drinking, whether

19 they are using drugs, whatever they are doing. 

20 That is the problem.  And I'm seeing the after

21 effects in the community.

22             And I see the people staggering up
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1 and down the street.  And I just, just the

2 other day, followed a young lady and asked her

3 if she needed help, because she was staggering

4 across the street and I strongly suspect that

5 she was using alcohol and threw-up right in

6 front of my church.  That's the kind of thing

7 I'm talking about that is not desirable in the

8 neighborhood.

9             MS. CLARK:  Thank you, Reverend

10 Thompson.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Lee, do

12 you have any questions on Board questions?

13             MR. LEE:  Okay.

14                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

15             MR. LEE:  You understand that

16 applicant already have B License, beer and

17 wine.  And have you ever asked --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Lee, I'm

19 sorry, I'm going to interrupt you for one

20 second.  But to tell you that the scope of the

21 questioning now is narrow.  It is based on

22 Board questions. 
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1             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you are

3 sounding like you were going broader.

4             MR. LEE:  No more questions.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

6 Then that concludes your testimony.  Thank you

7 very much.

8             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I want to ask

10 if there is anybody else who needs to testify

11 for a good reason now?  I see an officer in

12 the hearing room and often we take officers

13 because we would rather have them on the

14 street than in the hearing room.

15             So I assume you are a witness? 

16 Okay.  Why don't you come to the witness stand

17 as well then.  Are you a witness for the

18 protestants or the applicant?

19             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, it's the

20 view of the police department, we are not a

21 witness for the applicant or --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- the --

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Who has

3 called you?

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Ms. Clark has

5 called me and asked me.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So let

7 me swear you in, too, Officer.

8 Whereupon,

9              LIEUTENANT CRAIG ROYAL

10 was called as a witness by the Protestant, and 

11 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

12 witness stand and was examined and testified

13 as follows:

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, I do.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

16 could you identify yourself?

17             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I am Lieutenant

18 Craig Royal, Metropolitan Police Department. 

19 I am currently in charge of PSA 701.  PSA 701

20 is the geographic area for which this ABC

21 establishment is located.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I
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1 think it might be a good idea if you just

2 repeat what you were saying before we

3 interrupted you.

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  The whole?  I'm

5 Lieutenant Craig Royal.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I'm with the

8 Metropolitan Police Department.  I'm currently

9 assigned to the 7th District.  The 7th District

10 is cut into eight PSAs, which are smaller

11 geographical areas.  This is PSA 701 for which

12 I am in charge of.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  PSA 701 is the

15 area for which this location resides.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

17 but I meant was, I'm going to turn the

18 questioning over to Ms. Clark, because I think

19 that she called you as a witness.  Correct?

20             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I did.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you had

22 just started to make a statement that you are
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1 not necessarily a witness either for an

2 applicant or for protestant?

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct. 

4 It's the police department's position that we

5 are neutral when it comes to ABC

6 establishments.  That is between the community

7 and the business.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

9 you.  All right, Ms. Clark.

10             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

11                DIRECT EXAMINATION

12             MS. CLARK:  In reading the report,

13 it looks as if Mr. Lee stated that the police

14 is there, there are several police vehicles

15 parked there every day.  I haven't seen it

16 every day, but I have seen them.  So what --

17 why is that?

18             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, this

19 establishment is actually the benefit of what

20 is called "Safe Passages."  Safe Passages is

21 actually a way of getting schools to and from

22 school.  And one location that has presented
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1 itself as a problem area is near the library,

2 18th and Good Hope, in that area, so we have

3 officers at that location.  It's not actually

4 part -- members of the 7th District per se,

5 but the School Security Division to make sure

6 students get to and from school, because they

7 constantly go from the school to the library.

8             So what that does do is it's a

9 police presence.  Now, that's not guaranteed. 

10 That's not to say that -- that could be

11 canceled tomorrow.  That could be canceled

12 next week.  That's not something that is

13 routine, so any benefit of police presence at

14 that location now is not guaranteed in the

15 future.

16             MS. CLARK:  You said safe area for

17 the children.  What do you mean when you say

18 safe?

19             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  There is a

20 program called Safe Passages and that's by

21 School Security.  So what they want to do is

22 make sure that at the conclusion of school,
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1 the children are able to go to school and not

2 become victims of crime.  If they want to go

3 to like the library, which is right there

4 across the street from this establishment, and

5 you want to make sure the kids get to school

6 and from school.  And you don't want them to

7 be victims of robbery or other types of

8 crimes.

9             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  So then there

10 is a lot of crime in that particular area?

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, the --

12             MS. CLARK:  Is that the inference?

13             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- crime that I

14 have in this area has pretty much stayed the

15 same over the last year.  So there is a lot of

16 inferences you could make to that.  Is it our

17 presence that is keeping it there or is it --

18 you know, you can make inferences from that.

19             The concern for that area is the

20 library and the students going from the school

21 to the library and not becoming victims.  The

22 geographic position of the establishment is
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1 it's right there.  So as for is it adding to

2 the criminal element or taking away, I

3 couldn't tell you.  That would be what time

4 would tell.

5             MS. CLARK:  But you are there to

6 protect our children?

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct.

8             MS. CLARK:  From crime in that

9 particular area.

10             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes.

11             MS. CLARK:  Because they have a

12 parking lot, evidently you guys utilize the

13 parking lot.

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That is

15 correct.

16             MS. CLARK:  But you are not there

17 to protect the store or anybody going in or

18 out of the store, other than our children per

19 se?

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That is

21 correct.

22             MS. CLARK:  And our children going
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1 to the library?

2             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Through the

3 area, but one of the main areas that -- you

4 know, obviously, you want the children to be

5 safe at a library.

6             MS. CLARK:  That's right.

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And so that's

8 why one of the -- that's one of the locations

9 that that was put there.  So that's the

10 presence.  But like I said, that is not out of

11 the 7th District.  It's not -- like tomorrow

12 that program could be ended.

13             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And then if

15 this place has an impact on the community

16 positive or negative, you know, it will not

17 rely on that per se.

18             MS. CLARK:  So MPD is there

19 because it is a high crime area and you're

20 trying to protect the children going back and

21 forth from school and to the library?

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That is
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1 correct.

2             MS. CLARK:  And the library closes

3 9:00?

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I believe it's

5 9:00.

6             MS. CLARK:  That's right.  Thank

7 you.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Lee?

9                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

10             MR. LEE:  Thank you for coming

11 today.

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Thank you, sir.

13             MR. LEE:  Actually, so I just have

14 one question for Ms. Clark's question.

15             A lot of police presence in the

16 parking lot and any time, it keep containing

17 just like that, even though we have the Board

18 granted an A License, a liquor store, already

19 have a B License, beer and wine.

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes.

21             MR. LEE:  So is there a big

22 difference or stay the same?  Because it's
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1 kind of public safety issue.

2             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, see, the

3 police department's belief is it's not a

4 public safety issue.  The public safety issue

5 is we are not there for the ABC establishment. 

6 We are there for the community.  So any issues

7 that you have actually takes our resources

8 away from the community.

9             So for instance, if you have 15

10 calls for service, no matter what it is, then

11 those are -- each call for service is going to

12 take half an hour at minimum, then that's a

13 half -- you are looking at seven half hours of

14 manpower going to your establishment versus

15 going to patrolling the neighborhoods and

16 preventing crime.

17             That is the police department's

18 perspective on that.

19             MR. LEE:  Okay.  I just recall my

20 exhibit.  Have you had a chance to look at my

21 exhibit?

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  No, sir, I have
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1 not.

2             MR. LEE:  Yes.  About Applicant

3 Exhibit No. 1 is the police presence.  We just

4 put the picture about the police cars.

5             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

6             document was marked as Applicant 

7             Exhibit No. 1 for identification.)

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can show

9 it, bring it to him to see, but Ms. Walker do

10 you have that?

11             MS. CLARK:  Yes, we do.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

13 mean, Ms. Clark.  I'm sorry.

14             MR. LEE:  Personally, I been there

15 a couple of times.  I talk to the police

16 officers all the time.  So that the first one

17 is presence.  So I think it's pretty much the

18 same, but sometimes it bother the --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. LEE:  -- business, I think.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, Mr.

22 Lee, it's not your time to testify.  Are you
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1 asking a question?

2             MR. LEE:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MR. LEE:  Actually, do you think

5 it keep safe that area even though they have

6 an A License?

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, this

8 picture was taken, if the time is correct

9 which would be fairly accurate, at 3:40 in the

10 afternoon.  And that's going to be one of the

11 times these officers aren't there 24 hours a

12 day.

13             MR. LEE:  Yes.

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  They are there

15 during the opening of the schools and they are

16 there during the closings of schools.  So you

17 are going to see -- you see four officers,

18 four police cars here in one picture and two

19 police cars here in the other picture and that

20 would be consistent about this time.

21             MR. LEE:  Yes.

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  But back it up
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1 four hours in front or four hours in back and

2 you won't see those officers there.

3             MR. LEE:  Now, actually, we have a

4 police log, that means I ask -- I try and keep

5 the record for the police presence all the

6 time.  It's high number.

7             MS. SNYDER:  How long they stay

8 there.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a

10 minute.  First of all, only Mr. Lee can talk.

11             MR. LEE:  That's a part of

12 exhibit.  I just copy first two pages on top. 

13 I can show them.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  I

15 don't understand what is happening right this

16 minute.  Okay.  So what are you holding in

17 your hand?

18             MR. LEE:  What's that?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

20 holding in your hand something that you want

21 the Lieutenant to answer a question about?

22             MR. LEE:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Really? 

2 Okay.  Related to his testimony?

3             MR. LEE:  Well, I just move to

4 another question, if you like.  Actually, you

5 told that this one is exhibit, right?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

7 Mr. Lee, for the record --

8             MR. LEE:  Criminal --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- you need

10 to identify what document you are looking at.

11             MS. CLARK:  That was --

12             MR. LEE:  That's the protestant

13 exhibit.

14             MS. CLARK:  -- crime --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A protestant

16 exhibit?

17             MR. LEE:  Yes.

18             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A protestant

20 proposed exhibit?

21             MS. CLARK:  It was a crime stat.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A crime stat.
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1             MR. LEE:  Okay.  I have a question

2 about this.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have a

4 question?

5             MR. LEE:  For the Lieutenant.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MR. LEE:  Can I?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does it have

9 an exhibit number?

10             MR. LEE:  It doesn't, no.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

12             MS. CLARK:  Two things, crime

13 stats and --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They are just

15 exhibits you intend to admit, ask us to admit

16 later?

17             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

19 have to identify what it is then for the

20 record, so when people read the transcript

21 they will know what is being referred to.

22             MR. LEE:  Are you familiar whether
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1 this pass protestants exhibit, I don't know

2 what number it is.

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  You're doing

4 this to my eyes here.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MS. CLARK:  This is the crime

7 stats.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do we

9 have that?

10             MR. LEE:  Do you recognize that?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I see. 

12 Okay.

13             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  This -- it

14 looks like a list of reports within the PSA. 

15 I'm seeing -- what I'm seeing here is the date

16 of report on offense, the block, the District,

17 PSA 701 and the report numbers.  Okay.  And

18 then it's showing a list of several reports

19 taken.

20             MR. LEE:  Is it true information

21 from your customer?

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I don't know. 
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1 I would have to look at this.

2             MR. LEE:  Okay.  No further

3 questions.

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And confirm it,

5 you know.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  The only -- I

8 mean, with reference to that, the only

9 research that I have done is basically on the

10 location.  And I believe there was like 47

11 calls from this location in the last year. 

12 And the confusing thing, some of the calls are

13 kind of confusing because sometimes it is

14 calls from people to this location.  Sometimes

15 it is calls from the location about

16 individuals.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MR. LEE:  Now about that, the

19 criminal balance overall, the establishment

20 say have stop selling alcohol in June 2014.

21             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Okay.  

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So can you say
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1 that before that time or after that time, that

2 the crime rate is higher now or still stay the

3 same?

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Okay.  What I

5 have seen, I have not seen any difference.

6             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So do you think

7 it's kind of a barrier nexus between alcohol

8 in the community to crime rates?

9             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That -- wow, I

10 didn't think of that.  The problem is I'm

11 supposed to be neutral on that.

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

13             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  So whatever my

14 opinion is on that, I would be representing

15 the police department and the police

16 department is not going to have that.

17             MR. LEE:  Sir --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The police

19 department?  I'm sorry, could you repeat that?

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  The police

21 department -- my opinion is not going to be

22 represented here.  So he is asking me for my
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1 opinion of what I see.  And that's not the

2 police department's position.

3             The police department's position

4 is we are neutral.  So we are not going to say

5 anything to -- of a nexus to alcohol, because

6 alcohol is legal.

7             MR. LEE:  Yes, in D.C.

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  So that's

9 correct.  So I'm not going to make a nexus

10 between a legal substance and an illegal

11 behavior.

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  How about your

13 PSA talking to other PSA in the same area.  Do

14 you think the crime rates are high because of

15 alcohol?

16             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I cannot say in

17 reference to alcohol.  I do know that my crime

18 is going up.

19             MR. LEE:  That's in your

20 assumption?

21             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I'm sorry,

22 that's what I do for a living.
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1             MR. LEE:  Your personal argument

2 or --

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Trust me, I

4 wish it wasn't that way.

5             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

6             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  But we are not

7 -- you know, like I said, I'm not going to

8 give a reason.  I'm not going to say it's

9 alcohol.  I know there is a large substance

10 abuse issue within my PSA.  

11             MR. LEE:  Yes.

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I know we have

13 treatment facilities actually on that block.

14             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

15             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I know we have

16 people with addiction issues, whether it be

17 alcohol or whether it be drugs or other forms

18 of addiction.

19             MR. LEE:  Yes.

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  We have a

21 methadone clinic down there.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  And I do know
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1 there is a nexus between substances.  For

2 instance if a person on methadone does not get

3 their methadone, they will use alcohol.  I

4 know if a person that is an alcoholic cannot

5 get alcohol, they may use another form of

6 drug.  That's just life.

7             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  But as for the

9 impact it has on the -- you know, for crime,

10 I don't know.

11             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Do you think that

12 that area is drug or alcohol has more effect

13 on the community?

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Once again, you

15 are asking me a question for my opinion and I

16 would be uncomfortable giving that.

17             MR. LEE:  Okay.  No more

18 questions.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

20 questions?  Mr. Brooks?

21             MEMBER BROOKS:  Thank you, Madam

22 Chair.  Lieutenant?
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1             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, sir.

2             MEMBER BROOKS:  How long has the

3 Safe Passages Program been in effect in that

4 ward?  In that location.  I'm sorry.

5             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  The difficulty

6 with that, answering that question is it's

7 actually run by School Security resources,

8 which is not within my PSA.

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

10             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  It deals with

11 schools themselves.

12             MEMBER BROOKS:  Sure.

13             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  So I couldn't

14 tell you that.  I know when school in the

15 summer is out, I don't think they are there.

16             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

17             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  When school is

18 in, they are there.  So it could come during

19 a holiday, so it's very sporadic.  They could

20 change it at any given time.  They could sit

21 there and say hey, look -- and we wouldn't get

22 notice.  You know, the school resources would
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1 say hey, look, we're going to use these

2 officers on this day.

3             I'll give you an example.  If

4 something, a civil disobedience were to happen

5 in the city and we would pull those resources

6 away, they wouldn't be there.  They just

7 happen to be the beneficiary of --

8             MEMBER BROOKS:  Sure.

9             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- those

10 officers being at that location for right now.

11             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And

12 approximately how far away is the school from

13 the liquor store that we are talking about?

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, there is

15 -- where they are located at, the library is

16 right across the street.

17             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

18             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I mean, it's

19 directly across the street.  Anacostia High

20 School is the school for which the school

21 resources officers are there.  And you are

22 talking about five or six blocks maybe.  And
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1 then but you also have an elementary school

2 down there at 15th, 1500 Block of Good Hope

3 Road, so which is within three blocks.

4             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And have

5 there been any incidents that you can recall

6 involving young people with this program that

7 is monitoring the neighborhood?

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I wouldn't be

9 made aware of every single issue.  The ones

10 that come up that are of major concern is when

11 you start doing, what we call, use of force. 

12 That means when we have officers that have to

13 use actual force in making apprehensions and

14 things like that.  And I have done at least

15 two of them in that area.

16             One of them was what we call a

17 large police presence when you are calling for

18 officers from all over the District in that

19 exact location.  So and it was involving the

20 6th District.  It was involving the 7th

21 District.  And it was involving the school

22 resources officers.
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1             MEMBER BROOKS:  So exactly what

2 occurred at that time?

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  A big fight,

4 large fight.

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  And that was kids

6 fighting?

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct.

8             MEMBER BROOKS:  I see.  Okay. 

9 Thank you, Madam Chair.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

11 you.  Others?  Mr. Short?

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Good afternoon,

13 Lieutenant.  Thank you for your service.

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Thank you, sir.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  And we know you are

16 doing a great job over there in the 7th

17 District.  You have a lot of work, I know. 

18 How familiar are you with the library, which

19 is across the street from this establishment?

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I'm familiar

21 with it.  I mean, it's -- as in what?  I mean,

22 I have been inside of it a few times.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  That's fine.

2             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I have a

3 library card.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  The last

5 time I was inside the library, I noticed that

6 they have an armed guard inside of the

7 library.

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  And are you

10 familiar with any armed guards being in any

11 other libraries in Washington, D.C.?

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I am personally

13 not.  I have been to -- I live in the city. 

14 I have been to other libraries and I have not

15 seen it, but I haven't been to every library,

16 so I don't know.  But in fact, I know -- I

17 have known routinely they hire ex-MPD Officers

18 to work at that -- as the armed security

19 officers.  So I have known a few of them

20 throughout the years.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  So also it has been

22 your testimony that there is a methadone
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1 clinic, there is a halfway house, there is

2 several other --

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, there is

4 a methadone clinic that is in the 1300 Block

5 of Good Hope Road.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And they treat

8 people from Maryland, D.C. and Virginia, so

9 it's just not D.C.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  So we have a

12 lot of imports of people that are coming in to

13 that location.  We also have So Others Might

14 Eat and some of the services they offer are to

15 the under-privileged and sometimes addictions

16 mirror the services needed.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Right.

18             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  So you -- it

19 presents you with a lot of unique problems,

20 whether those individuals are going to be

21 victimized or whether or not they will

22 victimize the community depending on what is
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1 going on in their lives.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Now, and so

3 we have -- and all of this is within four or

4 five blocks of this proposed --

5             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, sir, it

6 is.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And again,

8 you said pretty much there was one of the

9 largest incidents in the city with those kids

10 fighting from Anacostia High School and some

11 other high schools in that area?

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  It was

13 Anacostia High School and it was people from

14 the neighborhood and Anacostia High School. 

15 I know it was probably one of the larger

16 number of officers I had seen in an

17 investigation, use of force and that was just

18 -- and that resulted -- I mean, when incidents

19 like that happens, you are not arresting a lot

20 of people.

21             You are only arresting a few

22 people, but there are probably a lot of people
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1 that should have been arrested.  You just

2 can't pick out who has done what.  You have to

3 arrest the primary people.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

5             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And there was--

6 based on the investigation I did, it was a

7 rather large fight.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you for that

9 testimony.  Now, underage drinking which this

10 ABC Board the District of Columbia has a lot

11 of work to do and we thank you for all the

12 work that MPD does with us.  Would you say

13 underage drinking is a situation in your PSA

14 or your area?

15             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  What we find is

16 this place here is basically the 1700 Block

17 and then right there is 16th and Good Hope

18 where they have an AbC establishment there. 

19 There is a problem with juveniles that are

20 consuming alcoholic beverages.  We are aware

21 of that.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.
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1             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  So I can't

2 contribute it to that, but it congregates at

3 that location.  So I can't -- and I'm talking

4 about 16th and Good Hope.  I can't say that

5 they are buying it there, because I can't.  I

6 can only testify to what I see or what I have

7 professional knowledge of.

8             I just know that at that location,

9 you see the evidence of juveniles consuming

10 alcoholic beverages.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Your testimony has

12 been very well-accepted by myself.  And I know

13 other Board Members appreciate you.  Thank

14 you, Madam Chair.  That's all I have at this

15 time.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

17 Rodriguez?

18             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes. 

19 Lieutenant, I want to ask you somebody

20 mentioned traffic and concerns with this.  Do

21 you -- what traffic concerns have you noted?

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, the
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1 Metropolitan Police Department, we are, in the

2 PSA, not really addressing traffic concerns as

3 much.  I think when they were talking about

4 traffic, I think a lot of that has to do with

5 more pedestrian traffic than vehicular.

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Oh, okay.

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Now, I do know

8 that it has been a challenge with my

9 observations in the 7th District to see the

10 pedestrian crosswalks.  When you see people

11 enter into a crosswalk in the 7th District,

12 it's -- you don't see the vehicles stopping

13 like they should.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

15             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  It seems to be

16 more pronounced along Good Hope Road.  And I

17 think it's because a lot of those pedestrian

18 crosswalks are newer versus King Avenue where

19 they have them embedded in the roadway. 

20 People tend to pay attention to King Avenue a

21 little bit better than they do Good Hope Road,

22 especially because you also have a hill coming
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1 down on Good Hope Road.

2             So for people crossing the street

3 right at that location, there is going --

4 there would be a concern.  But when -- the

5 testimony that I heard earlier referenced

6 about traffic, I assumed that to mean the

7 pedestrian traffic going through those

8 locations, because that area has certain

9 geographic concerns.

10             The place at 16th and Good Hope and

11 the geographic location of the park, it's --

12 it would be wise to believe that the people

13 that are drinking in the park are coming from

14 either 16th and Good Hope or 13th and Good Hope

15 where you can buy alcohol.

16             At 1700, the 1700 Block of Good

17 Hope, there are some apartment buildings that

18 are not really fenced in and some commercial

19 areas where you see signs of alcoholic

20 containers and signs of drug usage within

21 those areas.  And there is a good concealment

22 area.
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1             If I were going to drink

2 illegally, that's where I would go and it's

3 right next to this location.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Thank you.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

6 it's right next to what?

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  The -- right

8 next -- geographically, it's right next to the

9 1736.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Good Hope Road

12 and it's off of 18th Street.  It's just a

13 geographic challenge, so to speak.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

15 questions?  Okay.  Before you go, are you

16 talking about the park when you say --

17             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  No, no, no.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What are you

19 talking about?

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  The park is a

21 challenge.  The park itself where the

22 loitering and the alcoholic consumption is, is



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

71

1 further down.  I don't necessarily suspect the

2 park would be the recipient of any more people

3 as a result of this establishment.

4             This establishment would most

5 likely -- if people stay close to -- when you

6 are dealing with people buying consumption of

7 alcohol, you are dealing with a legal and an

8 illegal method.  There is the people that go

9 up there, they buy their alcohol, they go in

10 their home and they drink their alcohol and

11 everybody is fine and dandy with that.

12             But when you are dealing with

13 people that are buying alcoholic substance and

14 drinking it outside, the crime issue, then

15 they tend to be geographically close to the

16 establishment for which they purchase.

17             If the people at the park -- the

18 only reason they would drink at that park is

19 it would be close to the ABC establishment, at 

20 like 16th and Good Hope, and maybe even 13th

21 and Good Hope.  The location here would be

22 actually the drinking would most likely occur,
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1 and the evidence that I have seen, back in the

2 apartment complex block just behind this

3 building, because it has good concealment.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It has good

5 what?

6             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Good

7 concealment.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Concealment. 

9 Okay.  

10             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  From law

11 enforcement.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

13 I'm sorry, Mr. Jones?

14             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

15 Chair.  So just to help me make sure I filter

16 through some of the complexities of what you

17 are saying, there are a lot of statements that

18 you made that are interpreted as being general

19 community statements, i.e., certain things

20 about the loitering, nature of the types of

21 individuals that may be committing crimes or

22 participating in illegal acts.
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1             But I didn't hear or maybe I

2 didn't discern it appropriately that you were

3 saying that all of what you were testifying to

4 is, as you see it as a law enforcement

5 individual, being coming from or originating

6 from this operation, this licensee's operation

7 at Good Hope Deli.  Is that --

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Maybe I'm -- I

9 think we are missing each other.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I'm not sure

12 exactly what you -- everything that -- we are

13 -- I'm here to testify about the criminal

14 stats.  And then I was asked specific

15 questions about certain things, based on my

16 observations and expertise.

17             Once again, I have to balance that

18 by -- so it seems I have to be impartial.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I can't sit

21 there and say this is going to happen, that's

22 going to happen.  This is the challenges for
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1 a business.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So from your

3 -- from an impartial standpoint --

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, sir.

5             MEMBER JONES:  -- what I'm trying

6 to get a better handle on is the operation of

7 this specific location, as it is operating

8 today, do you, in your capacity, see it as a

9 problem area?  Do you see that there is a lot

10 of issues that you have to deal with in your

11 official capacity?  Are you having to dedicate

12 a lot of resources specifically to this

13 location, based on the nature of how it

14 specifically operates?

15             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I cannot answer

16 that question.  If I were to do an analysis of

17 this, I mean, what do you compare it to?  Do

18 you -- we would have to run the calls for

19 service for this location versus the calls for

20 service of another ABC establishment and give

21 you a comparison, an objective comparison --

22             MEMBER JONES:  Right.
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1             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- to answer

2 that question.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  So like I said,

5 whether or not you guys issue the old -- if

6 you issue the license and the impact it has,

7 we will know from that point on, so we won't--

8 we can't -- I can't sit there and say hey,

9 they might be the greatest owners to ever own

10 a liquor store in the District of Columbia and

11 they might be the worst, only time will tell

12 and that's the Metropolitan Police

13 Department's position.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  But from the

15 standpoint of how they are legally allowed to

16 operate with this beer and wine, do you, in

17 your capacity, have an objective assessment of

18 how good or bad of an operator they have been? 

19 Do you have a lot of issues with this

20 particular establishment and location that you

21 could point to objectively?

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I haven't had
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1 the time or the resources to put in to

2 actually make that assessment.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  If that was an

5 assessment that you all wanted to be made, I

6 could actually do that.

7             MEMBER JONES:  No, that's fine. 

8 I'm not trying to put you on the spot.  I'm

9 just trying to -- so I just wanted to make

10 sure I was clear that a lot of the testimony

11 that I heard you give previously wasn't

12 necessarily specific to this establishment and

13 this establishment alone.  It was more of a

14 general sense of the --

15             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  The general

16 area.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  Okay. 

18 Thank you.  Thank you very much.  Thank you,

19 Madam Chair.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Sure. 

21 Mr. Silverstein?

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Have you had
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1 any dealings at all with the licensee?

2             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I personally

3 have not.  No, sir.

4             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Do you know

5 anything -- have you had any dealings at all

6 with criminal events that took place on their

7 premises or involved their operation?

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I have reviewed

9 the calls for service at this location and I

10 believe, like I said, there was 47 calls for

11 service for this exact location.  It's a

12 little -- I didn't know -- I believe Ms.

13 Snyder --

14             MS. SNYDER:  I call on you seven

15 times, yes.

16             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes.  But I

17 have seen several -- when you go into the

18 computer, you run the address.  And when you

19 run the address, that doesn't include all the

20 calls because there might be a call for the

21 1700 Block of Good Hope.  It might be the call

22 for the 1800 or something.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

78

1             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And it might

2 be --

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  But I ran that

4 address and there was 47 calls to that

5 specific address.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Well, that

7 address, we often find that it may be somebody

8 out on the sidewalk or there may be a Metro

9 stop there and that address -- you know, we

10 have had a couple of cases where there were

11 hundreds of calls and it turned out there was

12 a Metro on that corner.

13             So what can you tell us about what

14 those calls for service told you?

15             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  What I -- there

16 were criminal reports taken from this young

17 lady being assaulted and there were also

18 criminal reports taken for allegations of her

19 assaulting others.

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Were there

21 also perhaps shoplifting or things like that

22 to where the --
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1             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct,

2 theft.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  -- licensee

4 may have called for service?

5             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Because we

7 don't --

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  We encourage

10 people to call for service if there is any

11 kind of a dangerous situation.

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Right.

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And we don't

14 hold that against them.  Although if it's the

15 kind of thing where there is a pattern of

16 violence, then we do.  And we are trying to

17 make some sense of this, if you can help us.

18             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes.  I'll give

19 you an example.  So to be unbiased, there is

20 another location in the 7th District that I

21 talked to the owner and they are having a

22 problem with theft.  And I have encouraged



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

80

1 them to call.  I have encouraged them to call

2 and they have been calling and we have been

3 making police reports.

4             Now, the problem is when his

5 problem becomes the Metropolitan Police

6 Department's problem, because there are

7 certain security steps that an ABC

8 establishment should probably take versus a

9 non-ABC establishment because you are dealing

10 with -- you cannot deal with that issue.

11             Now, we, as an Agency, remember

12 every call that we go to, so it's a balancing

13 act, we are trying to apprehend the people to

14 prevent this from happening in the future. 

15 But in the meantime, we are doing a lot of

16 manhours as these establishments.  So where it

17 is, the balancing act is going to be is what

18 the Board decides or thinks.  

19             If it becomes the Metropolitan

20 Police Department's issue, then we would like

21 the tools to do ABC ABRA violations to prevent

22 that from happening to get it corrected.
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1             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  There is

2 another licensed establishment a block and a

3 half away, is it?

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That's correct.

5             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  How does that

6 establishment compare to this one in terms of

7 the problems surrounding it and just in

8 general?  Can you compare the two at all from

9 your law enforcement perspective?

10             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  There are

11 different -- you -- I cannot make a

12 distinction between the two, because the

13 issues within the community are going to find

14 the ABC establishments for the community.

15             So for instance, if the ABC

16 establishment -- at 16th and Good Hope, if we

17 attribute all the problems that 16th and Good

18 Hope to that ABC establishment, when you have

19 another ABC establishment, then those problems

20 will gravitate toward the ABC establishments,

21 if they are ABC establishment-related.

22             So if you have underage drinking
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1 at one location, the underage drinking is most

2 likely going to go at another location as

3 easily as it goes to the first.  If the owners

4 operate differently, then that's going to be

5 on the owners.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Well, that

7 was what I trying to get to.

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I can't sit

9 there and say --

10             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You can't--

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- how she is

12 going to run her business.

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay.  Okay. 

14 Thank you very much and thank you for your

15 service.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

17 Others?  I have a few.  Okay.  So this

18 establishment is in your PSA, correct?

19             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, ma'am.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

21 how long have you been in that PSA?

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Throughout my
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1 career or -- I was an offer over there.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  I mean,

3 I --

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I have been an

5 officer over there in the '90s for about 10

6 years.  I was a Lieutenant in 6th District

7 when this was part of the 6th District.  And

8 I'm a Lieutenant now in the 7th District where

9 this is, so I almost live there myself.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

11 have a lot of experience.

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, ma'am.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So has crime

14 increased say in the last five years or so or

15 10 years, you know?

16             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, crime in

17 the city has gone down over the last five

18 years.  The crime -- I mean, remember we are

19 talking early '90s versus now.  I mean, crime

20 is doing -- I mean, it's not great, but

21 compared to what it was, it is.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But
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1 how about in this PSA, because we are hearing

2 about this Safe Passage.

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes.  In this

4 PSA, I'm having a challenge.  My crime is up

5 in my PSA.  And PSA-related, if my crime is up

6 -- my crime is up for robberies and my crime

7 is up for thefts.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And that being

10 the case, you always have to remember that the

11 resources that we have going elsewhere are

12 going to take it away.  So the concern would

13 be if I'm having to address all the robberies

14 in one location, we might not have a police

15 presence there.  We might not be able to be

16 there.

17             The school resources, if they are

18 gone and we are having the issues that we are

19 having, you know, it's like a balloon. 

20 Sometimes you squeeze the crime on one end and

21 it goes to the other end.  And sometimes you

22 squeeze it on this end and it goes to the
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1 other end.

2             So we are going to follow the

3 crime for that pattern.  So if it's not here

4 and we push it from somewhere else, it could,

5 you know, move from one location to the other.

6             So I know at 18th and T we had had

7 a violent spree, which is within that block,

8 a while ago.  We have addressed that and it

9 has been resolved for this point in time, but

10 sometimes they flare up.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, this,

12 it's called, Safe Passage?  Is that what that

13 program is?

14             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, ma'am.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't know

16 how common that is in the city.  Do you?

17             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, it's

18 common within the 7th District.  I don't know

19 if it -- it's a school -- it's a city-wide

20 program.  I do know they deal with Ballou High

21 School.  I do know they deal with Anacostia

22 High School.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  If you -- I'm

3 sure they deal with other schools as well, but

4 I'm just most familiar with the Anacostia High

5 School, because it's dealing with my PSA.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So how does

7 it work exactly?  Like how many police cars

8 are assigned to it?

9             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That would be

10 their manpower and what programs that they

11 have.  What it's designed to do is while

12 schools are open, this is supposed to be in

13 effect.  They are supposed to be at certain

14 locations during the opening of school,

15 between certain -- you know, by this hour or

16 this hour and at the close of the school from

17 this hour to this hour.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And it's

19 designed to prevent the children from being

20 victims of crime.  So, i.e., the term Safe

21 Passages.  If you put officers at these

22 locations, it allows all the -- if the child
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1 has to walk an extra block to go around to not

2 be a victim of crime, that's what it is

3 designed to do, give the children that are

4 taking the opportunity of obtaining an

5 education also the means to do so.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So but do

7 they stay in their cars and they are just at

8 certain locations or do they come out and walk

9 a beat?

10             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  They will have

11 posts.  Whether they -- I can't tell you if

12 they stay in -- if they are supposed to say in

13 their cars or not.  In the 7th District, if we

14 have posts, we tell the officers to get out

15 and walk around.  But I don't know if they

16 stay in their cars or not, because they are

17 outside of the 7th District.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

19 you also talked about a guard in the library,

20 a police officer.  It's a police officer?

21             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, ma'am.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And who would
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1 hire them, the library?

2             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  That would be

3 the library, yes, ma'am.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And that is for

6 the library.  And they kind of have a high

7 turnover, so it's -- I don't know what the

8 internal workings of them are, but they tend

9 to change over a lot, so we don't really have

10 the rapport that we really should have with

11 the library.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  I

13 have two other areas.  One is you were talking

14 about how I think you expected if there was

15 drinking outside this establishment, I think

16 if they get this license, it would be in the

17 apartment complex area behind the

18 establishment?

19             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, the

20 evidence that I have seen personally --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- would be,
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1 you know, for instance if you are looking for

2 evidence of drug use, you are going to see the

3 little Ziplocks and things laying around,

4 because they don't -- the people that are

5 using drugs don't tend to clean up after

6 themselves.

7             So you are going -- if you see a

8 pile of Ziplocks for a week, then you know

9 that someone is going there and smoking weed

10 on a regular basis.  I know there is a parking

11 lot or an apartment complex that is behind,

12 and when I say behind, this building is kind

13 of, where it has the Good Hope address, looks

14 like the front of it is on 18th Street.

15             And so to -- if you were facing

16 the ABC establishment, to your right is a

17 group, a cluster of apartment complex and they

18 are all individually owned or operated.  So

19 there is not just one owner.  It's not one big

20 complex.  So there is one, two, I think about

21 five of them.

22             And behind them, there is a grassy
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1 area that is almost like wooded.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, okay.

3             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And back in

4 that area when we were dealing with the

5 violence back in that area, you would commonly

6 see a lot of discarded alcohol containers.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So and

8 I know that you hesitate to go into

9 speculative kind of area, but what I don't

10 understand totally is that this is already an

11 establishment that sells alcohol, but it's

12 just got a B License.  So if it gets an A

13 License, do you see an increase in that kind

14 of activity as a result of a change in that

15 kind of a license?

16             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I can't say.  I

17 can't even say that that -- you know, I can't

18 even say that those bottles came from --

19 because you don't have all that Joes --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

21             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- you know, so

22 technically you can sit there and say -- and
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1 that's one of the problems with enforcement,

2 you know, for ABC, the ABC violations.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Because you

5 don't know if they were bought out in Maryland

6 or --  I mean, technically somebody could get

7 in their truck and go out in Maryland and buy

8 a warehouse or you could have an apartment and

9 someone selling alcohol out of their

10 apartment.  You just don't know, but you see

11 that -- you tend to see them around ABC

12 establishments.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

14 what you see, let me ask you this, do you see

15 more liquor bottles versus beer and wine

16 bottles?

17             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  You see

18 everything.  Every now and then you will see

19 the liquor bottles, wine bottles and the beer

20 bottles.  It really depends.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  You don't know
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1 what percent of the -- I mean, you don't know

2 what percentage are legal, which percent are

3 illegal.  You just don't know.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now, I

5 don't know if you will remember what this

6 refers to, because it was a few questions ago

7 by other members, I think, but you made

8 reference to something like wanting some tools

9 to deal with ABC establishments.  If you are

10 going to have the problems, you wanted tools

11 or something.  And I thought you meant --

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, from the

13 police department's perspective --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- you know,

16 this is my area, so if there is an increase in

17 crime, there is an increase in -- I mean, you

18 want to be fair to everybody.  The police

19 department is there for the community.  It's

20 not for the businesses.

21             A lot of times what we tell the

22 businesses is, you know, if you are having
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1 these issues, this is something that you need

2 to come up with.  It's not for the police

3 department.  The police department is not

4 there to solve your crime issues.  It

5 primarily is to solve the community's crime

6 issues.

7             And so there is almost like a

8 belief that we build it and the police -- you

9 know, I get -- something has got stolen from

10 my store and the police are going to come here

11 and catch the bad guy and then it's never

12 going to happen again.

13             But the reality is that we have to

14 go there and we have to take the reports.  We

15 have to put the detectives on it.  We have to

16 do the -- and it takes a lot of manhours to do

17 that.  And we are talking for a six pack of

18 beer or something like that that would -- what

19 the store should be doing is put security

20 measures in to make sure the theft doesn't

21 occur based on the community.

22             Now, each community is different. 
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1 You may have a community where theft is not an

2 issue, so you don't have to have locks,

3 security cameras and all those things, because

4 it has no impact on the community.

5             But you have other communities

6 where we have seen that, that it's going to

7 take a substantial amount of resources to

8 protect your investment.  It's not the

9 community's investment, because the community

10 is going to speak on that.  It's their

11 investment and if they tax the resources of

12 the Metropolitan Police Department, then we,

13 as a service of the community, should then

14 prevent that from happening.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And whether

17 that be ABC -- you know, whether it's a

18 voluntary agreement saying this, this and this

19 is what they need to do and these are -- you

20 know, if you do this, if you don't have locks,

21 if you don't have a security guard, if you

22 don't have cameras, if you don't have this and
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1 something happens.

2             You know, the other thing is, you

3 know, if you have cameras or something to that

4 effect and we don't have resources, you know,

5 we can't solve a crime --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

7             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- based on,

8 you know, oh, they just stole a six pack.  Do

9 we have cameras?  No.  Do you know what the

10 guy looks like?  No.  We just know it's

11 missing.  And that's --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

13 don't think this is what you were called to

14 testify on, but since you have kind of gone in

15 that direction a little bit, I don't know if

16 there is anything specific.  Were this

17 applicant to get the A License, would there be

18 something that you would suggest or that, you

19 know, they do?

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes.  We are

21 not here to tell them how to run their

22 business.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  What I would

3 like is a police -- what the Metropolitan

4 Police Department would like --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

6             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  -- is for them

7 to successfully run their business without

8 taxing the resources of the District of

9 Columbia.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Whatever that

12 may be.  So if they never call us for a

13 problem, they have done their job.  If they

14 call us and they have got all these problems,

15 then they have demonstrated that they are a

16 tax on the community.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

18 This is my last question, I believe.  The

19 Reverend Thompson testified that she sees a

20 lot of, I don't want to mischaracterize her

21 testimony, but sees maybe too many people that

22 are under the influence of alcohol or



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

97

1 substance abuse on the streets you know with

2 problems.  Do you observe loiters or, you

3 know, people --

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I found her

5 testimony accurate.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

7 fine.  Okay.  All right.  Mr. Silverstein? 

8 Thank you very much.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Very quickly.

10             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Yes, sir.

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Two or three

12 quick questions.  You have made a compelling

13 case of behavior that has been intemperate in

14 the community that has been difficult for

15 people around there to live around.

16             To what extent has the actions of

17 the licensee illegally contributed or just by

18 being there and doing things legally

19 contributed to this situation?

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I cannot answer

21 that.  There is -- I --

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You have no--
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1             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I cannot say

2 anything they have done has contributed or

3 anything they said has not contributed.

4             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you,

5 sir.  No further questions.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

7 Anybody else?  All right.  Any questions on

8 the Board's questions?

9             MS. CLARK:  When the gentleman

10 here, I don't know his name, questioned the

11 Lieutenant and he asked about other things in

12 the area --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

14             MS. CLARK:  -- he -- right there a

15 half a block away at UPO --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  Don't

17 testify though.  You can't testify, at this

18 point.

19             MS. CLARK:  Oh.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a

21 question?

22             MS. CLARK:  Okay.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

99

1               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

2             MS. CLARK:  Do you know about any

3 classes at UPO?

4             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  I know they

5 have certain classes there.  I know they deal

6 with under-privileged individuals, but I'm not

7 -- I don't know the exact classes that are

8 offered.  I can't testify to that.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

10 did you say UPO?  What did you say?

11             MEMBER JONES:  UPO.

12             MS. CLARK:  Yeah.

13             MEMBER JONES:  United Planning

14 Organization.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

16 you.

17             MS. CLARK:  It's -- oh.  What

18 about CSOSA?

19             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  CSOSA is --

20 CSOSA has a building -- a location right there

21 at 14th and Good Hope, so that's where -- I

22 mean, if you -- if we are not -- let me just
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1 say CSOSA is Court Supervision for Released

2 Individuals.  So I don't want to talk down

3 anybody, I just want to make sure we are all

4 on the same page.

5             And what happens is offenders are

6 released and they are getting certain

7 provisions to adhere to, i.e., drug testing,

8 i.e., alcohol testing, based on the conditions

9 of their release.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  And one of the

12 places that they report to is right there at

13 14th and Good Hope, which is two and a half

14 blocks from this location.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

16 you.

17             MS. CLARK:  And you mentioned --

18 what about the senior citizen building right

19 across from there?

20             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  There is a

21 senior citizen housing right across the street

22 that deals -- I know some of the individuals
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1 are assisted financially and I know some of

2 them were homeless for -- senior housing for

3 homelessness.  And I know that's right across

4 the street.

5             MS. CLARK:  What about the solar

6 powered camera?  I think it's a solar powered. 

7 Yes, solar powered camera that you have?

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Well, we have

9 crime cameras in the area.  And the belief is

10 always that the police department is watching

11 and the problem with that is we don't monitor

12 those cameras.  Those cameras are not

13 monitored.  The only -- it's one of those

14 things where the cameras are on when they are

15 on.  So sometimes one of them will go down and

16 sometimes they're up, but when they are up,

17 they are running.

18             And we cannot go on there and

19 actually view it from the vehicles.  So I

20 can't sit there and go on that camera and say

21 hey let me -- are my officers down there?  I

22 can't do that.  But what we can do is we can
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1 request the video footage if we have evidence

2 to suggest a crime occurred at this location.

3             So for instance, if there was a

4 robbery down there and there is a crime camera

5 up, then we can request the footage from that

6 crime camera.  If it points in that direction,

7 what video footage would be useful.  So they

8 are in the area.

9             MS. CLARK:  All right.  What about

10 that big one with the lights on the wheels?

11             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  There is

12 different types of -- there are crime cameras. 

13 There are shot spotters and there is permanent

14 and temporary.  So in reference to which one?

15             MS. CLARK:  The big camera that

16 you can wheel around, I guess.  It has wheels

17 on it.

18             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Normally the

19 cameras that we have are -- you might be

20 talking about photo radar, the radar cameras

21 which are also cameras that video record.  But

22 I'm not sure about the ones on wheels.
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1             MS. CLARK:  The --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are we

3 sticking kind of to Board questions?  Related

4 to Board questions?

5             MS. CLARK:  Well, when Member --

6 no.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones,

8 you are talking about?

9             MS. CLARK:  Yes.  I was just

10 piggybacking on some of the questions he had

11 asked about that truck that you have.

12             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Oh, well, that

13 is -- well, if it says Metropolitan Police

14 Department on the side, those are -- normally

15 what we have for Metropolitan Police

16 Department, the large vehicles, those are

17 crime scene vehicles.  So if you have say for

18 instance there was a homicide and location

19 happen at night, we would lite up the area and

20 we hold that area for a substantial amount of

21 time to recover all evidence.

22             MS. CLARK:  Oh.  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

2 Mr. Lee?

3             MR. LEE:  No.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, thank

5 you very much.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very

7 much.

8             LIEUTENANT ROYAL:  Thank you.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Very helpful. 

10 Okay.  So --

11             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- I think

13 that's it with the witnesses who need to go

14 out of order.  Mr. Apraku?  We are going to go

15 back to the normal order of witnesses and

16 start with our Investigator.

17             Good evening.

18 Whereupon,

19                    KOFI APRAKU

20 was called as a witness by the ABRA Board, and 

21 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

22 witness stand and was examined and testified
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1 as follows:

2             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I do.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

4 Thank you.

5                DIRECT EXAMINATION

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So however

7 you want to proceed.  You know, we have a copy

8 of your report.  If you want to highlight

9 those aspects that, you know, pertain to this

10 hearing.

11             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Absolutely. 

12 Just for the record, I'm Investigator Kofi

13 Apraku.  The last name is A-P-R-A-K-U.  I'm

14 with the Alcoholic Beverage Regulation

15 Administration.  I was the Investigator in

16 charge of conducting this report.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Great.

18             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I was

19 assigned the protest investigation for S & A

20 Deli Incorporated t/a Good Hope Deli & Market

21 which is seeking a substantial change from a

22 B Class to an A Class License.
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1             The substantial change application

2 is being protested by ANC-8A represented by

3 Ms. Barbara Clark.  The protest issues were

4 stated as peace, order and quiet, pedestrian

5 and vehicle safety and parking and real

6 property values.

7             On November 13, 2014, I contacted

8 Ms. Clark who represents ANC-8A.  She stated

9 the following concerns regarding Good Hope

10 Deli & Market:

11             She stated that the establishment

12 was directly across from a library and would

13 attract an unwanted element to an area full of

14 children.

15             She stated that there was serious

16 criminal activity, including drug dealing in

17 the immediate area and the presence of a

18 liquor store would only exacerbate the

19 situation by drawing more crime to the area.

20             She stated that halfway houses and

21 organizations that conduct the Drug

22 Intervention Programs in the area would be
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1 disadvantaged by the presence of another

2 liquor store.

3             She also stated that the parking

4 would be an issue considering the fact that

5 the parking lot that the establishment has

6 would not be sufficient to cover all of its

7 customers.

8             On November 14th, I interviewed Mr.

9 Kevin Lee, who is the attorney for the

10 applicant.  Mr. Lee stated that the owner runs

11 a tidy and safe establishment.  Mr. Lee stated

12 that the establishment has a large parking lot

13 in front of it which has approximately 26

14 spaces.

15             He also stated that the police

16 park in that parking lot and that also

17 provides additional security to the

18 establishment and to the immediate

19 surroundings.

20             I also spoke with Mrs. Seres

21 Snyder, the applicant for the establishment. 

22 She stated that she was looking to expand her
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1 business.  She stated that the establishment

2 has three lots, that the building itself has

3 three lots and that she currently occupies two

4 of those lots and that she was looking to

5 occupy the third to expand her grocery.

6             She stated that in order to boost

7 security around the premises, she has also

8 installed flood lights and security cameras.

9             Good Hope Deli & Market was

10 monitored on nine separate occasions by ABRA

11 personnel from Monday, July 23rd, to

12 Wednesday, September 26th.  During the course

13 of monitoring, ABRA Investigators did not --

14 I'm sorry, excuse me.  I'm sorry, I put the

15 wrong date there.

16             It was monitored from November 13,

17 2014 to Monday, the 1st of December 2014.  So

18 it was from November 13th to December 1, 2014. 

19 I'm sorry, that was a typographic error on my

20 part.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  During the



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

109

1 course of monitoring, ABRA Investigators did

2 not observe any loitering, criminal activity

3 or excessive trash around Good Hope Deli &

4 Market.  There were no noise concerns

5 regarding the establishment during the protest

6 period.

7             I attained the calls for service

8 from MPD for the establishment.  There were 46

9 calls to service to the listed location.  None

10 of those cases resulted in an ABRA Report of

11 Violation.

12             The establishment currently has no

13 ABRA violation history.  Thank you.  That

14 concludes my report.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Thank you.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

17 questions?  Oh, I have just a couple.

18             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Absolutely.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So when you

20 say you didn't observe loitering, where?  What

21 area were you talking about?

22             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Well, the
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1 establishment itself has a very large parking

2 lot --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  -- in front

5 of it.  So most of my monitoring consisted of

6 that immediate area.  And again, maybe there

7 were one or two occasions where I would see

8 maybe two or three people standing in the

9 area, but normally they weren't in the

10 immediate vicinity of the establishment.  They

11 were normally on the far end of the parking

12 lot.

13             I didn't classify that as

14 loitering.  It was maybe once or twice that I

15 saw that occur.  Most of the time that I was

16 there, there were police there during this

17 operation.  So there was a lot of times where

18 there were police parked --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was there --

20 I'm sorry.

21             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.  Parked

22 in the parking lot.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was there

2 police there in the nighttime?

3             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I went there

4 one time, I believe that was the first time I

5 went to the establishment and I can make a

6 quick reference here.  And I believe it was

7 from 11:00, if you will bear with me real

8 quick.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

10             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  This was on

11 the 13th of November.  It was from 11:25 to

12 11:30.  The establishment was closed, but

13 there were two MPD vehicles parked outside the

14 establishment.  There were MPD officers inside

15 the vehicles at the time.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you

17 happen to ask them why they were there or

18 anything?

19             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I did not.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I did not.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So did you
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1 happen to go to the establishment when the

2 Safe Passage vehicles were there that the

3 Lieutenant testified to?

4             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Well, I

5 can't necessarily testify to them being there

6 because of Safe Passage, because I was unaware

7 of the program.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  But a lot of

10 the times it was during the afternoon hours,

11 so I'm assuming that it was Safe Passage

12 vehicles that were operating during school

13 hours, so that would be my assumption, but I'm

14 not familiar with the Safe Passage Program.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

16 cars weren't marked in any way?

17             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  No, they

18 were just regular MPD vehicles.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, they were

20 MPD vehicles?

21             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And in
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1 your work as an Investigator, have you had

2 occasion to go to this area other than during

3 this monitoring period?

4             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  No, I have

5 not.  I have not had a case in that vicinity

6 or in that area.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 then during your monitoring period, did you

9 make any observations of loitering like a few

10 blocks away from this establishment?

11             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.  I did

12 make that distinction.  I have -- again,

13 during the course of monitoring, you drive up

14 and down the block, so you have a good

15 understanding of, you know, what other

16 establishments are also in the area.

17             Again, Union Liquors, I believe,

18 is on the 1600 Block.  They have a large

19 loitering population out there.  There is a

20 large amount of people doing loitering over

21 there.  That is -- there are -- again, I can't

22 speak to it because, again, if somebody is
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1 carrying a brown paper bag and they are

2 drinking out of it, the general assumption is

3 that there is liquor in there, but I don't

4 know for a fact.

5             So again, there could be some

6 public drinking also around that area, but

7 that is towards Union Liquors that I saw that.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When you say

9 large, about how many people do you mean?

10             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  It depends

11 on the time of the day.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

13             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  In the

14 afternoon, there are six, seven.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I have been

17 there at night after they have closed and

18 there is still people out there, so it really

19 depends on the time.  Again, I wouldn't say

20 large like 20 or 15, but again, you know, that

21 little congregation of people is enough to,

22 you know, I guess be a little bit concerning.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How about the

2 park that was made reference to?

3             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Excuse me?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There was a

5 park that was made reference to.  Did you see

6 anybody in the park?

7             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I didn't

8 visit the park.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

10             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  So I don't

11 know.  I don't necessarily have any

12 information regarding the park area.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

14 right.  Any other questions?  Okay.  So now,

15 we will go to Mr. Lee.  Do you have some

16 questions?

17                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

18             MR. LEE:  Good evening.

19             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Good

20 evening.

21             MR. LEE:  I have one question.

22             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.
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1             MR. LEE:  So you recognize a lot

2 of loitering in front of the Union Liquor. 

3 Did you talk to the owner of Union Liquor?

4             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  No, I did

5 not.

6             MR. LEE:  No.  So you are not

7 familiar with that then.

8             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  With the?

9             MR. LEE:  With the owner of Union

10 Liquor?

11             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  No, I am not

12 familiar with them.

13             MR. LEE:  So the reason why I ask

14 you is you just -- in your interview with my

15 client, right, the applicant?

16             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I'm sorry? 

17 I didn't hear your question.

18             MR. LEE:  You interview with Ms.

19 Snyder, right?

20             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Did I -- are

21 you saying did I meet her?

22             MR. LEE:  Yes.
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1             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes, I met

2 her.

3             MS. SNYDER:  He met me.

4             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.

5             MR. LEE:  So I'm just wondering,

6 sir, as comparing to the other liquor store

7 owner.

8             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.

9             MR. LEE:  She is pretty much

10 responsible for what she is doing, because she

11 only have a beer and wine license.

12             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.

13             MR. LEE:  And how will she 

14 operate it, that's very acceptable by the ABC

15 Board.

16             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Well, having

17 not met the owner, and knowing what his

18 business model is and what he plans to use his

19 business for, I can only speak to my

20 interactions with Ms. Snyder.  Again, while I

21 was there during the course of my protest

22 period, I did not observe loitering occurring
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1 at her establishment.

2             So I can only speak to that aspect

3 of it.  I don't know how she runs her

4 business.  But in regards to loitering, there

5 was no loitering during the times that I

6 visited the establishment.

7             MR. LEE:  Okay.  You've been

8 inside, right?

9             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.

10             MR. LEE:  So you notice any

11 violation?  It's clean and neat inside?

12             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  It's tidy.

13             MR. LEE:  Or disorderly?

14             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  It's tidy

15 inside.

16             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I mean, by--

18 I don't know by what standard I'm supposed to

19 juxtapose this, but it's clean inside.

20             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Thank you.

21             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes, thank

22 you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.

2 Clark?

3             MS. CLARK:  Did you -- what side

4 of the street did you observe the loitering? 

5 On the same side as the liquor store or across

6 the street?

7             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  On the same

8 side as the loitering.  I mean, the same side

9 as the liquor store.

10             MS. CLARK:  You went inside the

11 store and you said it was tidy.  Is there

12 plexiglass in that store?

13             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes, there

14 is plexiglass.

15             MS. CLARK:  Oh, hum.  Were there

16 security cameras in the store?

17             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  There are

18 security cameras.

19             MS. CLARK:  Plus plexiglass?

20             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Yes.

21             MS. CLARK:  I might be out of

22 order if I say this, but the --



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

120

1             MEMBER SHORT:  You have to ask

2 questions.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Maybe you

4 shouldn't.

5             MS. CLARK:  Well, the inference is

6 that there are -- somebody is afraid of

7 something.  Safety.

8             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I can't make

9 a statement as to whether they are afraid or

10 not.  Again, that would be a better question

11 served to the owner as to the true intention

12 of why they put up plexiglass.

13             MS. CLARK:  And have -- and they

14 have security cameras, which is a good thing.

15             I have one more.  Do you know how

16 long they have had their Class B License?

17             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I'm not

18 entirely sure.  I believe it is since June of

19 this year, but I'm not sure about the exact

20 date as to when they received that license.

21             MS. CLARK:  Did you observe the

22 vacant businesses, like there was I think a
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1 barber shop and --

2             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Oh.

3             MS. CLARK:  -- but anyhow, there

4 were several vacant businesses there.

5             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I observed

6 that there is a -- again, as I -- what I

7 stated before, there is three lots.  I know

8 that the establishment occupies two of those

9 lots.  There is one lot next to it.  I was

10 made to believe that there used to be a hair

11 dresser or --

12             MS. CLARK:  And a barber shop.

13             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  -- a hair

14 stylist in there.  

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

16             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  That's what

17 -- again, it was empty when I got there and

18 there is no sign there, so I have no way of

19 knowing that.

20             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

21             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  But that was

22 the space that Mrs. Snyder suggested that she
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1 was looking to occupy to expand her grocery.

2             MS. CLARK:  Did you observe that

3 the for rent sign is still there?

4             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I did not

5 observe that.  I did not.  I took a picture of

6 the front of the establishment.

7             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

8             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  And it's

9 included in my report.  I don't think -- there

10 was no for rent sign in that picture, so I

11 don't know if there was.  Maybe it was on the

12 other side.

13             MS. CLARK:  It's right there --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, no

15 testimony.  No, you can't testify.  Sorry.

16             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  That's fine.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

18 right.  

19             MS. CLARK:  Can I ask one more

20 question?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             MS. CLARK:  Did you see any
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1 violations in the last six months, you know,

2 within the store?  I'm not talking about just

3 for ABRA per se.  I'm talking about any others

4 that you know of, like, what is it --

5             MR. LEE:  Objection.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, she

7 didn't finish her question though, but I'll

8 let you --

9             MR. LEE:  That's only for ABRA

10 Investigators.  We just passed with the MPD,

11 so she just back to MPD question again.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, are you

13 just asking an observation question?

14             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Something

16 observed in the store?

17             MS. CLARK:  If he observed certain

18 things in the store.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I want

20 to hear the whole question then before I rule.

21             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  I can --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, ask the
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1 question.

2             MS. CLARK:  Did you observe any

3 copper pads or scoobies or anything like that

4 in the store?

5             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  I did not,

6 but I did not go behind the plexiglass to

7 actually check.  So I didn't go back there

8 with the intention to look for that, so I did

9 not see that there.  However, I was not

10 necessarily looking for that as well.

11             And then in regards to it being

12 six months, I only monitored the establishment

13 for, I believe, three weeks.  So I haven't

14 been there for a whole six month period.

15             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  All right. 

16 Thank you.

17             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Thank you.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

19 you very much.

20             INVESTIGATOR APRAKU:  Oh, thank

21 you.

22             MR. LEE:  Thank you.
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1             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

3 Lee?  I'll swear you in.

4 Whereupon,

5                   SERES SNYDER

6 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

7 Applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

8 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

9 testified as follows:

10             MS. SNYDER:  I do.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

12 you.

13             MR. LEE:  Have a seat.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can have

15 a seat.

16                DIRECT EXAMINATION

17             MR. LEE:  Please, state your name

18 and address.

19             MS. SNYDER:  My name is Seres

20 Snyder, 1736 Good Hope Road, S.E., S & A Deli

21 Incorporated t/a Good Hope Deli & Market.

22             MR. LEE:  Are you the present
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1 owner of the corporation?

2             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

3             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Where is your

4 storage area?  Is it secure?

5             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  It's separate

6 from the opposite side of -- kitchen side of--

7 the kitchen doors open and on left hand side.

8             MR. LEE:  Okay.  It's locked, as

9 protocol?

10             MS. SNYDER:  It's not locked, but

11 it has another door they have to get into it,

12 can break and get in there.

13             MR. LEE:  So pretty much secured?

14             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

15             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Why want to

16 operate, the application is October.

17             MS. SNYDER:  Oh, we have ABC

18 Manager and also I training the -- I got the

19 license from the ABC Board, too.

20             MR. LEE:  Yes.  Okay.  So what are

21 your hours of operation?

22             MS. SNYDER:  We apply 7:00 to
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1 10:00 to Monday through Sunday, sir.

2             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Are you willing

3 to hire employees from the community?

4             MS. SNYDER:  We already when --

5 the person I have already cleaning job for the

6 community already and also we have one

7 resident from Northwest and one resident is

8 from 17th Street, one resident from, I think

9 they are -- we have now a part-timer, two of

10 them.  As soon as I got B License, we hire two

11 more.

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  From the

13 community?

14             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

15             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Are you familiar

16 with the ABC Rules and Regulations?

17             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

18             MR. LEE:  How familiar are you

19 with them?

20             MS. SNYDER:  I don't --

21             MR. LEE:  Have you had training

22 before?



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

128

1             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, I have license

2 and we have --

3             MR. LEE:  What kind of license?

4             MS. SNYDER:  -- another one has a

5 license --

6             MR. LEE:  Do you have a manager

7 license?

8             MS. SNYDER:  -- in my store. 

9 Manager, yes.

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

11             MS. SNYDER:  We all got training

12 and, you know, like three of them has it, but

13 one applied.  Two people are manager license,

14 but -- because too expensive attracting two. 

15 But we already train three of them.

16             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Are you willing

17 to take ABC training in the future?

18             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  If they have

19 something goes on, because already -- I don't

20 have time and my husband went the last time.

21 He got the like fake ID.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  
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1             MS. SNYDER:  And then he talking

2 about my daughter and us and how to check IDs

3 and stuff like that.  He was there last time. 

4 That time I have three.  One of them got --

5 have to work over there.  He went there.

6             MR. LEE:  Do you have a no

7 loitering sign inside?

8             MS. SNYDER:  We have one inside

9 and three outside.

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Flood lights?

11             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, we -- as soon as

12 we got the B License, we got 900 watt out

13 there, two of them out there.  It's very

14 bright out there.

15             MR. LEE:  How often trash be

16 collected?

17             MS. SNYDER:  Three times a week

18 and they have --

19             MR. LEE:  What type of company is

20 that?

21             MS. SNYDER:  There is F & A

22 Construction.  They have three times and they
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1 got recycling and regular, too.

2             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So how often do

3 you clean, trash pick-up in this area?

4             MS. SNYDER:  Oh, my husband and I

5 morning time, one time and afternoon, that guy

6 coming in cleaning job, he do that.  And any

7 time we have it during the day, it's like a

8 slow down inside, we just -- it's clean

9 parking lot over there always.

10             MR. LEE:  Yes.

11             MS. SNYDER:  People notice that

12 I'm out there all the time.

13             MR. LEE:  Do you have any security

14 system, such as security cameras?

15             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  As soon as we

16 got the B License, we changed the whole

17 security system.  We spent a lot of money for

18 it.  We have a lot outside, have two cameras

19 that shows whole parking lot and then other

20 street.  And this way coming in this way, they

21 have a very good cameras out there.  You can

22 see -- we took a picture.  Actually, we took
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1 a picture from the inside computer to camera. 

2 It comes out there good.

3             MR. LEE:  Okay.  But have you

4 reported any criminal activity to the MPD?

5             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

6             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Do you have any

7 police log?

8             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, over there like

9 police coming in.

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Just one?

11             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  You record a lot,

13 so, okay.  Do you have any specific plan to

14 operate in the future?

15             MS. SNYDER:  Special plan to

16 operate?

17             MR. LEE:  Yes.

18             MS. SNYDER:  For?

19             MR. LEE:  If the Board approve

20 your A License --

21             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

22             MR. LEE:  -- so do you want to
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1 change any plan or business plan?

2             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  I have a

3 drawing here to show the -- this is now.  We

4 have an empty space over here.  They have

5 three doors like this.  And we are going to

6 move to liquor only.

7             COURT REPORTER:  Can you sit down

8 when you speak, so I can record you?

9             MEMBER JONES:  Can you sit down?

10             MS. SNYDER:  Oh, sit down?

11             MR. LEE:  To put on the mike.

12             MS. SNYDER:  Oh, sorry about that. 

13 All right.  We have a -- this is now.  That's

14 the empty space going to the grocery, move

15 over and this space nothing but liquor.  This

16 space nothing but our liquor, because same

17 owner can operate it.  This we can do nothing

18 but liquor in here.  And this under 21 cannot

19 get in there.  And training people cannot get

20 in there.

21             And also, intoxicated people, they

22 cannot come in there, because we are going to
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1 watch the people all the time in here.  And we

2 are got a sign on the front doors and stuff

3 and we -- they cannot come into this liquor

4 store, because we are going to sell nothing

5 but liquor in this space.

6             And this is for the now empty

7 space.  They are going to grocery move over to

8 this side.  The liquor only this side, this

9 store.

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Thank you.  Are

11 you willing to cooperate and attend the PSA or

12 ANC meetings as requested in the future?

13             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  I would like to

14 go over there.

15             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

16             MS. SNYDER:  If the deli --

17             MR. LEE:  So how do you want to

18 involve the community?

19             MS. SNYDER:  I already involve the

20 community.  Every year it comes Christmas

21 time, the church come to us.  They ask for us. 

22 They have here in this church, I've been seven
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1 years.  First time I open, every Christmas

2 time, I apply the children's toys and school

3 supplies. I apply them, seven years, as soon

4 as I open up.

5             MR. LEE:  Have you been in the ANC

6 meeting before?

7             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

8             MR. LEE:  So have you discussed

9 your --

10             MEMBER SHORT:  What kind of

11 meeting?  What meeting was that?

12             MS. CLARK:  ANC.

13             MR. LEE:  ANC meeting.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Yes.

15             MR. LEE:  So have you discussed

16 any issue related to your business at the ANC

17 meeting?  Not in their agenda before?

18             MS. SNYDER:  Um-hum.

19             MR. LEE:  Thank you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes.  

21             MS. CLARK:  Me?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Yes,
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1 Ms. Clark.

2             MS. CLARK:  Okay.

3                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

4             MS. CLARK:  When you applied for

5 the Class B License, why is it that you never

6 came to the ANC?

7             MS. SNYDER:  I didn't know that

8 much about ANC.  They never -- one time they,

9 one gentleman, come to our store when the ANC

10 people, they, yelling at my daughter.  I was

11 coming out from the kitchen, why are you doing

12 that?  Because they was complaining about the

13 who give you your license?  And why put the

14 glass on the -- you know, like glass on in

15 here and you operating like that.  You

16 shouldn't have this glass and he was yelling

17 at my daughter.

18             And I was in the kitchen area.  I

19 was helping her, helping the lady always come

20 out.  At that time, I just know they ANC.  But

21 nobody was came to us.  I don't know about

22 them subsequent.
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1             MS. CLARK:  But that was not

2 anyone from ANC-8A?

3             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

4             MS. CLARK:  That person was not

5 from ANC-8A.

6             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

7             MS. CLARK:  But what I'm saying is

8 when you applied for your Class B License, I

9 thought that it was understood that you should

10 inform your ANC.  Nobody ever told you that?

11             MS. SNYDER:  I didn't know about

12 that, ANC about it.

13             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  Okay.  Are you

14 going to change your name now to a liquor

15 store?  Are you going to be a deli?  But I

16 thought I heard you saying that you were going

17 to have the vacant building to be the liquor

18 store and you would continue to be a deli and

19 a market?

20             MS. SNYDER:  If they says you can

21 keep it, we can keep it.  But if they say no,

22 we not going to keep it.
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1             MS. CLARK:  No.  You can't be a

2 market and a liquor store, that's what I'm

3 saying.

4             MS. SNYDER:  I mean like, it's

5 going to be totally different store.

6             MS. CLARK:  Two different stores?

7             MS. SNYDER:  Under 21 cannot get

8 in there.

9             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

10             MS. SNYDER:  It's for --

11             MS. CLARK:  Do you own the space

12 now or have you rented the space now?

13             MS. SNYDER:  I talked to the

14 owners.

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

16             MS. SNYDER:  And owners is they

17 happy to give us, because they been having big

18 trouble with the other renters, because they

19 didn't pay the rent.  It's they owe like over

20 $40,000 and they go out and they didn't ask me

21 to have that space.  They going to -- they

22 said they love to give to me.
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1             MS. CLARK:  Do you have a contract

2 with the owners?

3             MS. SNYDER:  We don't have not

4 yet, but she said she going to give it to me

5 if they pass here.

6             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  So it's

7 contingent upon whatever the -- if the Board

8 grants or not.

9             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

10             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  So what did you

11 want -- you just got a Class B License in

12 June.  So why did you decide to get a Class A

13 License three months away?

14             MS. SNYDER:  Because soon as we

15 got the B License --

16             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

17             MS. SNYDER:  -- next barbershop

18 move out.  Then we need a big space for it,

19 because we put the liquor, then they go out

20 and we got idea for the A License to put it in

21 and move over and under 21 we can control.  We

22 can control very well that way.
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1             MS. CLARK:  But you originally --

2             MS. SNYDER:  Because separate.

3             MS. CLARK:  -- you had not planned

4 on acquiring that space?

5             MS. SNYDER:  But it's not, they

6 already approve it for -- they love to give

7 us.  They told us.

8             MS. CLARK:  I know, but I said

9 originally when you applied for the Class A

10 License, you --

11             MS. SNYDER:  They talked to me

12 first.

13             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

14             MS. SNYDER:  Actually, they talked

15 to me first, why can't you rent out the place?

16             MS. CLARK:  Well, how do you feel

17 about a liquor store right -- you know, where

18 -- right across from where children go?

19             MS. SNYDER:  They coming in there. 

20 They come in only school time and we also --

21 when they come in at school time, then police

22 come in and only they escort at the school
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1 time.  But children normally at that time they

2 not be there.  Like only the school time

3 there, by that time there is police there. 

4 Also we can come in and only three children at

5 a time.

6             As soon as I open up the store,

7 children coming only three at a time.

8             MS. CLARK:  Because you -- you sit

9 by the door and let in so many kids, right?

10             MS. SNYDER:  No.  Yes.

11             MS. CLARK:  Why?

12             MS. SNYDER:  Three at a time.

13             MS. CLARK:  Why?

14             MS. SNYDER:  Because when they

15 come more than three, they going to be very

16 loud and I don't want to hear anything like

17 Barry Bonds talking.  If it comes in more kids

18 and there comes more Bonds.  That's why I cut

19 it down, because when they coming in around

20 3:30, morning time a little bit, but 3:00,

21 they get off the school, they try to get in a

22 whole bunch of them at one time.
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1             You know the story about like a

2 whole bunch come in at one time, they have a

3 lot of different happens.  And we don't want--

4             MS. CLARK:  And do you fear --

5             MS. SNYDER:  -- it to happen. 

6 First time I own the store, that's why I do

7 this for seven years.

8             MS. CLARK:  You fear that --

9             MS. SNYDER:  They listen to me

10 very well now, because if they don't listen to

11 me very well, they cannot come in the door for

12 like a month.  I just you cannot come in a

13 month.  I just tell them they cannot coming in

14 if they don't listen to me very well.

15             MS. CLARK:  You sit by the door

16 and so you let three in --

17             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, we do.

18             MS. CLARK:  -- at a time.

19             MS. SNYDER:  We -- sometimes I do

20 or my employee does, yes.  We can do.  That

21 way they listen to me very well.  We don't put

22 in a whole bunch of kids at one time in the
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1 store.  I've been doing it seven years.

2             MS. CLARK:  Excuse me.  So how did

3 -- you still didn't tell me how you thought

4 about a library and schools within the area

5 and having a liquor store with kids running up

6 and down the street.

7             MS. SNYDER:  It's like a double

8 protection.  If they have a live already over

9 there, it's more present is policeman over

10 there.  Policeman comes over there.  It's like

11 a double protection for us.

12             MS. CLARK:  Would you like for

13 your kids to be going to a library right

14 across from a liquor store?

15             MS. SNYDER:  I teach my kid right. 

16 I get my -- my daughter can go there in that

17 liquor store, but it's -- I'm separating them.

18 It's under 21 cannot go into the liquor store. 

19 My store is going to be separated.

20             MS. CLARK:  I'm not saying that

21 the kids will be going into the liquor store.

22 But it's just the idea that there are children
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1 milling around all the time, especially at the

2 library, and it doesn't bother you at all that

3 the kids are right there?

4             MS. SNYDER:  It doesn't bother me.

5             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

7 questions?  

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Go ahead, Mr.

9 Short.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Good evening,

12 ma'am.

13             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  You have been in

15 your business how long?  How many years?

16             MS. SNYDER:  Eight years, sir.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Eight years.  And

18 have you been in the Washington area for how

19 long?

20             MS. SNYDER:  Eight years, but I've

21 been doing business in Virginia 17 years.  And

22 I doing business in D.C. area for eight years,
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1 sir.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Good.  I'm glad you

3 answered that.  Now, when you had a business

4 in Virginia, how many -- how close were your

5 libraries to your business in Virginia?

6             MS. SNYDER:  I doing a building

7 business Virginia for 17 years.  Building

8 business.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Building business?

10             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  That's quite

12 different.

13             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  But still, how many

15 schools and libraries were close?

16             MS. SNYDER:  They have a school

17 about like half miles away from us.  Plus not

18 that many kids coming in our building.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  I understand.  And

20 you enjoyed doing business there on your seven

21 years?

22             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, seven year and
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1 more.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And do you

3 consider yourself a good neighbor or a good

4 friend to the community?

5             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  It's like the

6 first time I was there, I don't feel very

7 comfortable.  That's why I didn't get it the

8 first time get a license for the -- I'm like

9 on the 700 Block -- 700 feet away.  We could

10 get a B License or A License at that time.  We

11 can apply because it's over 500 feet or 400

12 feet, whatever, but at that time, I don't feel

13 comfortable for the getting of beer and wine

14 license because I'm not getting along with the

15 neighbors.

16             But now, I've been there eight

17 years.  We are more close like friends, like

18 neighbors and, you know, like we talking about

19 some stuff all the time.  And even somebody

20 trying to say something about us and somebody

21 confronting us, you know, like friends.  There

22 is now feel more comfortable with time to
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1 getting it, because it was long time ago that

2 that liquor store down there is -- they was

3 closed.

4             At that time, they asked me why

5 can't you get a license?  But at that time, I

6 wasn't comfortable to getting it.  At this

7 time, because I know them very well and I know

8 the whole neighbors, and I've been there

9 working like 11, 12, 13 hours a day.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Good.

11             MS. SNYDER:  You know, all the

12 time same people.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.  Thank

14 you for that answer.  Now, let me ask you

15 another question.  I understand we have

16 halfway houses.  We have drug treatment

17 centers all within several blocks of the

18 community.  How many of your customers come

19 from those types of facilities?

20             MS. SNYDER:  I don't know how

21 many.  I don't know how many they coming.  I

22 don't know, but the first time we was, you
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1 know, like more like trying to fight with

2 them, you know, but now, I'm not fighting with

3 nobody, because, you know, that's not a good

4 idea to fight somebody.  But just now it's

5 talk to person, please, don't say the word. 

6 Don't give me the trouble for me.  Please, I

7 ask them like that.  When they don't listen to

8 me, I call the police, give the violence from

9 them.  It's controlled very well.  It's better

10 than fight, better than -- it's talk to them

11 personally, please, don't stand around --

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Well --

13             MS. SNYDER:  -- my parking lot,

14 please.  I tell them.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  -- I'm certainly

16 glad to hear you learned that lesson, because

17 that could be quite dangerous --

18             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, yes.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  -- in certain parts

20 of town.

21             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  So again, do you
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1 consider yourself to be a good neighbor, a

2 good business?

3             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  Now, I feel lot

4 more comfortable.  Like you know, my daughter

5 works the 70 hours a week, too, and she is

6 like after the nighttime, five hours a week.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Now, should

8 this Board give you an A License that you

9 asked for, how could you make your community

10 feel comfortable?

11             MS. SNYDER:  How could I?

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Make them feel

13 comfortable that your store will be an asset

14 to the community.

15             MS. SNYDER:  Asset?

16             MEMBER SHORT:  An asset.  Be good

17 for the community.

18             MS. SNYDER:  Good for the

19 community?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

21             MS. SNYDER:  I will be more like

22 to involve the, like the, community and also
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1 we separating the space like that, I think is

2 better than it's open up the whole space like

3 that.  Like now we have like a B License and

4 we open up the whole space.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Again, I'll

6 rephrase my question.

7             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  When I said become

9 an asset, assets are something that are very

10 good for the community.  Assets are something

11 the community brags about.  Assets are

12 something the community says guess what, a new

13 business opened up in my community and we are

14 so happy to have them.

15             If you were granted the A

16 License --

17             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  -- how could you

19 make this ANC and the community that is here

20 today --

21             MS. SNYDER:  I can't.  I try to

22 donate and they don't accept my donate.  And



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

150

1 I would like to donate it and I would like to

2 do anything, like trying to do whatever I can. 

3 I'm not a gold digger.  I can do -- you know,

4 I can help them out.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Well, thank

6 you very much.

7             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  That's all I have,

9 Madam Chair.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

11 Others?  Mr. Alberti?

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good evening, Ms.

13 Snyder.  We have heard some testimony about

14 concerns, regarding concerns about public

15 intoxication and people drinking in public.

16             Which implies to me that people

17 are buying small quantities of alcohol and

18 going out on the street and drinking.  Okay?

19             So my question to you is do you

20 sell single containers of beer or ale?

21             MS. SNYDER:  They don't talk to me

22 at all and I can --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

2             MS. SNYDER:  We didn't ask about

3 the single stuff and they don't talk to me

4 and --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, my question

6 to you is do you sell single containers of

7 beer?

8             MS. SNYDER:  No, sir.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And ale?  So

10 what's the smallest quantity of beer?

11             MS. SNYDER:  I think it's 24

12 ounces, a two-pack.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  24 ounce,

14 two-pack.  Okay.  Great.  You sell wine.  Is

15 that correct?  Well, okay.  

16             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, yes.  Today

17 actually.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, let me go

19 back to the two-packs.

20             MS. SNYDER:  The two-packs. 

21 Actually, they ask me for small wine, like a

22 little --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait. 

2 Let's stay on the two-packs.  What proportion

3 of your alcohol sales do you think is in two-

4 packs?  I mean, money-wise, what proportion of

5 your alcohol sales would you say accounts for

6 the two-packs?

7             MS. SNYDER:  Pardon me?  I don't

8 understand actually what you are saying.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, you know,

10 part of your alcohol sales is going to come

11 from two-packs and part of it is going to come

12 from wine, a part of it is going to come from

13 six-packs.  How large a part of your sales

14 comes from the sale of those two-packs?

15             MS. SNYDER:  I don't understand at

16 all.

17             MR. LEE:  Can I interpret?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I don't

20 think she gets it.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let

22 me see how I can say it.  
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1             MS. SNYDER:  Sorry.  My English

2 is --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, that's

4 okay.  That's okay.  A part of -- some of your

5 sales comes from two-packs, right?

6             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Some of your

8 sales comes from wine?

9             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Some of your

11 sales comes from six-packs?

12             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So when you think

14 about how much you are selling in two-packs,

15 is that -- what part --

16             MS. SNYDER:  We sell more six-

17 packs.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

19             MS. SNYDER:  We sell more six-

20 packs and we have a sale goes on 1.5 liters of

21 wines sells good and --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's
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1 move on to wines.  What's the smallest bottle

2 of wine do you sell?

3             MS. SNYDER:  750 milliliter.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And what

5 kind of wine is that?

6             MS. SNYDER:  It's like Arbor Mist

7 and we have like Sutter Homes and --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What was that?

9             MS. SNYDER:  Sutter Homes.

10             MS. CLARK:  Sutter.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sutter Home?

12             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, okay, Sutter

14 Home.  Okay.  

15             MS. SNYDER:  And um stuff like

16 that.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

18             MS. SNYDER:  But if they ask me to

19 sell a cup of wine, I say no.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

21             MS. SNYDER:  Because --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you sell
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1 nothing less than the 750 milliliter of wine?

2             MS. SNYDER:  I don't see any 750

3 milliliter.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, no. 

5 What's the -- you just said the smallest

6 bottle of wine that you sell is what?

7             MS. SNYDER:  We have a pack, but

8 they don't have a smallest wine is 750

9 milliliter.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  The

11 smallest bottle is 750.  That's the --

12             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, large size.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- normal size,

14 the large.  Right, right.  And that's the

15 smallest size you sell?

16             MS. SNYDER:  No.  We don't -- if

17 they ask me to --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  Is -- do you

19 sell anything smaller than that?

20             MS. SNYDER:  No, sir.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That's

22 what I'm asking.
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1             MS. SNYDER:  Okay.  

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great. 

3 All right.  All right.  Now, you're going to

4 be selling -- well, if we give you -- if the

5 Board were to give you a Class A License, you

6 would be selling, I'll call it, spirits.  You

7 call it liquor.  I call it spirits.  Okay.  Do

8 you understand what I'm saying now?

9             MS. SNYDER:  Spirit more, yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Liquor. 

11 Let's say liquor.  Liquor is like vodka.

12             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's like rum.

14             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's like

16 bourbon.

17             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So that's

19 what we mean when we say liquor, when I say

20 liquor.  Okay.  Great.  What are your plans

21 for selling liquor?  What are the sizes of the

22 bottles that you plan to sell?



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

157

1             MS. SNYDER:  Whatever they require

2 us, we're going to sell this.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who require? 

4 Who?  Who do you mean by --

5             MS. SNYDER:  Like --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- who would

7 require it?

8             MS. SNYDER:  If this Board require

9 we can sell this kind wine, we sell this kind.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, no.  We

11 are not there yet.  I want to know --

12             MS. SNYDER:  If I --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- if it was your

14 decision --

15             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- what sizes

17 would you sell?

18             MS. SNYDER:  What size I sell?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

20             MS. SNYDER:  I don't know.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, liquor comes

22 in -- okay.  Just to make it simple.  All
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1 right.  Liquor comes in quarts or fifths and

2 we'll just say -- I'll just say quarts.

3             MS. SNYDER:  I'm --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I'll say

5 quarts or fifths.  All right?

6             MS. SNYDER:  -- just going to ask

7 you.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let me finish. 

9 So everything, I'll lump everything into

10 fifths and quarts, so the big bottles, all

11 right?

12             MS. SNYDER:  I'm not --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait.  Let

14 me finish.  It comes in half-pints and it

15 comes in quarter-pints and it comes in very

16 small bottles.  All right?

17             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, right.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What sizes would

19 you sell?  What sizes would you not sell?

20             MS. SNYDER:  I will ask the sales

21 people which ones sells good and which ones we

22 could sell, then we're going to sell that
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1 part.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

3 would sell whatever would sell to the

4 customers, right?

5             MS. SNYDER:  Whatever is required,

6 yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

8             MS. SNYDER:  And require it and

9 salesman says this sells good, then we're

10 going to sell it.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Would you have a

12 problem -- would it -- do you think you would

13 -- it would be -- how much of a problem do you

14 think it would be if the Board said to you you

15 cannot sell anything less than a half-pint?

16             MS. SNYDER:  How much problem?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

18             MS. SNYDER:  If they say that I

19 cannot sell, I'm going to listen to them.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you could

21 still -- do you think you could make a profit

22 and still do what you plan to do?
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1             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

2             MR. LEE:  No, she doesn't

3 understand your question now.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

5             MR. LEE:  Would you rephrase, sir?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You are going to

7 lose money if you can't sell the small

8 bottles, right?  Do you understand that?

9             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, yes, yes, I

10 heard about that.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

12 Right, right, right.  And when I say profit,

13 do you understand what I mean by profit?

14             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Do you

16 think you could make enough profit to stay in

17 business as a liquor seller if you did not

18 sell --

19             MS. SNYDER:  Small bottles?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- small bottles? 

21 Less than a half-pint.  If you only sold pints

22 and big bottles, do you think that that would
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1 be a business that you could survive on?

2             MS. SNYDER:  I have our next door

3 business of grocery and everything to make it

4 over there and could make it up or even it up.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm going

6 to take that as a yes.  Okay.  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

8 Others?  I have just one question.  I want to

9 follow-up on something you said that I didn't

10 catch totally.  I thought you said with

11 respect to the library or something, that it

12 provided you more protection.  I think you

13 were talking with, I don't know if it was, Mr.

14 Short or not about crime and police and I

15 thought you said that having the -- or being

16 near children and I thought you said something

17 like the library gave you protection.

18             MS. SNYDER:  Double protection. 

19 If the police there, they always there

20 surrounding, they protect it.  Like our

21 parking lot, because we have a huge parking

22 lot, they stays there all the time.  They can
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1 see better view in our parking lot.  That's

2 why they stays there and that means at the

3 same time we have something happens, the

4 police right there.  They going to come to us

5 right away.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

7 you.  I just wanted to understand what you

8 meant.  Okay.  Thank you.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  I do have one more.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Okay. 

11 Mr. Short?

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, you just

13 mentioned the police on your parking lot now

14 and someone showed a picture with four police

15 cars in it.  

16             MS. SNYDER:  It was after school

17 time.  Whatever they --

18             MEMBER SHORT:  I understand.  But

19 just the question I'm going to ask you is once

20 you open up your Class A liquor store, will

21 the police be able to park there if you have

22 traffic coming in with cars?
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1             MS. SNYDER:  We have a 26 parking

2 lot over there and also we have street parking

3 over there.  I don't think it's not going to

4 be full.  Like the only cars coming in at one

5 time in the store, so like a customer come.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

7             MS. SNYDER:  35 customers. 

8 Normally, D.C. area is a lot of them don't

9 have a car.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Now, the --

11 you were here when you heard the Lieutenant

12 testify that pretty much that's a program that

13 he doesn't control.  What did he say the name

14 of that was?  The Safe Passage program?

15             MS. CLARK:  Passage, yes.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  For D.C. Public

17 Schools.  He said now if that ends and the

18 D.C. Public Schools decide not to do it any

19 more, you won't have those police officers

20 sitting out there.  And you will feel very

21 comfortable with your parking lot then?

22             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.  I mean, at all
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1 times -- they are not there the whole time. 

2 I feel much comfortable than seven or eight

3 years ago.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Thank you

5 very --

6             MS. SNYDER:  Because --

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very

8 much.  Thank you.

9             MS. SNYDER:  -- customers -- okay.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you, Madam

11 Chair.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

13 Jones?

14             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

15 Chair.  So just to be clear, I just want to

16 understand that I'm understanding that you

17 clearly understand these questions.  So if the

18 ABC Board said to you you can no longer sell

19 two-packs of beer out of your establishment,

20 what would be the impact of that on your

21 ability to maintain a viable business, a

22 successful business?
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1             MS. SNYDER:  I'm going to sell

2 large amount of -- a lot of sale goes on.

3             MEMBER JONES:  A large amount of

4 sales go out?

5             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Would you still be

7 able to operate?

8             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, you would be?

10             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

12             MS. SNYDER:  I'm going to have a

13 lot of big sales on for the big boxes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  The big boxes?

15             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Would big boxes be

17 inclusive of six-packs?

18             MS. SNYDER:  Include the six-packs

19 and include the 30-packs and stuff like that. 

20 We going to have a lot of sale goes on and

21 it's going to bring more customers.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Second
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1 question.  If liquor sales were approved for

2 your location, but the ABC Board said you

3 would not be allowed to sell anything less

4 than say a pint, would it still be a choice

5 that you would want to sell liquor out of your

6 establishment?

7             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER JONES:  And you are saying

9 that because you feel as though you would

10 still be able to make a profit in your

11 business operations if you were allowed to

12 sell liquor in pint-size bottles or larger?

13             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Only?

15             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

17 Thank you, Madam Chair.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

19 right.  Are there questions on Board

20 questions?  Yes, Mr. Lee?

21               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

22             MR. LEE:  Yes, just to clarify
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1 that, I have a few questions.

2             First of all, when you applied B

3 License, Ms. Clark mentioned about it, ANC

4 invite you to the meeting?

5             MS. SNYDER:  No.

6             MR. LEE:  No?  Okay.  I attached

7 the exhibit, Applicant's Exhibit 1 titled

8 under control, is this your --

9             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, yes.

10             MR. LEE:  -- did you apply?  Is

11 this your store operating now?

12             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

13             MR. LEE:  For controllers?

14             MS. SNYDER:  I been like that

15 seven years, sir.

16             MR. LEE:  Seven years?

17             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, sir.

18             MR. LEE:  The bottom photo, who is

19 this guy?

20             MS. SNYDER:  The guy works in our

21 store.

22             MR. LEE:  What's that?
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1             MS. SNYDER:  The guy works our

2 store.

3             MR. LEE:  What he doing there?

4             MS. SNYDER:  He doing just let, 

5 allow three in, three in.

6             MR. LEE:  So every time it's

7 school time, he just stand there?

8             MS. SNYDER:  No, I do sometime or

9 he do sometime or my -- any time it's school

10 time all employees there.

11             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

12             MS. SNYDER:  We have to --

13             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

14             MS. SNYDER:  -- because of -- and

15 I know them very well now.  It's good kids and

16 they not violent.  I let them coming in more.

17             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

18             MS. SNYDER:  But if I don't see

19 them very often --

20             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

21             MS. SNYDER:  -- then I just let

22 them not too much coming in because --
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1             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

2             MS. SNYDER:  -- they might -- you

3 know, I know them already.  It's whole

4 neighbors.

5             MR. LEE:  So pretty much good work

6 now?

7             MS. SNYDER:  Yes, pretty much we

8 working like that.

9             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

10             MS. SNYDER:  Seven years.

11             MR. LEE:  Okay.  In other words,

12 your business portion that your deli/grocery--

13             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

14             MR. LEE:  -- now, right?

15             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

16             MR. LEE:  So you more focused on

17 deli section now or grocery section instead of

18 alcohol section?

19             MS. SNYDER:  What are you saying?

20             MR. LEE:  Original store, you make

21 a profit out of it?

22             MS. SNYDER:  Make a profit out of
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1 it?  I would say it's the same, but, you know,

2 it depends on how you run the business.

3             MR. LEE:  If you cannot sell

4 alcohol --

5             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

6             MR. LEE:  -- you cannot -- you can

7 survive with the deli portion?

8             MS. SNYDER:  Yes.

9             MR. LEE:  No further questions.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did

11 you have any questions on Board questions?

12                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

13             MS. CLARK:  What church do you

14 make a contribution to?

15             MS. SNYDER:  I didn't bring it

16 today for donation.

17             MS. CLARK:  Who is it?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's not --

19             MS. SNYDER:  16th Street.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

21             MS. SNYDER:  For Pastor Ortis.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is
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1 this related to a Board question?  That's

2 where we are at now.

3             MS. CLARK:  No, no.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MS. CLARK:  I'm sorry.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

7             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  Well, that's

8 it.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

10             MS. CLARK:  He gave her a question

11 that I was going to ask, so --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good. 

13 Fine.  Thank you very much.

14             MS. SNYDER:  Thank you very much.

15             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. LEE:  Eugene Howard.

18 Whereupon,

19               EUGENE VINCENT HOWARD

20 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

21 Applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

22 assumed the witness stand and was examined and
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1 testified as follows:

2             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, ma'am.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

4 Thank you very much.

5                DIRECT EXAMINATION

6             MR. LEE:  State your name and

7 address.

8             MR. HOWARD:  Eugene Vincent

9 Howard, 1827 Good Hope Road, S.E., Washington,

10 D.C.

11             MR. LEE:  How far away from the

12 business where you live?

13             MR. HOWARD:  Across the street.

14             MR. LEE:  Across the street?

15             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

16             MR. LEE:  So do you have a chance

17 to observe the operation all the time?

18             MR. HOWARD:  Pretty much. 

19 Throughout the day me and my wife usually or

20 my children sit by the window and look out the

21 window most of the day.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So how long have
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1 you lived in that area?

2             MR. HOWARD:  About five years.

3             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Are you familiar

4 with the business?

5             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, very familiar.

6             MR. LEE:  Are you a regular

7 customer?

8             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.  Me and my

9 children going in two or three times a day

10 probably.

11             MR. LEE:  Yes, okay.  So how did

12 you decide to testify today for the applicant?

13             MR. HOWARD:  I like the way she

14 runs her business.  She is -- it's well-

15 managed.  It's very health conscious.  My

16 children go in there many times and have

17 quarters or pennies in their hand and they

18 come out with more than what they need to

19 survive and that's just not my children, so I

20 just like the way the business is ran.

21             MR. LEE:  Mind if I ask you what

22 your work?
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1             MR. HOWARD:  I work for the

2 District Government.  I'm a -- I work for the

3 OAG, Office of Attorney General.

4             MR. LEE:  Okay.  You are a D.C.

5 employee?

6             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

7             MR. LEE:  Have you observed any

8 loitering, panhandling in front of the

9 establishment?

10             MR. HOWARD:  Not on my watch, no.

11             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Littering issues?

12             MR. HOWARD:  I mean, you see

13 people walk down the street all the time and

14 drop items, but not normally.

15             MR. LEE:  Did you observe any kids

16 around there for drinking alcohol?

17             MR. HOWARD:  No.  Kids, no.

18             MR. LEE:  Open container around

19 there?

20             MR. HOWARD:  No.

21             MR. LEE:  Have you observed any

22 criminal activities around the establishment?
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1             MR. HOWARD:  You know, kids argue

2 back and forth.  Maybe, you know, normal

3 activity of people just talking amongst each

4 other, but nothing really criminal as far as

5 anything violent.

6             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Have you talked

7 with the owner?

8             MR. HOWARD:  Many times.  We have

9 spoke.

10             MR. LEE:  Have you judged or

11 assessed her qualification to be a liquor

12 store owner?

13             MR. HOWARD:  Oh, I think she is

14 over-qualified actually.  I have been in many

15 stores in my time and I think this is one of

16 the best ran stores I have ever been in.

17             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So do you think

18 that Mrs. Snyder is a responsible owner?

19             MR. HOWARD:  Very, very

20 responsible.

21             MR. LEE:  Thank you very much.

22             MR. HOWARD:  No problem.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Clark, do

2 you have questions?

3             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

4                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

5             MS. CLARK:  If you are working, I

6 know you are not in there two and three times

7 a day.

8             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

9             MS. CLARK:  Do you work at night?

10             MR. HOWARD:  No, no.  I work from

11 7:30 to 4:00.

12             MS. CLARK:  Oh, so after you get

13 off, you are in and out of there?

14             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.  Usually, I walk

15 my kids over and I pick them up from school. 

16 They like to stop to get ice cream.  I have a

17 10 year-old who likes to -- he is getting

18 independent now, so he likes to walk across

19 the street for himself to go there.  Since I

20 feel the store is very safe, because of police

21 presence, because of the way the business is

22 ran, I feel safe to let him even take my 5
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1 year-old across the street to the store by

2 themselves and come back safely.

3             MS. CLARK:  What are you going to

4 do when they -- if they pull the Safe Passage

5 Program?

6             MR. HOWARD:  I don't know.  The

7 same thing goes on.  I think it's going to be

8 ran the same way, basically, period if they

9 have it or not.  I think it will still be

10 well-ran.  I think security still will be --

11 because I noticed the cameras are up.  The

12 light is up.  I don't think there will be any

13 problem.

14             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  Have you

15 actually seen any criminal activity on that

16 block?

17             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

18             MS. CLARK:  And it's on a -- is it

19 on a daily basis?

20             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, it's on every

21 street I have ever been on.  I have lived in

22 D.C. my whole life and there has not been one
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1 street I have lived on and not seen a criminal

2 activity.  I work downtown.  I have seen

3 criminal activity in front of a court

4 building, so I think it happens everywhere.

5             MS. CLARK:  Hum.  Okay.  Excuse me

6 one minute.  Okay.  Are you being compensated

7 in -- 

8             MR. HOWARD:  No.

9             MS. CLARK:  -- any way?

10             MR. HOWARD:  Not at all.

11             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  Thank you.

12             MR. HOWARD:  You're welcome.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

14 questions?

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Madam Chair?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

17 Short?

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Mr. Howard, how are

19 you?

20             MR. HOWARD:  I'm feeling great. 

21 How are you feeling today, Mr. Short?

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Great, just great. 
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1 Now, Mr. Howard, you say you have been in

2 Washington all your life?

3             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, 35 years.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  35 years.  And you

5 have seen a lot of ABC liquor stores?

6             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, hundreds.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  The one that

8 is down the street from you now on 18th

9 Street.  Is that 16th Street or 18th Street?

10             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, 16th.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  16th Street.  Would

12 you consider that a typical alcohol

13 establishment for Washington, D.C.

14             MR. HOWARD:  No, no.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  And why not?

16             MR. HOWARD:  I don't know.  It

17 just seems like it's one of the worst.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, since you made

19 that observation, do you think another A

20 License within one block of that store is

21 going to help the situation any?

22             MR. HOWARD:  No, I don't think
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1 it's going to help it nor hinder it.  I just

2 think it's just going to be another place

3 where people could go.  I think it's where

4 people can trust the owner and her

5 responsibility of running the store that it

6 won't go and get out of control like that

7 store is.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, when you say

9 out of control, please describe that to us.

10             MR. HOWARD:  Well, they are more--

11 they are not -- they don't interact with their

12 customers.  They are more behind the glass. 

13 They are more isolated, so people feel free

14 going in and out and not worrying about no one

15 saying nothing to them or calling the police,

16 anything going on.  It's pretty much you can

17 do as you want to do.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, you say you

19 have a 5 year-old and a 10 year-old?

20             MR. HOWARD:  I have a 10, 8, 7, 5,

21 3 and a 19 month-year-old.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Do you allow
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1 the 10 year-old to walk by that store by

2 himself?

3             MR. HOWARD:  The 16th Street?

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

5             MR. HOWARD:  No.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  No?

7             MR. HOWARD:  No.  Me and my wife

8 usually will walk with them down to those

9 stores down there.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, they have an A

11 License, correct?

12             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, have you

14 observed any other A Licenses in your area,

15 alcohol places, that weren't like that one on

16 16th Street?

17             MR. HOWARD:  No, because there is

18 one further down that is not like that.  And

19 it's other ones that is around there, but they

20 are nothing like that one.  They are pretty

21 much --

22             MEMBER SHORT:  That one is
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1 completely off the chains, as they would say.

2             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.  They are

3 allowing it to be that way.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.  So now, you

5 are going to have another one within one block

6 of it.

7             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  And that's going to

9 be so much different?

10             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, it should be

11 different.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  It's going to add

13 to the community?

14             MR. HOWARD:  Well, I feel that

15 because of the fact of how it is ran, this

16 won't get like that.  And it's more security

17 measures as well through the cameras, through

18 the lights.  That place really doesn't have

19 any cameras, no lights on it.  It's pretty

20 much where people hung out for most of their

21 life anyway.  Kind of a get together spot.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Oh, I'm familiar
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1 with it.  There was a McDonald's across the

2 street that shut down.

3             MR. HOWARD:  The McDonald's --

4             MEMBER SHORT:  They couldn't

5 support a McDonald's in that neighborhood.

6             MR. HOWARD:  -- and a laundry mat. 

7 Before you went to McDonald's people hung out

8 there, too, as well back then, so I don't

9 think the liquor store pretty much hurt it or

10 helped it.  I just think, you know, people

11 always hung out there.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  And we had the

13 other one that has gone and closed down,

14 correct?  And that one also had got off the

15 chain for a while, right?

16             MR. HOWARD:  Um-hum.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  So now those people

18 have no choice about a store to go to.

19             MR. HOWARD:  Correct.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  And you think that

21 would be a great idea to have another one one

22 block from the one that's off the chain?
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1             MR. HOWARD:  I don't think, like I

2 said, it's going to help or hurt it, but I

3 just like the way this business is ran.  I

4 think it would be ran with more of a control

5 than the other ones I have seen ran in my

6 years in D.C.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  So do you think the

8 A store next door to the grocery store would

9 be non-effective?

10             MR. HOWARD:  Well, I mean, a

11 little effect to the community.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  I accept -- I

13 really have to ask this question.  Now, if

14 this license is granted --

15             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  -- there will be an

17 A store beside the grocery store.

18             MR. HOWARD:  Um-hum.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  And your 10 year-

20 old and 5 year-old will still walk by

21 themselves past that?

22             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, yes.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  I have no more -- I

2 have no further questions.

3             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very

5 much.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

7 Others?  All right.  I just have a few.  So

8 may I ask what you do at the Office of

9 Attorney General?

10             MR. HOWARD:  I work for the Mental

11 Health section.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The what

13 section?

14             MR. HOWARD:  Mental Health

15 section.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mental Health

17 section.

18             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Hum, okay. 

20 So in what capacity?

21             MR. HOWARD:  I'm a support

22 specialist.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A what?

2             MR. HOWARD:  Support specialist.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MR. HOWARD:  I do everything but

5 litigate.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So do

7 you -- have you observed in your neighborhood

8 individuals with mental health and substance

9 abuse problems?

10             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.  I see that in

11 almost every neighborhood I lived in.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I only ask

13 because we have had a lot of testimony about

14 that earlier.  And do you have any knowledge

15 whether there is the mix of those with mental

16 health problems and the problems that have

17 been referred to with respect to this Class A

18 liquor store?

19             MR. HOWARD:  Are you referring or

20 saying that the liquor -- well, they use the

21 liquor more often?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm saying --
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1 I'm asking.

2             MR. HOWARD:  Okay.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not

4 trying to say anything.

5             MR. HOWARD:  Okay.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm just

7 trying to ask, since you brought up the --

8 your experience in mental health.  And we

9 heard testimony that in this particular area,

10 there is a methadone clinic.

11             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And there is

13 some other CSOSA where people come out with

14 certain issues dealing with substance abuse.

15             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And anyway, i

17 was just -- I think that, you know, it may be

18 a special situation that could -- where there

19 is a mix of mental health issues and alcohol. 

20 And I'm wondering whether you have any idea

21 whether that is -- you said that that liquor

22 store on 16th Street or something --
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1             MR. HOWARD:  Yes, 16th.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- is

3 particularly problematic.  And I'm wondering

4 is that part of the problem based on any

5 knowledge that you might have?

6             MR. HOWARD:  I don't really have a

7 lot of knowledge on maybe that's the problem,

8 but I do know that people who use, they use to

9 get by.  Drug of choice, whatever they do, so

10 if they can't get one, they will get the

11 other.

12             MS. CLARK:  That's about it.

13             MR. HOWARD:  And to get back to

14 Mr. Short's question, there is a school going

15 right past 16th going to the liquor store and

16 kids walking back and forth to that school

17 every day.  So I don't think it will be a

18 problem for my kids to walk across the street

19 to a store.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Is that healthy?

21             MR. HOWARD:  Is that healthy?

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Is it healthy?
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1             MR. HOWARD:  I don't think it's

2 helpful or harmful.  I don't see how the

3 problem with walking down 16th --

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Is that healthy for

5 your children?

6             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

8             MR. HOWARD:  Interact with other

9 people.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very

11 much.

12             MR. HOWARD:  Walk around and like

13 to talk.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

15 concerned, it doesn't sound like you are, but

16 maybe.  Why aren't you concerned that some of

17 the people who are causing problems at the

18 liquor store, the Class A liquor store that is

19 in existence now won't gravitate to this if

20 there is another Class A liquor store?

21             MR. HOWARD:  Well, it is always a

22 possibility that that could happen.  But I
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1 think that people stay where they are more

2 comfortable at.  And if they are comfortable--

3 because people around that area, they will

4 probably stay close to the area they are more

5 comfortable to and not go to places where they

6 are uncomfortable with.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

8 right.  Others?  Mr. Jones?  Thank you.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

10 Chair.  Clearly, as you know, individuals are

11 going to have different perspectives,

12 different philosophical values, etcetera, so

13 just take that into context in terms of how

14 the questions are being brought to you.

15             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  And how you respond

17 to those questions.  So just from the

18 standpoint of where you sit in your

19 neighborhood that you are in the community. 

20 Is that a fair statement?

21             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  You live directly
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1 across the street or reasonably close to the

2 licensee in question, correct?

3             MR. HOWARD:  (No audible

4 response.)

5             MEMBER JONES:  You have frequented

6 the licensee's establishment.  Is that

7 correct?

8             MR. HOWARD:  Correct.

9             MEMBER JONES:  So you can speak

10 firsthand to your perspective of how the

11 business is operated.  Is that correct?

12             MR. HOWARD:  Correct.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Based on

14 your observation in this moment in time as of

15 the last time you have been in and your

16 experience over the last year, let's say, have

17 you ever had a reason to feel as though this--

18 the operation of this establishment was a

19 detriment to the neighborhood as it stands

20 today, i.e., it being how the operation is

21 operated?

22             MR. HOWARD:  No.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  No?

2             MR. HOWARD:  No.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

4             MR. HOWARD:  I have actually seen

5 it help, be kind of helpful.  Like she had

6 spoken before, on holidays she was giving

7 things away to other people.  I have noticed

8 that firsthand myself.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So let me

10 just piggyback off of that, since you brought

11 that up.  Have you personally witnessed that

12 or is this hearsay based on --

13             MR. HOWARD:  No.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you had

15 actually seen that?

16             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  How many

18 occasions have you seen?

19             MR. HOWARD:  Well, for my five

20 years there, maybe -- because I'm not looking

21 at her every day.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, understood.
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1             MR. HOWARD:  Maybe four or five

2 times myself personally witnessed it in the

3 store myself.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And how does

5 that look?  How does that manifest itself?  Is

6 it just giving them free candy or giving them

7 a free sandwich or giving someone -- how does

8 that manifest itself, these good will acts? 

9 What are they?

10             MR. HOWARD:  I think it's just a

11 known -- like she had spoken before, just

12 knowing the community, the people that are

13 living there, being in a relationship with

14 them, just wanting to see them in better shape

15 than what they are.  I think that is really

16 good will of good faith.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And I think

18 I receive it as a fairly strong commentary

19 that you are willing to allow your 10 year-old

20 to escort your 5 year-old without supervision

21 to go across the street to this store, because

22 you feel that strongly about the safety of
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1 that store.

2             Would you be inclined to do the

3 same thing for any other liquor store in your

4 immediate neighborhood, in your immediate

5 vicinity?

6             MR. HOWARD:  No.

7             MEMBER JONES:  No?

8             MR. HOWARD:  No.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Can you articulate

10 why?

11             MR. HOWARD:  This most -- well,

12 the closest liquor store other than that store

13 could be -- is on 16th and Hope.  That's where

14 it's at on 16th Street and no, I would not

15 allow my kids to walk down there by theirself. 

16 Personally, I can see them walk across the

17 street from my house through the window and I

18 would not let them walk down to the liquor

19 store, especially my 5 year-old, because she's

20 a girl.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

22             MR. HOWARD:  So no.  Maybe my 10
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1 year-old when he turn 11, I might let him walk

2 down there, walk past to go see some friends

3 down there, but not to the liquor store, no.

4             MEMBER JONES:  So not with the

5 intent of going to the liquor store and then

6 coming back home?

7             MR. HOWARD:  No, no.

8             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  You

9 wouldn't feel -- is it because you would not

10 feel comfortable with their safety as they

11 entered into this liquor store that is down

12 the street, the one that has been referred to

13 as "off the chain?"

14             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  Okay.  You

16 mentioned that you have lived in D.C. all your

17 life and you have lived in this particular

18 neighborhood for five years.

19             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Prior to here,

21 where did you live?  Roughly, what

22 neighborhood?
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1             MR. HOWARD:  Well, before I used

2 to live on -- what's the street called again? 

3 It's in Northeast right behind an elementary

4 school.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Were there

6 any liquor stores in that vicinity where you

7 lived before?

8             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Yes?

10             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Did you have

12 an opportunity to frequent any of those liquor

13 stores?

14             MR. HOWARD:  Well, I usually go in

15 and out of the -- there is a 7-Eleven across

16 the street from it, so I see it.  I don't

17 really go in it too much, but I see it.

18             MEMBER JONES:  When you lived

19 there --

20             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  -- prior to you

22 living here, when you lived there, did you
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1 have an opportunity to frequent the liquor

2 stores in that neighborhood?

3             MR. HOWARD:  No, not really.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Okay.  So at

5 that point in time, you roughly had a 4 or 5

6 year-old?

7             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  At that point. 

9 Would you have felt comfortable allowing that

10 situation, that being you had a 10 year-old

11 now escorting your 5 year-old, if that was

12 back then five years ago and you had a 10

13 year-old and a 5 year-old, would you have felt

14 comfortable allowing them to go to any of the

15 liquor stores in your neighborhood that -- in

16 that time period by themselves?

17             MR. HOWARD:  No, not if I never

18 had interaction with the owner or seen how the

19 business was ran every day.  No.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So this

21 feeling that you have is fairly unique to the

22 nature of how this particular establishment is
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1 ran?

2             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And clearly,

4 you have no philosophical issue with the sale

5 of liquor, right?

6             MR. HOWARD:  No.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Is that a fair

8 statement?

9             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

11 Thank you, Madam Chair.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

13 you.  Any other Board questions?  Mr.

14 Rodriguez?

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Mr. Howard, my

16 question is about food establishments and the

17 relationship here.  Now, this particular

18 liquor store has groceries, right?

19             MR. HOWARD:  Correct.

20             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Is that the

21 attraction?  What is the attraction here now? 

22             MR. HOWARD:  Well --
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1             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  You either go

2 to shop for groceries and then get the liquor

3 or what is the attraction to this store?

4             MR. HOWARD:  -- technically, I can

5 only speak for myself.  But I too go -- we go

6 to the grocery store, go buy sandwiches and

7 things of that nature, juices they like to

8 get.  So mainly I see most of the people that

9 go in there are usually getting groceries.

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Are there other

11 stores close by, other stores?

12             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  There are.  So

14 this particular store, why this particular

15 store?

16             MR. HOWARD:  I like -- because

17 it's convenient.  It's just right across the

18 street from me.

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Thank

20 you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

22 Anybody else?  Okay.  Questions on the Board's
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1 questions?  Mr. Lee?  No?  Ms. Clark?  Yes?

2                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

3             MS. CLARK:  One to the store. 

4 What other stores that sell food do you go to

5 in the general vicinity?

6             MR. HOWARD:  Well, the Safeway

7 that is up the street.  There is another

8 similar store to -- on top of W Street.  It's

9 kind of a little bit -- the liquor store sits

10 here.  There is another store that sits a

11 little bit further up.

12             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

13             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

14             MS. CLARK:  Is it named?  Anyway,

15 at Safeway they sell --

16             MR. HOWARD:  Alcohol as well.

17             MS. CLARK:  -- yes, beer and wine.

18             MR. HOWARD:  Yes.

19             MS. CLARK:  So wouldn't you think

20 -- I shouldn't -- that's okay.  I pass.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

22 it?
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1             MS. CLARK:  Can I take a break?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Take a break?

3             MS. CLARK:  I need a break.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's

5 finish with this witness, which I think we are

6 finished with this witness.

7             MS. CLARK:  Okay.    

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

9 very much.

10             MR. HOWARD:  Thank you.  Have a

11 good day.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MEMBER JONES:  You do the same. 

14 Thank you for your testimony.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So --

16             MS. CLARK:  I've got to use the

17 bathroom.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  She has got to

20 use the bathroom.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's

22 an emergency?  Okay.  All right.  Why don't we
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1 take a 10 minute break.  I won't ask any

2 questions.  And --

3             MS. CLARK:  You can make it five.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I want

5 to take a break, too.

6             (Whereupon, the above-entitled

7 matter went off the record at 7:23 p.m. and

8 resumed at 7:34 p.m.)

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

10 back on the record.  Mr. Lee, do you have any

11 other witnesses?

12             MR. LEE:  Yes.  Our last witness

13 is Paul Kennerly.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When you are

15 ready, sir.

16             MR. KENNERLY:  Oh, I'm sorry.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's okay.

18 Whereupon,

19                  THOMAS KENNERLY

20 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

21 Applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

22 assumed the witness stand and was examined and
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1 testified as follows:

2             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, ma'am.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

4 you.  

5                DIRECT EXAMINATION

6             MR. LEE:  Thanks for coming.  Sir,

7 please, state your name and address.

8             MR. KENNERLY:  Thomas Kennerly.

9             MR. LEE:  What is your home

10 address?

11             MR. KENNERLY:  Oh, address is 1841

12 T, as in Tom, Place, S.E., Washington, D.C. 

13 The ZIP is 20020.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thomas

15 Kennerly?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you spell

17 that, please?

18             MR. KENNERLY:  Kennerly, K-E-N-N-

19 E-R-L-Y.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

21             MR. LEE:  How long have you lived

22 that area?



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

204

1             MR. KENNERLY:  12 years.

2             MR. LEE:  So how far away from the

3 business?

4             MR. KENNERLY:  I live directly

5 around the corner.

6             MR. LEE:  Can the --

7             MR. KENNERLY:  On the back side of

8 the library.

9             MR. LEE:  Oh, okay.  So you cannot

10 see from your house to the business, no?

11             MR. KENNERLY:  No, sir.

12             MR. LEE:  All right.  So how did

13 you decided to testify today for applicant?

14             MR. KENNERLY:  As a former

15 business owner, MPD officer, I felt compelled

16 to testify for this business owner, because

17 she wants to earn a living to provide for her

18 family.  And I see no reason that we should

19 block that for her earning.

20             MR. LEE:  So you are saying you

21 are a former MPD officer?

22             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, I am.
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1             MR. LEE:  How long?

2             MR. KENNERLY:  Oh, I was at MPD

3 for roughly 15 years.

4             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Have you observed

5 any criminal activities surrounding that area?

6             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

7             MR. LEE:  What kind of?

8             MR. KENNERLY:  Kids getting out of

9 school fighting.

10             MR. LEE:  It's related to alcohol?

11             MR. KENNERLY:  No.

12             MR. LEE:  No?

13             MR. KENNERLY:  This is --

14             MR. LEE:  Do you think what is the

15 problem, what's the problem in that community?

16             MR. KENNERLY:  The problem is that

17 with Kaya Henderson of the school board

18 decided to combine the schools, Anacostia and

19 Eastern, it's always been a war in this

20 community.  It has gone on so long that some

21 of these kids don't even know why they are

22 fighting.  These kids they need to, you know,
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1 come together more and understand each other.

2             When I was coming up in school, it

3 was sports that kept the community together. 

4 I believe that's what it is going to take to

5 bring the community back together.

6             MR. LEE:  Do you think that any

7 crime in this area is related to the alcohol?

8             MR. KENNERLY:  At 16th and W, as we

9 have all been talking about this one

10 particular liquor store, it is kind of off the

11 hook.  As a former MPD officer, I am disgusted

12 when I see MPD officers on the scene and there

13 are kids outside smoking weed and these

14 officers take and go around the block.

15             I have witnessed it where an

16 officer was sitting there in the car.  He saw

17 a group of kids coming towards him and this

18 officer retreated, went around the corner and

19 parked in the alley.  I was totally disgusted.

20             MR. LEE:  So you understand that

21 the operation is different from applicant's

22 operation?
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1             MR. KENNERLY:  Repeat the

2 question.  I didn't understand.

3             MR. LEE:  Actually, they have

4 already have beer and wine.

5             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

6             MR. LEE:  And how they operate

7 compared to the Union Liquor?

8             MR. KENNERLY:  The way Ms. Seres

9 operates, I understand her business aspect is

10 allowing three kids in.  As a business owner,

11 I did the same thing.  I owned Alabama

12 Convenience.  We also owned Willow World 

13 Shopping Center.  There is -- if you allow

14 four more youth in and it's one of -- let's

15 just say one of them out of element has a

16 criminal activity thought in their mind, there

17 is nothing you can do to stop this problem.

18             One time I remember working on a

19 Halloween night, 20 to 30 youth ran in my

20 store and grabbed all the merchandise off of

21 the counter and ran out this door.  By the

22 time we called the police, it was nothing they
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1 could do, because they had already taken the

2 items and the kids already gone.

3             So at that time, you have to take

4 it as a business loss and, you know, do what

5 is right for yourself and your community.  So

6 alleviating that problem, why not close your

7 business, that way you won't have any crime to

8 occur.  You know kids can get out of hand in

9 particular incidents.  Some of them they wear

10 masks and you can disguise yourself, that way

11 you are void from camera detection and so

12 forth.

13             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Do you think Ms.

14 Snyder is a responsible owner out here

15 operating in terms of her operating and

16 maintaining the business?

17             MR. KENNERLY:  When I first met

18 Ms. Seres, Ms. Seres was kind of hostile in

19 the community.  You know, I kind of like

20 talked to her about that.  I was telling her,

21 you know, you can get hurt, physically hurt if

22 you go and approach a person.
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1             So it's better ways of dealing

2 with your community.  First of all, you need

3 to open a dialogue of communication.  If you

4 don't have a dialogue of communication, then

5 all is lost.  If you -- I'm not saying give

6 people things, but once you show some gratuity

7 towards people, they will kind of like take

8 you in.

9             And once they take you in, it's

10 for you to grab hold of that concept and try

11 to become a more community-based person versus

12 oh, I'm in this community and I'm just going

13 to take, take, take, take and I'm going to go

14 back to where I live.

15             Ms. Seres, she gives to

16 communities as far as kids' organizations,

17 school supplies, Christmas gifts.  I have two

18 daughters myself and one is 16 and one is 9. 

19 The littlest one, Bria, they have came to know

20 and love.  She has a cook that works in the

21 store.  And she has other staff members there. 

22 I had no idea Ms. Seres knew who I was until
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1 another MPD officer came in and introduced

2 himself and said you know this guy, who he is? 

3 And they told her who I was.

4             So it wasn't that I was using

5 police strategy for her or anything.  I just

6 saw her as a business owner versus anything

7 else.  A person that is trying to get a head,

8 trying to provide for her family and was

9 trying to make a way.

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Do you think

11 granting the application will impact the

12 public safety or decrease the quality of life

13 in the community?

14             MR. KENNERLY:  No, because I

15 believe if her business plan is to open up a

16 deli and an A License and have the liquor

17 separated from kids, I think that's a great

18 idea.

19             Unfortunately, I lost my business

20 due to the same ANC policies that we have in

21 the community.  You can't sell single beers or

22 what have you.  Single beers and now you have
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1 to sell the double packs.  All right.  This

2 thing came in existence because the Safeway 

3 wanted to sell beer and wine.

4             And I don't think that is fair if

5 you are categorizing saying Ms. Seres, she

6 shouldn't have beer and wine and then have

7 deli items when you can go to the Safeway and

8 see the same exact thing.  It's like calling

9 the pot black and you know it's black.

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  No further

11 questions.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Clark?

13                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

14             MS. CLARK:  You were on the

15 department for 15 years.  You retired, I'm

16 assuming?

17             MR. KENNERLY:  Sick.

18             MS. CLARK:  After 15 years.

19             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, ma'am.

20             MS. CLARK:  Disability?

21             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

22             MS. CLARK:  Oh, okay, that's what
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1 I figured.  Okay.  Are you aware of the open

2 air -- are you aware of any drug markets in

3 your area?

4             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, I am.

5             MS. CLARK:  How far away is it?

6             MR. KENNERLY:  If you go on the

7 back side of 16th and W, there are drugs sold

8 there.  If you go down to the corner of 16th

9 and Good Hope Road, there is drugs being sold

10 in that parking lot.  If you go to the corner

11 of 18th and T, there is drugs sold right

12 underneath the police camera.

13             MS. CLARK:  It's not -- okay.  Did

14 you realize that an apartment complex that the

15 Lieutenant was --

16             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. CLARK:  -- referring to that

18 back up in there, those guys are in there?

19             MR. KENNERLY:  And that's part of

20 the problem.

21             MS. CLARK:  But that's not T

22 Street.  That's only --
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1             MR. KENNERLY:  No, that's 18th

2 Street.

3             MS. CLARK:  That's 18th Street.

4             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. CLARK:  And it's only like as

6 far as from the door probably to the end of --

7             MR. KENNERLY:  No.  18th Street

8 runs a little longer.  It's a little bit far

9 from the end of that hallway there and would

10 come up to the counsel's desk.  So 18th Street

11 is --

12             MS. CLARK:  I don't --

13             MR. KENNERLY:  -- one of the

14 longer streets.

15             MS. CLARK:  No.  What I'm saying

16 is where the drug activity is, it's a shorter

17 distance --

18             MR. KENNERLY:  No.  Where the drug

19 activity --

20             MS. CLARK:  -- from that parking

21 lot.

22             MR. KENNERLY:  -- starts, if her
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1 store would be right there where that exit

2 sign was, then the drug activity would go

3 beyond this desk on the back side.

4             MS. CLARK:  Oh, okay, from there

5 to -- yes, okay, that's still close.

6             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  You mentioned

8 the ANCs.  The ANCs did not come up with the

9 single sales.  That happened in Ward 4.

10             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

11             MS. CLARK:  And it happened in

12 some other wards, so it was a Council person--

13             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

14             MS. CLARK:  -- that --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You will have

16 to phrase it as a question.

17             MS. CLARK:  I'm sorry.  Okay.  But

18 anyway, are you hostile toward ANCs?

19             MR. KENNERLY:  No, ma'am, not at

20 all.

21             MS. CLARK:  All right.  

22             MR. LEE:  Objection.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Overruled.

2             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  Thank you.

3             MR. KENNERLY:  Okay.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

5 questions?  Mr. Short?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Officer-retired

7 Kennerly?

8             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, sir.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, thank you for

10 your service you gave 15 years and I'm sorry

11 to hear you left with disability.

12             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  66 and two-thirds

14 of your salary?

15             MR. KENNERLY:  Well, right now,

16 I've got a medical sick and I'm hoping that I

17 get to the 66 two-thirds.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Not a

19 problem.  That -- I'm just doing a little

20 lingo, because I'm retired service.

21             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  But at any rate,
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1 obviously, I respect your testimony today. 

2 But I need to ask --

3             COURT REPORTER:  Is your

4 microphone on?

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.  You

6 stated pretty much that you attended this

7 business or the owner on a pretty regular

8 basis.  

9             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  And your children

11 also?

12             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  And the ages of

14 your children?

15             MR. KENNERLY:  The ages is 16 and

16 Bria is 8.  I mean, 9, I'm sorry.  She just

17 turned 9 on December the 3rd.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Do they also go to

19 the library?

20             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, they do.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, without the

22 police detail out there, do you think that



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

217

1 business would have the same type of

2 relationship with the community without all

3 the police presence?

4             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.  And I want to

5 elaborate a little bit on the --

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Please.

7             MR. KENNERLY:  -- some of the

8 officers today.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Take your time.

10             MR. KENNERLY:  They are out of

11 SSD.  SSD stands for School Security Division. 

12 The officers, they are real friendly.  Most of

13 the officers I know them because they were

14 around when I was a rookie and some of them

15 have now came up and they are a little mature.

16             You can't interact with the

17 officers.  If you talk with the officers, they

18 will tell you the problem is it needs to start

19 at the school, where the school can sit these

20 kids down and have a constructive

21 conversation.  The conversation is education

22 is very important.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Now, you

2 mentioned that earlier in your testimony.  I

3 don't want to drag this out too long.

4             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Did you go to D.C.

6 Public Schools?

7             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, I did.  I went

8 to Cardozo.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Cardozo High School

10 up on the Hill.  Okay.  Let me ask you this,

11 was drinking a problem with some of the high

12 school kids?

13             MR. KENNERLY:  When I was in

14 school?

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

16             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, it was.  I

17 would say we had a couple of young people in

18 the hallways.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  And the problems

20 has been escalated with the drugs now.  It's

21 even worse.

22             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, do you think

2 adding more A liquor stores to the District in

3 that area where you have schools and libraries

4 is going to help that situation or make it

5 worse?  Blow it up?

6             MR. KENNERLY:  I would hope and I

7 don't wish any person ill will.  I would hope

8 that Mrs. Seres gets her business and I would

9 hope that eventually the police department or

10 whoever the person may be would go down to the

11 16th Street liquor store and shut them down.

12             I mean, it's getting to the point

13 where me, I don't have any fear of walking the

14 streets, but you shouldn't -- your kids

15 shouldn't have to fear being jumped.  That

16 business owner was robbed with a baby.  The

17 person robbed their store with a baby in the

18 knapsack.

19             What is it going to take if you

20 got police officers sitting across the street

21 from that one particular business and nothing

22 is being done?  So I feel in my community,
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1 that in our community look like well, I would

2 rather go to this lady's store than to go down

3 the street and deal with these, excuse my

4 French, buttholes.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Okay.  Okay. 

6 Calm down.  Let's just keep it civil.

7             Now, no one has ever talked about

8 anything other than that that's a very

9 wonderful business and she should be commended

10 for that.  I take my hat off that she has so

11 many citizens that come in here.

12             So her selling beer and wine now

13 in the model, it's working.  

14             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  And we know that

16 Southeast is getting ready to have some

17 different things happen and we have different

18 type of neighbors moving in.  I live in

19 Hillcrest myself, so I'm very close to where

20 you are.

21             But I'll just say this.  Why don't

22 we just -- just what would be the idea, what
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1 would be your idea if this business would stay

2 just like it is until things get a little

3 better?

4             MR. KENNERLY:  If the business was

5 to stay that way, I believe she will still

6 thrive.  I mean, I believe she will still

7 bring in an income.  Like I said, a lot of

8 people frequent her store.  Before she was

9 even selling beer and wine, people would come

10 in her market just to buy food.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

12             MR. KENNERLY:  Because she had a

13 couple of cooks in there and they can really

14 cook.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Now, good.

16             MR. KENNERLY:  Good people.  The

17 other people come in --

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Again, I want to

19 give everybody else a chance.  Thank you for

20 your testimony.  But not getting an A License

21 is not going to really hurt her that bad?

22             MR. KENNERLY:  I wouldn't say
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1 that.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

3             MR. KENNERLY:  I mean, I believe

4 she still --

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Okay.  

6             MR. KENNERLY:  -- will thrive in

7 the neighborhood.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Just asking. 

9 Thank you, Madam Chair.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

11 Others?  If the 16th Street liquor store were

12 shut down, do you think that some of the "bad

13 element" or whatever that is there would then

14 gravitate towards this establishment?

15             MR. KENNERLY:  I would think not,

16 because most of those kids, speaking with some

17 of those kids because I also worked for Tony

18 Thomas and Associates and I try to get them a

19 security license, I believe a lot of those

20 kids live up in the Butler Gardens area.

21             As you can -- if you come to that

22 area, you can see it's not too much activity
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1 for them to do.  If we had a community or a

2 rec center or something like that, something

3 more positive and constructive for these kids

4 to do, I believe that's what they would be

5 into versus --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So the people

7 that are loitering outside this 16th Street

8 liquor store or whatever, they are kids?  Is

9 that what you are saying?

10             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, most of them

11 are teenagers ranging from the age of 16 maybe

12 all the way up to 19 or 20 years old.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They are all

14 underage.  Okay.  So have you ever noticed

15 people from CSOSA or --

16             MR. KENNERLY:  Unfortunately, the

17 CSOSA people have to stand out on the corner

18 with the police officers when the kids are out

19 in the neighborhood fighting.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- the

21 methadone clinic?

22             MR. KENNERLY:  I mean, they --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's a big

2 deal, right?

3             MR. KENNERLY:  -- look like World

4 War III in our neighborhood and it shouldn't

5 look like that.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, my word. 

7 All right.  You said you were a small business

8 owner?

9             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then I

11 thought you started talking about the two cans

12 or whatever.  Did you have a liquor store?

13             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes.  I had a B

14 License, Alabama Convenience, 2209 Alabama

15 Avenue, S.E., Washington, D.C.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

17 when was that?

18             MR. KENNERLY:  That was from 2000

19 all the way up until 2010.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

21 I think that's all my questions.  Anybody

22 else?  Thank you.  Okay.  Don't go away.  Do
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1 you have any questions on Board questions?

2             MS. CLARK:  I have asked my

3 questions.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Go

5 ahead.  Mr. Lee doesn't have any as far as I

6 know.

7             MR. LEE:  No further questions.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, wait. 

9 Ms. Clark, you don't have any?

10             MS. CLARK:  I had asked --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MS. CLARK:  -- him what I wanted

13 to.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Fine. 

15 Thank you very much.

16             MR. KENNERLY:  You're welcome. 

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Appreciate

18 it.

19             MR. KENNERLY:  Thank you, sir.

20             MR. LEE:  Don't worry, no more

21 questions.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me ask

3 you, at this point, it might be a good idea,

4 did you have -- did you want to put into

5 evidence any of your exhibits?  They are not

6 automatically into evidence.  You have to put

7 them in if you want them into evidence.

8             MR. LEE:  Actually, there was one

9 witness who sent in a letter, but it is kind

10 of plain letter, so --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. LEE:  Yes, I'll introduce

13 them.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is that

15 letter?

16             MR. LEE:  That's the police

17 officer testified today, but he is out of

18 town, so he just write a letter for both.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  How

20 many copies of that do you have?

21             MR. LEE:  I did not make a copy,

22 but I --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. LEE:  -- can show them to you.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, please,

4 show it to Ms. Clark first and see if she has

5 any objection.

6             MS. CLARK:  Oh, this is Murphy.

7             MR. LEE:  This is witness No. 2.

8             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I know.  Murphy.

9             MR. KENNERLY:  Yes, yes.

10             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I know him.

11             MR. LEE:  So he just write a

12 letter to the Board instead of this.

13             MEMBER JONES:  A point of

14 clarification?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Or a point of

17 information, I should say.

18             COURT REPORTER:  Sir, could you,

19 please, turn your mike on?

20             MEMBER JONES:  I most certainly

21 can.  A point of information.

22             COURT REPORTER:  Thank you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  The time as it

3 stands right now, the protestants have 57

4 minutes remaining.

5             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

6             MEMBER JONES:  The licensee has 57

7 minutes remaining as well.  Okay.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Don't feel

9 you have to use it all though.

10             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any

12 objection, Ms. Clark?

13             MS. CLARK:  No, no.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MS. CLARK:  Murphy.

16             MR. LEE:  I just show some

17 Applicant Exhibit No. 4.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  No

19 objection to this.  

20             MS. CLARK:  Do you want to see it

21 again?

22             PARTICIPANT:  Oh, no, that's okay. 
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1 He gave it to her.

2             MS. CLARK:  That's fine.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So did

4 you say that is marked as Exhibit No. 4?

5             MR. LEE:  No. 4.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

7 there was no objection.  I see it's here.  No

8 objection to that, so I'm going to admit

9 Applicant's Exhibit No. 4.

10             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

11             document was marked as Applicant

12             Exhibit No. 4 for identification

13             and was received into evidence.)

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What about

15 the other three?  Are you not moving them into

16 evidence or are you?  Exhibits 1, 2 and 3, are

17 you moving them into evidence or no?

18             MR. LEE:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

20             MR. LEE:  I submit it.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  They

22 are not in evidence yet, so let's quickly look
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1 at them.

2             MR. LEE:  You have a copy, yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

4 Applicant's Exhibit No. 1 is?

5             MR. LEE:  Photos.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it three

7 photos?

8             MR. LEE:  No. 2 --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have two

10 pages.  Is it more?

11             MS. CLARK:  It's more.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How many? 

13 All these photos?

14             MR. LEE:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  How

16 many?

17             MR. LEE:  Under the same Exhibit

18 No. 1 and various title.  And the Exhibit No.

19 2 is police log. 

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a

21 second.  Let's just do Exhibit 1.  Let's just

22 do Exhibit 1 first.  Just Exhibit 1.
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1             MR. LEE:  Exhibit 1 is the photos.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Photos. 

3 Okay.  I'm looking.  Ms. Clark, do you have a

4 copy of these?

5             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I do.

6             MR. LEE:  She has a copy of these,

7 right.

8             MS. CLARK:  Yes, yes, I do.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

10 So my question is do you have any objections

11 to any of the exhibits identified as

12 Applicant's Exhibit No. 1, any of the photos? 

13 Any of the pages?  Do you have an objection?

14             MS. CLARK:  No.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well--

16             MR. LEE:  Exhibit No. 2 is --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  Can I

18 just ask you a question quickly?  Some of them

19 are self-evident, but some aren't, so I want

20 to ask you about this cleaning one.  Where are

21 they cleaning?  Who took these photos?

22             MR. LEE:  Applicant, the husband.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The husband

2 of Ms. Snyder.

3             MR. LEE:  Yes.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And so

5 there is one with cleaning.  Where are they --

6 do you know what that represents, the cleaning

7 picture?

8             MR. LEE:  So that's why I just

9 explain at the bottom.  In front of the --

10             MEMBER SHORT:  The parking area.

11             MR. LEE:  Yes.  This I just

12 explain.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I see

14 that.  Cleaning --

15             MS. CLARK:  Since when?  I don't

16 see here.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Cleaning, do

18 you know where this is?

19             MR. LEE:  Yes.  Cleaning?  Yes,

20 that's cleaning this area by her.

21             MS. SNYDER:  I do a lot of time. 

22 Any time like it slow down, I go outside.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

233

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  I

2 just want to know where it was.  Is that the

3 parking lot?

4             MR. LEE:  Parking lot.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MR. LEE:  And there is a -- the

7 bottom four is a dumpster area.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MS. CLARK:  Oh, okay.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

11 Okay.  So there is no objection to the photos

12 in Exhibit 1, correct?

13             MS. CLARK:  No.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Fine. 

15 All right.  So they will be admitted.

16             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

17             document was received into

18             evidence as Applicant Exhibit No.

19             1.)

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

21 Exhibit 2?

22             MR. LEE:  Exhibit No. 2 is a
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1 police log.  And there is a cover page.  There

2 is only one of two pages for this, just the

3 evidence because there is too many.  So I just

4 make two copies.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it --

6             MR. LEE:  I can introduce the

7 original one.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You want to

9 enter her original log?

10             MR. LEE:  Yes, police log.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Show Ms.

12 Clark, okay?

13             MS. CLARK:  What is the purpose of

14 this anyway?

15             MR. LEE:  Whatever they want to

16 report to the police.

17             MS. CLARK:  Oh, this is --

18             MR. LEE:  The crime and -- yes,

19 everything.

20             MS. CLARK:  -- her log.

21             MR. LEE:  Yes, record.

22             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  Well, I think
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1 Lieutenant Royal said how many times.

2             MR. LEE:  It's whatever they got

3 an issue and whenever the people showed up the

4 establishment, she just kept the records on

5 it.

6             MS. SNYDER:  Because I stand by

7 the door all the time.

8             MS. CLARK:  I know you do.

9             MR. LEE:  So I just make three

10 pages -- two pages here.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

12             MR. LEE:  But if I may introduce

13 original.

14             MS. CLARK:  That's her log.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  That's a log.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now,

17 wait, but --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think the two

19 pages in the exhibit are sufficient.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- Ms. Clark

21 doesn't have a copy of the whole thing,

22 correct?
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1             MR. LEE:  How can -- the whole

2 thing is too many, so --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, she has

4 to have a copy.

5             MS. CLARK:  Just give me the log

6 and I'll --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I?  Mr. Lee?

8             MS. CLARK:  -- get it --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Lee, what is

10 the purpose --

11             MR. LEE:  No.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- of this, of

13 showing the log?

14             MR. LEE:  Actually, there is no

15 public safety issue involved in this area and

16 there come -- 

17             MS. SNYDER:  The crime.

18             MR. LEE:  -- the owner knows about

19 how she handle if there is a police issue.  So

20 the ABC Board encourage her to make a police

21 log.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So is the purpose
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1 to demonstrate that she keeps a log?

2             MR. LEE:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And to

4 demonstrate the --

5             MR. LEE:  She keeps a log.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- information

7 that is in the log?

8             MR. LEE:  Yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

10             MR. LEE:  And the photocopy. 

11 Thank you.  Yes.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I would say, and

13 this is only my opinion as one Board Member,

14 that the two pages that have been submitted in

15 the exhibits are sufficient --

16             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- to illustrate

18 that.

19             MR. LEE:  Okay.  I want to show--

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So for me, I

21 don't need to take her entire log.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And keep it in

2 evidence.

3             MR. LEE:  Yes.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because she is

5 not going to get it back for a while.

6             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Thank you.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So but that's

8 just my opinion.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, if the

10 purpose is to illustrate that she keeps a log,

11 then this does illustrate that.  What was the

12 second thing?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, it

14 illustrates the information that she puts in

15 the log.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So we won't

17 have the information that she puts in the log?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I've got

19 two pieces here that --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  I

21 don't --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- it's
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1 anecdotal, but to me that's sufficient.

2             MS. CLARK:  I don't know why.  I

3 mean, why is she doing this?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  She wasn't

5 subject to cross-examination on this.

6             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think it's

8 kind of problematic a little bit.

9             MR. LEE:  You can see it on the

10 voluntary agreement.  There is one crime, but

11 most of time community asking for pickup.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We will just take

13 the two pages and move on.

14             MR. LEE:  What about they got the

15 police issue?  They want to keep the record

16 for it, that way owner shows more

17 responsibility for the safety over any issue.

18             MS. SNYDER:  Like always school

19 times always police there.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

21 right.  We understand that.  She kind of

22 testified to that, so if we don't need to see
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1 the substance of every page, I would be

2 inclined just to leave -- to also agree, Mr.

3 Alberti, that this is sufficient.

4             MS. CLARK:  But --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree with Mr.

7 Alberti also, because the police -- someone

8 submitted a log of the police calls there and

9 that was entered through the D.C. Police

10 Department.  We don't know who exactly did

11 this log.  She said she did.  Now, I don't

12 doubt her, but the bottom line is we have an

13 official log from MPD.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's

15 different though.  I think this is --

16             MEMBER SHORT:  I understand.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This shows

18 that she is responsible in keeping --

19             MEMBER SHORT:  All right.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- records of

21 all this.  Okay.  Are you -- I think that what

22 we should do is really, I think Mr. Alberti
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1 has the right point, that the pages you

2 submitted before do illustrate that.  That we

3 don't need to read every page.  And the

4 opposing party hasn't had a chance to read

5 every page.  So do you have any issues with

6 accepting into evidence the pages, copies of

7 two of the pages that were submitted with the

8 PIF?

9             MS. CLARK:  Do we get to answer

10 any questions -- I mean, ask any questions

11 about that, about those two pages.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You didn't

13 get to ask questions about them?  Is that what

14 you are saying?

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

17 there something you want to ask about it? 

18 Because what I would say, what I would intend

19 to do would be just to accept it, not for the

20 subject of what is in here, but to show that

21 she just kept a record.

22             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there some

2 burning question though you need to ask her

3 about it?

4             MS. CLARK:  I do have a question.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MS. CLARK:  He said something

7 about a voluntary agreement.  I don't know who

8 that voluntary agreement was with.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I have

10 no idea what --

11             MR. LEE:  No.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are only

13 talking about this exhibit of the log.

14             MS. CLARK:  Well, he said

15 according to the -- this is why they had it. 

16 But I don't know who they -- they didn't come

17 to us about it.  So I mean --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

19 there -- why don't you -- what's the reason

20 behind your keeping this log?

21             MR. LEE:  Well, based on my

22 experience --



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

243

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a

2 second.  Ms. Snyder kept the log, right?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Snyder is

5 the one who kept the log, correct?  Not Mr.

6 Lee.  You are the attorney.

7             What's the reason you kept this

8 log?

9             MS. SNYDER:  Because like they

10 talking about this escort kids and hanging

11 around the parking area, that kind of issue

12 coming.  When I was in a meeting, that's where

13 I write down everything and the school time

14 always they -- cops come in our area and

15 trying to show them.  That's why I keep the

16 log.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is the log to

18 show the police or is the log about police

19 visits?

20             MS. SNYDER:  I'm trying to keep

21 the record for the --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are
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1 trying to keep a record of things that you

2 think the police should know?

3             MS. SNYDER:  No. I mean, like they

4 was talking about, you know, when I was at

5 meeting.  When I was at meeting, ANC meeting,

6 they was talking about kids playing outside

7 and, you know, what you going to do and stuff

8 like that.  And it's school time always be

9 there and showing the police always here,

10 that's what I'm trying to keep the records

11 always they -- 3:00 or between like at 3:30

12 they coming in.  And on Tuesdays like at 4:00

13 or 4:30, they stay there.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MS. SNYDER:  That's where I trying

16 to show them and have to write down everything

17 in here.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

19 Lee, let me ask you this one question.

20             Why do you -- what's the relevance

21 of the log?  Why are you asking that it be

22 admitted into evidence?
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1             MR. LEE:  Actually, I talked to

2 one person and she just explained to you

3 that's the same reason, so I just recommend

4 okay, if you want to do that, then you just

5 for the record.  Whether the ABC Board check

6 it, admit it or not, it's just for her to keep

7 records.  Any time ANC asks for that.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. LEE:  So it's good to have it. 

10 Even the police.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So the fact

12 that she keeps a log, you know, is fine maybe

13 for lots of reasons, but my question is is

14 there any relevance as to the consideration of

15 this application that you need to put this

16 into evidence?

17             MR. LEE:  Yes, based on my

18 experience, also allow the voluntary agreement

19 in D.C. and I saw one paragraph on the

20 voluntary agreement that most of time they ask

21 for police runs, maintain and keep cooperating

22 with the MPD.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. LEE:  So that's why.  It's

3 nothing to lose.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  To show that

5 she keeps records to cooperate with MPD?

6             MR. LEE:  Yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MR. LEE:  Yes.  Yes, and working

9 with them.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. LEE:  So even though they are

12 doing business at the same time, they are part

13 of community members, so cooperating with MPD

14 if there is any issues, they try to call MPD

15 right away.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. LEE:  So keep the records.

18             MS. CLARK:  Again, they never came

19 to us when they got the B License.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

21 not what we are talking about.

22             MS. CLARK:  I mean --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's not at

2 issue right now.

3             MS. CLARK:  And it's not a

4 voluntary agreement from us.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

6 not at issue.  Okay.  Okay.  I think that I

7 have heard sufficient.  So I'm going to accept

8 into evidence the two pages that were given to

9 the protestants ahead of time and which go to

10 the relevance of what you said about keeping

11 documents, etcetera, and to cooperate with the

12 community and the police.  Okay.  So that's

13 Exhibit No. 2 is admitted, just those two

14 pages.

15             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

16             document was marked as Applicant

17             Exhibit No. 2 for identification

18             and was received into evidence.)

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

20 What was No. 3?

21             MR. LEE:  No. 3, I pick out.  No.

22 3 is just support assignment case.  It's she
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1 just support at the establishment if she --

2 anyone, any customers support for Class A. 

3 They voluntarily put in their name and address

4 and the phone number.  So that's comment and

5 remarks about it's a nice store.  I love that

6 one.  That kind of stuff.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

8             MR. LEE:  Yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I see that. 

10 Okay.  

11             MR. LEE:  So that's our Exhibit 1,

12 2, 3.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

14 this was at the store?  Ms. Snyder, this was--

15 how was this presented to the people?  What

16 were the circumstances under which this

17 petition was -- or this list was presented to

18 those that signed it?

19             MS. SNYDER:  I asked them do you

20 like to sign it for me?  I'm getting an A

21 License.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  At the
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1 store?  Did you go to their residences or did

2 people sign at --

3             MS. SNYDER:  No, I just --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- the store?

5             MS. SNYDER:  -- stay in there and

6 they coming in and then I --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MS. SNYDER:  -- ask them for it. 

9 And also, Good Hope Plaza, they have a big

10 highrise building over there for the managing

11 of people.  I was asked sign and mom, can you

12 do for -- can I do for you?  They ask me. 

13 Then he goes to visit like the same writing

14 over here and he did for us for the -- they

15 did --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your child?

17             MS. SNYDER:  -- just --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your child

19 did this?  Your child?  Who did it besides

20 you?

21             MS. SNYDER:  Oh, I replied to

22 management working people, they give to me for
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1 three pages.  They ask me I want to do for you

2 there.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

4 And when did you do it?  When was this?

5             MS. SNYDER:  It was around -- I

6 don't remember exactly, but about five months

7 ago or six months ago.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

9 fine.  All right.  Do you have an objection or

10 any questions about this?

11             MS. CLARK:  Five months ago or six

12 months ago?

13             MS. SNYDER:  I don't remember

14 exactly, but something like five months ago. 

15 I don't know.

16             MS. CLARK:  I -- five months ago

17 was the -- I'm not supposed to say this.  That

18 was for the B.

19             MS. SNYDER:  B was over 400 pages

20 I had.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

22 just ask, was this done after you filed your



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

251

1 application for a class change?

2             MS. SNYDER:  File after we got the

3 -- as soon as the next door close up, we did

4 it.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

6 All right.  Do you have an objection to this?

7             MS. CLARK:  Some of these are

8 addresses and like she mentioned about like P 

9 Street, N.W., Rock Creek, Church Road, Colbert

10 Place.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

12             MS. CLARK:  Park Road, same

13 signature and then would come over and find

14 people living -- and the same thing over here,

15 there are some same signatures.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

17 think --

18             MS. CLARK:  All through that there

19 are some that look like -- I'm not a

20 handwriting expert, but I know something that

21 looks -- when it looks similar.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, I
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1 would like to note, first of all, I think we

2 should take this and give it the weight that

3 it deserves.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I do, too.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But I think

6 everyone should understand that when I look at

7 this, the title is very vague.  It doesn't say

8 what class, kind of class change.

9             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Snyder admits

11 that she didn't circulate, herself circulate,

12 this to everybody.  Somebody else circulated

13 it.  I don't know what that person told the

14 people who were signing it.

15             MS. SNYDER:  We need three --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, wait, wait,

17 wait.

18             MS. SNYDER:  Okay.  

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So that is going

20 to factor in how much weight I give this

21 exhibit, but I think we should take it and

22 give it the weight that it deserves.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I agree. 

2 Okay.  All right.  And none of these people

3 are here to cross-examine, yes.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

6 right.  Then that's what we will do.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Read between the

8 lines.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have

10 accepted all of the applicant's exhibits.

11             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

12             document was marked as Applicant

13             Exhibit No. 3 for identification

14             and was received into evidence.)

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then I

16 guess we are ready to turn to protestant's

17 remaining witnesses.  Okay.  Good.  As we have

18 already heard a couple of your witnesses

19 already.

20             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  The first

21 person would be Deborah Akwei.

22 Whereupon,
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1                   DEBORAH AKWEI

2 was called as a witness by the Protestant, and 

3 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

4 witness stand and was examined and testified

5 as follows:

6             MS. AKWEI:  I do.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

8 Okay.

9                DIRECT EXAMINATION

10             MS. AKWEI:  My name is Deborah

11 Akwei, A-K-W-E-I.  I live at 1920 18th Street,

12 S.E., which is right at 18th and U Place on

13 this side of Good Hope Road.  I'm probably the

14 closest residential property.  Everything else

15 is apartment buildings, the library and then

16 down U Place you have other houses.

17             I was actually just surprised that

18 this lady was applying -- that she got the

19 beer license, for one.  And then she is

20 applying for an alcohol license.  There is so

21 much drugs.  There is so much loitering. 

22 There are so many drug dealers.  There is so
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1 much trash.  There is so much of everything,

2 that I just don't think we need it.

3             I don't understand why it's not

4 flipped around.  Why we are having to ask or

5 justify why we don't need it.  It should be

6 the other way around.  Why do we need it?  Why

7 do we need another liquor store?  We have

8 enough.  It was bad enough Safeway got theirs,

9 all the beer and liquor you could -- you need.

10             The alcohol facilities down Good

11 Hope Road.  We just have enough.  I have

12 enough black men surrounding me that drink

13 enough.  My next door neighbor drink enough. 

14 The guys that now congregate on the property

15 next to me where he doesn't work, but his

16 buddies, obviously, have a source of income

17 and so they congregate now on his stoop and

18 they drink.  They drink hard liquor.

19             They are, for me, emasculated

20 black men with no jobs, over the age of 50 and

21 not working.  And what they do is they drink. 

22 They drink, they hang out.  They live at home
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1 with their mamas, their sisters, their

2 brothers, whoever it is.  They have no work. 

3 They have no jobs.  They are living with other

4 people.

5             And my next door neighbor when he

6 was working, and there was a period of time

7 that he worked, the whole mood changed.  His

8 confidence changed.  He is now not working. 

9 He is like a broke down sort of piece of a

10 man.  He is not working.  And what he does,

11 because he has to live with his sister,

12 because his mother died, he has no work.  He

13 is sleeping on the couch in her house and not

14 contributing, what he does is he hangs out

15 with his buddies and he drinks.

16             And his buddies come up.  They are

17 all old guys or at least they look old now. 

18 I was surprised that some of them are probably

19 my age, mid-50s.  But I was surprised because

20 of their white hair.  They are still in the

21 neighborhood.  The ones that used to live with

22 their mama and then the mama moved away, I
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1 guess they have some sort of social income, so

2 some of them were able to stay.

3             But what they do now is they come

4 visit Reshay and they sit on his stoop and

5 they drink.  Now, I actually am not in the

6 neighborhood as much because I take care of my

7 father full-time now.  But whenever I come

8 back and I look out the front door, Reshay is

9 sitting there with his buddies.  He is trying

10 to hide that bottle, but I can see it.

11             So the fact that you want a full-

12 blown liquor store that close, it just sort of

13 -- it's another sort of nail in the coffin for

14 people who are trying to do better, who has --

15 don't have the sort of will power to sort of

16 say no.

17             At least if it was down on W

18 Street or 16th Street, it was -- you had to

19 walk there.  You had to walk a little further. 

20 And so it was -- you know, I didn't see it a

21 much.  But the fact I have never seen a liquor

22 store in a black community where alcoholics
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1 did not hang out.  I don't care where it is,

2 unless it's like high spirit, but I don't

3 think your joint is going to be high spirit. 

4 It's going to be pretty low cheap, you know,

5 every day wine where people come and drink it

6 every day.

7             It's not Georgetown Spirits.  It's

8 not, you know, Marbury Plaza Wine and Cheese. 

9 It's a deli.  It's a community liquor store

10 where people come to get their alcohol.  So

11 it's bad enough you got the deli there, which

12 is not that great.

13             When they first opened that deli,

14 it was nice enough.  They had enough groceries

15 there.  It was open.  I don't shop there that

16 often, because, of course, corner stores are

17 expensive and I can go -- I can drive.  I go

18 shopping where I can save money.

19             But over the years, at some point

20 when they put that sort of plexiglass up and

21 they sort of barricaded them in, and they

22 start selling hair and nails and gasoline and
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1 all the other shelf stuff, it kind of

2 deteriorates.  So it's not that great.

3             It's like when Walmart opens up

4 and 10 years later, you know, so it's pretty

5 and shiny and then 10 years later, it looks

6 like a dump.  And so I'm sure the food is good

7 there, because I hear that it is.  I don't

8 shop there, because when you first open the

9 big fat guy, everything was greasy, but they

10 liked it.  So I don't really shop there, but

11 you seem nice enough.

12             And yes, all the stuff is probably

13 true about you being very cool and it's

14 probably run very well, but the problem is the

15 activity happens outside your place.  You have

16 a nice buffer, because you have a parking lot. 

17 If you push those people out of your parking

18 space, then where are they going to go?

19             They are going to go into the

20 communities.  So that whole drug stuff that

21 was going on, now because I'm not there as

22 much, I don't know if those guys are there,
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1 but her place was the hangout.  So if they

2 weren't hanging out across the street, those

3 four apartment buildings, then they were

4 hanging out in front of her place, because

5 they was either waiting for their cheeseburger

6 or waiting to get something to drink or their

7 little whatever, but that was a hangout.

8             And then they had the little

9 interaction where, you know, one guy would

10 walk with you and somebody else would take the

11 money and then somebody else would go

12 somewhere, they go up behind the apartment, in

13 the apartment or behind the cut-through from

14 your parking lot behind the apartment and they

15 do their drug deals.

16             The kids that get off the bus,

17 they are buying the reefer, so the drug

18 dealers, they can get some good business from

19 the kids when they get off that bus on their

20 way to Anacostia or wherever it is and those

21 drug dealers are just out there waiting for

22 them.  Like they got better hours than I do.
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1             I would be struggling in the

2 morning, getting up, going to my office and

3 I'm looking out at 8:00 in the morning and

4 they are already out there in the winter out

5 there.  What are they doing out there at 8:00

6 in the morning?  Ah-ha, they are waiting for

7 the kids.  They are waiting for the kids to

8 get off the bus, so they can sell them that

9 joint.

10             And then the kids are walking

11 four, five or six, smoking and I'm like why

12 are these kids -- where did they get the joint

13 from that early in the morning?  Well, I see

14 them behind my house in the alley walking to

15 Anacostia or wherever it is they go, because

16 they are buying single joints.

17             And so while you may be doing some

18 good things, you can't do it all.  And I'm

19 sure that's that period where it was a

20 confrontation where you was having a

21 confrontation with the drug dealers and I see

22 the ANC -- the Fairlawn meetings and, you



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

262

1 know, there was kind of formed alliances to

2 kind of decrease the drug stuff.

3             And so you won't get that same

4 sort of friction maybe with alcoholics,

5 because alcoholics seem to be nice.  You just

6 give them their beer.  You give them their

7 wine.  You give them their liquor.  You let

8 them go hang out and they are okay.

9             But what it does to the spirit,

10 what it does to the person, what it does to

11 the community, what it does to the family,

12 what it does to the children, what it does to

13 the black community, I just can't understand

14 why you need it.  

15             Everything ain't about money.  I

16 understand you are in business.  And I

17 understand maybe for you it is about money. 

18 But I bet you don't have to deal with this in

19 your own space.  You probably don't have to

20 deal with this in your own family.  You don't

21 have to deal with this in your own community. 

22 You don't have to deal with this when you are
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1 walking down the street.

2             You can drive to the community and

3 you may sell some nice beer and wine, but they

4 got cheese, they got fancy breads, they got

5 fancy this, you don't have to deal with it. 

6 And so, yes, I'm sure the people that

7 patronize your place, they like you and you

8 are probably nice.  And you probably make

9 donations, but what you are going to be doing

10 to the community is going to gradually pull

11 them down further.

12             And how far do we have to go

13 before you bury them?  How far down do you

14 have to go?  How many places do we need it

15 like this?  I mean, give us something else. 

16 It was nice to have the little barbershop

17 there, that salon, that was kind of nice.  It

18 was sort of a diversification.  I'm sorry they

19 didn't make it.

20             But try something else.  Let the

21 owner try something else.  But I just don't

22 want it that close to me.  I don't want my
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1 neighbor and the other guys down the street to

2 have that easy access to some hard liquor. 

3 Let them walk.

4             I'll tell you when I saw them

5 working, and it was a contract job working for

6 Walter Reed cleaning up, but he was just so

7 proud of that job.  And he was able to move

8 out of his mamma's house before she passed. 

9 He only had a room, but it was his place.

10             His friend cleaned himself up and

11 his friend is still -- I can't say he don't

12 drink, but he has got it together enough where

13 he got a car, a big SUV and I see him and he

14 has gained weight and looking real good and he

15 is working.  You know, the -- for a man to be

16 able to pull his own weight, makes all the

17 difference in the world.

18             And when they can't do it, it

19 affects them.  It affects how they walk, how

20 they talk, how they treat you, how they treat

21 -- and the example that they are setting for

22 their nephews and nieces and stuff like that,
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1 you know.  He deflects.  When he sees me, he

2 immediately goes into the deflection.  Oh, I

3 told Kelly and DJ to clean that stuff up.

4             The first thing he say because he

5 knows I'm looking at him.  Reshay, what are

6 you doing?  Bright enough, bright enough. 

7 They are all bright enough, but they don't

8 have the access.  Put an employment office

9 there.  Let the D.C. Government put something

10 in there for them.  Take that space that the

11 owner wants to rent and put something there

12 that we could use.

13             We don't need another liquor

14 store.  We just barely need a deli.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We

16 hear you.

17             MS. AKWEI:  Okay?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  We hear

19 you.  So thank you.

20             MS. AKWEI:  I can go on, but I

21 won't.  I think I have said enough.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't
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1 think you said enough?

2             MS. AKWEI:  I'm sure there are

3 some other things on my mind that I want -- so

4 the drug trade.  Now, like I said, I'm not

5 aware -- 

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Clark?

7             MS. AKWEI:  -- what is what.  The

8 drug trade is pretty heavy there.  The drug

9 dealers that are there, they hang out. 

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ask Ms. Clark if

12 it's okay.

13             MS. AKWEI:  I don't know that they

14 stay there.  Like I said, I take care of my

15 father full-time now.  And so I just come back

16 and forth, but I'm still cleaning up beer

17 bottles and candy wrappers and all that, but

18 your place was a hangout for the drug dealers. 

19 One of the hangouts.

20             Now, they wanted to hangout on my

21 brick wall, but I wasn't having it, but it's

22 a lot of work to get knuckleheads to go
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1 somewhere else.  You know, to get them to do

2 right.  Nice enough guys.  Nice enough guys

3 who live with their mamas or their grandmamas

4 or wherever they can, a couple of them are

5 homeless, and so they live where they can,

6 but --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Excuse me.  Ms.

8 Miller, I think Ms. Clark wanted to say

9 something.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MS. CLARK:  The bottom line is

12 that --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You're welcome.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MS. AKWEI:  It's a community in

17 distress.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MS. AKWEI:  And your alcohol will

20 distress us even more.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MS. AKWEI:  And that's the bottom
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1 line.

2             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

3             MS. AKWEI:  Okay.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Cross?

5             MS. CLARK:  Any questions?

6             MR. LEE:  I have a question.

7                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

8             MR. LEE:  You said that you been

9 inside the establishment, right?

10             MS. AKWEI:  Oh, yes.

11             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Have you talked

12 to the owner?

13             MS. AKWEI:  Not really.

14             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

15             MS. AKWEI:  There is no reason for

16 me to.

17             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

18             MS. AKWEI:  Oh, you know what,

19 that's not true because the last time when I

20 found out she was going for the liquor

21 license, they asked me to go look, because I

22 looked at the sign, because we were asking
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1 about the notice on the -- why is the notice

2 up there, blah, blah, blah.  So you gave me

3 some comment and I didn't know what that meant

4 anyway, but I went in.

5             And so that -- I could see how

6 bare your place was in terms of the shelving

7 of it -- of the marketplace.  And so I'm sure

8 you do well with the candy and the potato

9 chips and the sodas and the food, but in terms

10 of it being sort of a market, a place where

11 you buy -- you know, you can get, probably of

12 course, your milk, your eggs, your bread, that

13 sort of fast stuff, but it's not a place that

14 you would kind of go to sort of buy your

15 groceries.

16             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Okay.  Now, it

17 seems like you have a lot of complaint about

18 this establishment.

19             MS. AKWEI:  No.

20             MR. LEE:  So --

21             MS. AKWEI:  That's not true.

22             MR. LEE:  -- whenever you -- 
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1             MS. AKWEI:  Nope.

2             MR. LEE:  -- notice some type of

3 issues and have you talked to anyone as a

4 result of that matter?

5             MS. AKWEI:  I did not have a

6 complaint about the establishment.

7             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

8             MS. AKWEI:  You are not listening. 

9 I said I'm sure she does well.  

10             MR. LEE:  You do that, right?

11             MS. AKWEI:  My issue is --

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

13             MS. AKWEI:  -- what is the result

14 of her establishment --

15             MR. LEE:  Thank you.

16             MS. AKWEI:  -- being there?

17             MR. LEE:  Thank you.

18             MS. AKWEI:  So there is a

19 difference.

20             MR. LEE:  Have you raised that

21 issue at the ANC meeting?

22             MS. AKWEI:  Oh, yeah.  You know,
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1 to me you can get so far with the ANC.  I

2 prefer to go directly.  I prefer to call the

3 police chief or Grimes or Groomes or whatever

4 her name is.

5             MR. LEE:  Fine.

6             MS. AKWEI:  And talk to the police

7 officers.  I prefer to put myself in writing.

8             MR. LEE:  So you did?

9             MS. AKWEI:  And yes, I did.

10             MR. LEE:  You made a report to the

11 MPD?

12             MS. AKWEI:  Um-hum, I know who you

13 all are.  I know where you are because my

14 house is right at the corner.  Your grocery

15 store is directly there.  So I could see the

16 guys.  I can see the drug trades.  I can see

17 the kids.  I can see them getting off the bus. 

18 I can see it all.

19             And so I'm not -- my problem is

20 not what you do inside your store.  And yes,

21 you clean up your place and that's very good. 

22 But the -- you know, you have this really nice
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1 buffer because you have a parking lot.  But

2 they are going to take that liquor somewhere.

3             MR. LEE:  No, no.  My question is

4 have you reported your concerns?

5             MS. AKWEI:  Always.

6             MR. LEE:  Have you had the

7 violation?

8             MS. AKWEI:  Let me tell you what

9 my --

10             MR. LEE:  Have you reported --

11             MS. AKWEI:  -- name was.

12             MR. LEE:  -- to MPD?

13             MS. AKWEI:  Yes, yes.  When I

14 first moved in my neighborhood, my name was

15 the FBI-B, because I stayed on the phone and

16 so I call, you know, and they will come.  So

17 yeah, I am a thorn in --

18             MR. LEE:  I'll --

19             MS. AKWEI:  -- the side of the

20 drug dealers.  Beg your pardon?

21             MR. LEE:  That's okay.  No further

22 questions.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

2 Board questions?  Okay.  Any redirect?  That's

3 you.  No?  Okay.  All right.  Thank you very

4 much.

5             MS. AKWEI:  You're welcome.

6             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

7             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  The next person

8 is Barbara Clark.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you the

10 last witness?

11             MS. CLARK:  I'm the third.  No,

12 I'm the fifth one.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, well,

14 do you have other witnesses?

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you are

17 going next?

18             MS. CLARK:  Well, I didn't know if

19 you wanted to take them in order or not,

20 that's all.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's her case.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I'm just

2 asking what to expect.

3             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How many more

5 witnesses are there?

6             MS. CLARK:  I have two.  One, two,

7 yes, two more.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Go

9 ahead and call.  Two more plus you?

10             MS. CLARK:  Would you like to go

11 first?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Plus you? 

13 Are you testifying?

14             MS. CLARK:  Yeah.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  A total of three.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Three, yes. 

18 I thought she was calling herself now.

19             MS. CLARK:  Can you hang on a

20 second?  

21             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1 Whereupon,

2                   BARBARA CLARK

3 was called as a witness by the Protestant, and 

4 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

5 witness stand and was examined and testified

6 as follows:

7             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I do.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

9 Thank you.

10                DIRECT EXAMINATION

11             MS. CLARK:  My name is Barbara J. 

12 Clark and I am the Chair of ANC-8A and 8A02,

13 which is where Good Hope Deli is located. 

14 It's in my Single Member District.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MS. CLARK:  I'm very concerned

17 about the tactics that they used in trying to

18 get ANC cooperation.  But first, I would like

19 to mention that the late Honorable Marion S.

20 Barry was planning on reintroducing a

21 moratorium on liquor stores.  I think all of

22 you are aware of that in Ward 8.
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1             So number one, after our meeting

2 on October 7th, I can't pronounce his first

3 name, but Mr. Park, who was the agent at that

4 time for Good Hope Deli, after our meeting

5 approached me stating that if there is

6 anything they could do to help me out, they

7 were willing to do.

8             In his hand, he was holding a

9 white plain envelope, which I took as an

10 insult, as a bribe, especially to an ANC

11 Commissioner.  I reported this to Gottlieb

12 Simon.  I reported this to Commander Hoye of

13 the Metropolitan Police Department, who had

14 told me in turn told me I should do an

15 incident report.  I reported it to

16 Commissioner Greta Fuller and to a

17 Commissioner in 8E, Anthony Muhammad, because

18 I -- to me, that was what I took it to be.

19             Don't come to me with a white

20 plain envelope holding it in your hand telling

21 me that whatever I can do to help you out, I

22 will do.  I in turn looked at the envelope and
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1 I informed Mr. Park I will talk to the U.S.

2 Attorney Office and see what they feel that an

3 ANC can accept from a merchant.

4             And I think it's just the idea

5 that I have talked to most of the homeowners

6 in that area.  Now, during the election, I

7 mentioned how I felt about a liquor store and

8 it was the same or similar to Ms. Akwei, was,

9 hell, no.  We don't need a liquor store over

10 here.

11             And what about our children? 

12 There is a library right there at the UPO

13 building.  They have AA classes and NA

14 classes.  The -- across the street is a senior

15 citizen place.  A block away is a mental

16 health out -- I guess, independent living

17 facility.

18             I mean, why do we have to have

19 more liquor?  We have more liquor stores than

20 we have grocery stores.  People think all we

21 need are fried chicken wings, fish and liquor. 

22 And a lot of us, we want more than that.  We



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

278

1 have property.  We own property.  And we want

2 to live just like everybody else, like those

3 people that run out to Virginia and take the

4 money that they make off of and have and live

5 the good life.

6             We also want to be living safe and

7 not have a bunch of alcoholics or drug addicts

8 or anyone else hanging around, because when

9 people start drinking, they have to go to the

10 bathroom.  And where are they going to go? 

11 Probably on the side of the building.  Here

12 comes a little Sally up the street who has

13 never seen a grown man and it's going to be a

14 shock to her or they are standing around

15 cursing.

16             Not saying the kids haven't heard

17 anybody curse before, but we need more than

18 liquor stores period.  That's what we -- and

19 a rec center or something else.  They are

20 talking about the kids don't have anything to

21 do.  Something needs to be done about people

22 coming into our neighborhood thinking that all
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1 we need, we give them fried wings, T-shirts,

2 hair extensions, whatever they think we might

3 like, that's what is in there.  And it's just

4 not right.

5             And the Mayor, himself, has said

6 that we are supposed to be an age-friendly

7 city with that senior citizen place across the

8 street.  What do you think is going to happen? 

9 And it's just that bad.  And I'm just asking

10 that great weight that we are supposed to have

11 be considered.

12             And that's all I have to say. 

13 Thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

15 Okay.  Mr. Lee?

16                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

17             MR. LEE:  To clarify something

18 before me, you mentioned about the kind of

19 bribing things.  

20             MS. CLARK:  That's what I

21 perceived it to be.

22             MR. LEE:  So yes, okay.
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1             MS. CLARK:  Any time you --

2             MR. LEE:  That's when you -- when

3 they got the B License, right?

4             MS. CLARK:  No, no, no, no, no,

5 no.  This was when they were applying for the

6 A License.

7             MR. LEE:  When they apply for the

8 A License?

9             MS. CLARK:  That's right. 

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

11             MS. CLARK:  Because Park was the

12 agent.  She had an agent then.

13             MR. LEE:  Yes.

14             MS. CLARK:  Not a lawyer.

15             MR. LEE:  Yes.

16             MS. CLARK:  And I'm suspecting

17 after that incident, which he probably told

18 her what happened, she got a lawyer.

19             MR. LEE:  So what did you do?  did

20 you report that?

21             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I did.

22             MR. LEE:  And they --
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1             MS. CLARK:  I did report it.

2             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Investigation

3 going on or some decision come out or what?

4             MS. CLARK:  There is no

5 investigation going on or anything else.  I

6 reported it, so someone would know about it.

7             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So you didn't

8 report it to the ABC Board about it?

9             MS. CLARK:  (No audible answer.)

10             MR. LEE:  The ABC Board has a --

11             MS. CLARK:  No.  No, I did not.

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  So we don't know

13 whether -- what happened after that.

14             MS. CLARK:  I'll tell you what --

15             MR. LEE:  I want to know the --

16             MS. CLARK:  -- I reported it to

17 our ANC, I guess, the ANC Headquarters Office

18 itself.  That was Gottlieb Simon.  I told

19 Commissioner Fuller, because I'm thinking now

20 maybe it is me.

21             MR. LEE:  No, you do the right

22 thing.
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1             MS. CLARK:  But everybody seems to

2 get the same idea that I had, that was a

3 bribe.

4             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

5             MS. CLARK:  It was a bribe.

6             MR. LEE:  But do you notify the

7 owner about what her agent did?

8             MS. CLARK:  The owner was over --

9 well, she was in the kitchen.  No, I did not,

10 but I told the people I thought I should tell

11 about it.

12             MR. LEE:  So it happened when you

13 were in --

14             MS. CLARK:  It happened at the UPO

15 building after the October 2nd meeting.

16             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

17             MS. CLARK:  And I immediately

18 called Gottlieb Simon.  I talked to Commander

19 Hoye.  He and I had a meeting on that.  I

20 talked to Commissioner Fuller.  And I talked

21 to Commissioner Muhammad.  And everybody

22 agreed that it was a bribe.
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1             MR. LEE:  Okay.  I did not know

2 about it.

3             MS. CLARK:  Well, trust me.

4             MR. LEE:  She did not tell about

5 it.  Okay.  

6             MS. CLARK:  It's the truth.

7             MR. LEE:  So probably depends on

8 the ABC Board and what they decide about that

9 case.

10             MS. CLARK:  Yes.  I think they

11 should.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait, wait. 

13 Let's keep it to questions.  Not a back and

14 forth here.

15             MR. LEE:  Yes.  I understand.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Please.

17             MR. LEE:  But it's kind of a shock

18 to me.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no.  Please,

20 please, just --

21             MR. LEE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- no comment. 
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1 Continue with your investigation.

2             MR. LEE:  Have -- how often you

3 observed this establishment?

4             MS. CLARK:  I tend to purposefully

5 come that way, especially in the evenings.

6             MR. LEE:  Yes.

7             MS. CLARK:  And in going to the

8 library.

9             MR. LEE:  Yes.

10             MS. CLARK:  And going into the

11 community.  But I have only been in there one

12 time.

13             MR. LEE:  Yes, okay.

14             MS. CLARK:  I'm not a carry-out

15 person.

16             MR. LEE:  So you didn't observe

17 any criminal activities, loitering, littering?

18             MS. CLARK:  Well, there were --

19             MR. LEE:  You've only been there

20 one time?

21             MS. CLARK:  -- the -- there was

22 the roll-down partition when I came through,



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

285

1 because they were closing, I think, at 6:00

2 then or something.

3             MR. LEE:  Okay.  You think that's

4 enough that you observed that establishment

5 how they operating?

6             MS. CLARK:  I'm sorry?

7             MR. LEE:  Do you think that's one

8 time observe is enough for you to --

9             MS. CLARK:  I'm not talking about

10 how she operated.  I'm not saying anything

11 about the market or anything of the sort.

12             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

13             MS. CLARK:  I'm talking about a

14 Class A License.

15             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

16             MS. CLARK:  Where they just got a

17 B License in June.  Now, they are rolling up

18 to get a Class A License.

19             MR. LEE:  This is supplemental

20 Investigator report about the ABRA Map.

21             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

22             MR. LEE:  Okay.  And it's 400 feet
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1 radius.

2             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

3             MR. LEE:  There is no liquor store

4 at all.  Okay?  No B License at all.

5             MS. CLARK:  Excuse me?

6             MR. LEE:  Why the law says 400

7 feet?  That's the radius.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

9 asking a question?  Mr. Lee, what's your

10 question?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't think she

12 -- Mr. Lee, I don't think she is qualified to

13 answer that.

14             MR. LEE:  She just mentioned about

15 the no more liquor store.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Lee, your

17 question was why does the law say 400 feet. 

18 She is not qualified to answer that question.

19             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Please, move on.

21             MR. LEE:  Okay.  I just ask her

22 her thinking.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand.  We

2 get your point.  Move on, please.

3             MR. LEE:  Yes, okay.  All right. 

4 Okay.  No further questions.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

6 You are finished?  No more questions?

7             MS. CLARK:  No.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

9 Are there Board questions?

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I do.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.

12 Clark, I just want to make sure I understand,

13 you know, the serious allegation that you made

14 with respect to the question of a bribe.

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And that is

17 because you didn't report it to the ABC Board

18 before tonight and I just want to make sure I

19 understand it.  Did you say that there was an

20 agent named Mr. Park?

21             MS. CLARK:  Mr. Park.  His name is

22 spelled J-A-N-E-A.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

2 was there somebody else?  Were there two

3 people or just one person that you were

4 saying?

5             MS. CLARK:  Just the one person. 

6 This was -- he usually -- what had happened

7 after we got the B License, I should have

8 known something was up.  They would come to

9 the meetings and voluntarily bring food.  And

10 then the next thing I knew, they were applying

11 for an A License.

12             And Mr. Park was right along with

13 Ms. Snyder, who was -- they were very nice,

14 the food was good, but when that happened and

15 after that, I never -- she was -- the next

16 time I know, she showed up with a lawyer, not

17 with Mr. Park.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

20             MS. CLARK:  So something makes me

21 think that she probably found out what he had

22 done.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

2 there wasn't anything after that?  This was

3 that one incident, correct?

4             MS. CLARK:  Right.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I

6 also want to ask you, I know you reported it

7 to, according to your testimony tonight, Mr.

8 Gottlieb Simon and --

9             MS. CLARK:  Gottlieb Simon.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- someone at

11 MPD?

12             MS. CLARK:  MPD Commander Hoye.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You just

14 wanted to report it.  You didn't ask that

15 there be an investigation?

16             MS. CLARK:  Well, you know,

17 Commander Hoye had suggested that I do an

18 incident report, just in case, you know,

19 something came up, but I told enough people

20 that could verify what I had said and just to

21 see if they got the same inference I got,

22 because I can't say -- I don't know what was
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1 in the envelope, so I cannot say it was money.

2             But the inference, if I come

3 towards you saying what can I do to help you

4 out, you know, I'll do anything to help you

5 out and I've got a white envelope in my hand

6 standing in front of you, what do you think it

7 is?  I'm sorry.  I don't mean it that way.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I was

9 just wondering about your not asking anyone to

10 follow-up or do anything.

11             MS. CLARK:  Well, that was --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You just

13 wanted to report it, basically?

14             MS. CLARK:  Yes.  I reported it

15 to, I thought, whom I should I have reported

16 it to and that was to Gottlieb and then to --

17 just I wanted to run it across to the

18 Commander and he said it sounded like it to

19 him.  So that's why he told me to do an

20 incident report.  And I mentioned it to

21 Commissioner Fuller.  She said the same thing.

22 Commissioner Muhammad said the same thing.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you

2 didn't do an incident report though, did you?

3             MS. CLARK:  I -- well, I didn't

4 know what to do about it because it was just

5 my -- you know.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's

7 okay.

8             MS. CLARK:  But I let people know

9 that that had credibility as well about what

10 happened.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just wanted

12 to get it, you know, fully on the record and

13 understand it.  I know it's an allegation.  We

14 are not -- I just wanted to understand it.

15             MS. CLARK:  Right.  And it

16 bothered me because I hated to think that this

17 might have occurred with someone or in another

18 situation and that was the way he operated.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

20 you.

21             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other
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1 questions?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have one.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good evening, Ms.

5 Clark, Commissioner Clark.

6             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm sorry.

8             MS. CLARK:  That's okay.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And thank you for

10 your service.

11             First of all, I want to commend

12 you for turning away what you thought was or

13 what you perceived to be a bribe.  So I

14 commend you for doing that.

15             So how long have you been an ANC

16 Commissioner?

17             MS. CLARK:  Oh, my God, about,

18 let's see, 12.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  12 years.  Okay. 

20 Great.  All right.  There has been some

21 testimony about another liquor store in the

22 neighborhood.  
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1             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I believe we

3 are talking about the liquor store that is at

4 1537 Good Hope Road.  Am I correct?

5             MS. CLARK:  Yes, yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And do you

7 know the name of that liquor store?

8             MS. CLARK:  I don't know the name

9 of that.  I can't think of the name of that

10 liquor store.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

12             MR. LEE:  Union Liquors.

13             MS. CLARK:  Union.  Okay.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  What

15 did you say?

16             MR. LEE:  Union.

17             MS. CLARK:  Union.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me just

20 say that the witness is the one that needs to

21 answer the questions, so we don't -- we don't

22 take shout-outs.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

4 that's what our records show.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So I

7 was going to --

8             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- help you out. 

10 So all right.  Class A liquor licenses would

11 have come up for renewal within the last three

12 years.  Are you aware of that?

13             MS. CLARK:  Yes. In fact, they are

14 coming up this spring for Class A.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  But the

16 last round, the last three years ago --

17             MS. CLARK:  Yes.  So it has --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- for two and a

19 half years ago --

20             MS. CLARK:  -- due to renew again

21 in the spring.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- did you
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1 protest Union Liquors?

2             MS. CLARK:  Yes, we will.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  Did you?

4             MS. CLARK:  The last time, no, it

5 was not in my Single Member District.  And I

6 was not the Chair at the time.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you were on--

8 you were sitting on the ANC.

9             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the ANC did

11 not protest that liquor license.  Is that

12 correct?

13             MS. CLARK:  No.  Yes, that is

14 correct.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Am I correct that

16 this protest here is an ANC protest?  Is that

17 correct?

18             MS. CLARK:  Yes, it is.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

20             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I mean, I have

22 to -- I mean, if I have to look at the ANC as
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1 a whole.  I don't -- you know, it's not --

2             MS. CLARK:  Right.  I understand. 

3 One minute we --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So

5 enough of the comments.  So the ANC did not. 

6 Do you know why they didn't protest it last

7 time?

8             MS. CLARK:  At the time, it was

9 new owners, because that liquor store if you

10 know was shut down by the former owner,

11 because he was doing more than selling liquor.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

13             MS. CLARK:  Fencing hot goods and

14 a whole lot of other things.  And we had him

15 down here, but he wouldn't do a community

16 agreement with us, so we had a battle with him

17 and finally --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So he didn't do a

19 settlement agreement with you?

20             MS. CLARK:  That was the former --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And --

22             MS. CLARK:  -- owner.  Now, not
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1 the new owner.  This person now is new.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you didn't

3 protest the new owner?  You just trusted that

4 he was --

5             MS. CLARK:  It was protested. 

6 Every -- Muhammad -- Commissioner Muhammad, at

7 the time, was our ABRA person.  And I'm quite

8 sure that --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what was the

10 outcome of that protest?

11             MS. CLARK:  The outcome of the

12 protest is he should have gotten a community

13 agreement.  I can't swear to it, because I

14 haven't looked at all the community

15 agreements.  We got -- I will -- I'm trying to

16 get all of them together by the spring, so we

17 will be able to get new community agreements

18 or just per se the liquor stores themselves. 

19 So they are up for renewal and we are quite

20 aware of that.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's assume that

22 they had a community agreement, would that --
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1 but I don't know.  I don't know, we will have

2 to take a look if there is.

3             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's just for

5 the moment assume that they have a settlement

6 agreement.

7             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If Ms. Snyder had

9 the same conditions on her license, would that

10 satisfy you?

11             MS. CLARK:  No, because there is

12 already one Class A store there within a

13 block.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

15             MS. CLARK:  And there again, you

16 know, I'm just basing it on what do you want

17 to do to our neighborhoods?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, all right. 

19 I have no further questions.  Thank you.

20             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

22 questions?  Yes, Mr. Rodriguez?
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1             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Ms. Clark,

2 thank you for your service that you put in the

3 community.  So what is it exactly that you

4 want this Board to do?

5             MS. CLARK:  To deny the Class A

6 License.

7             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  And the Class B

8 License that they have, is that all right with

9 you?

10             MS. CLARK:  Well, I need to go

11 back again to the community.  They were

12 already upset because they got the B License,

13 but that was due to -- well, the -- we got

14 standing.  Your agent gave us standing, but

15 the Board threw it out because of the time. 

16 We met that Tuesday and the deadline was that

17 Monday.  So you all said that it wasn't

18 timely.

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  So they

20 have a Class B License now.

21             MS. CLARK:  Right.

22             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  And you are not
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1 protesting that Class B License?

2             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I am.

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  You are?

4             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

5             MS. FULLER:  Not here.

6             MS. CLARK:  We have mediation in

7 December --

8             MS. FULLER:  23.

9             MS. CLARK:  -- 20 what?

10             MS. FULLER:  23rd.

11             MS. CLARK:  23rd.

12             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Ms.

13 Clark, thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

15 Short?

16             MS. CLARK:  Oh, I'm sorry.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Ms. Clark, we do

18 thank you for your service and for your

19 passionate feelings about your community. 

20 More ANCs need to be like you, especially east

21 of the river and I live east of the river

22 myself.  I'll just say this, we have to get
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1 active as a community, if we don't want these

2 kind of things to persist.

3             The store at 16th and Good Hope

4 Road, that shouldn't be.

5             MS. CLARK:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  There is no way

7 that should be.  I don't know what's going on

8 with the ANC.  I have no idea.  This is the

9 first I'm hearing or given a chance to talk to

10 anybody about it.

11             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  But I'm not going

13 to be talking.  I'm not asking any questions. 

14 I will just say this.  If we want better

15 communities, we have to do things like you're

16 doing tonight.  So the businesses and the

17 community have to work together.

18             They have a Class B License now. 

19 There is not a whole lot you can do about

20 that, legally, as far as I know.  But I will

21 say that some of the information we have

22 gotten here tonight is quite compelling and
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1 it's quite unsettling that our communities are

2 being allowed to be overrun by some

3 unscrupulous business persons.

4             It sounds like this person has a

5 better business --

6             MS. CLARK:  Right.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  -- sense and is

8 doing something to try to get along to be a

9 good community person.

10             With that being said, I really

11 think that before you come in again with

12 another protest, I think you need to sit down

13 and have a heart-to-heart.  This is just my

14 opinion --

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  -- as a Washington,

17 D.C. person and a Board Member.  But the

18 bottom line is our communities have to start

19 working together.  We know there is a lot of

20 good things that are going to happen in Ward

21 8.  A lot of great things --

22             MS. CLARK:  This is very true.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  -- are going to

2 happen.  And so the bottom line is we have

3 good businesses, maybe we want to keep those

4 and we want to make sure people like the ones

5 on 16th and Good Hope Road finally get their

6 just due.

7             But to make my last question to

8 you, now that you know after being here today,

9 you had the chance to testify and hopefully

10 this will kind of make you feel a little

11 better that you have been able to vent, that

12 you go back to your ANC and tell them that you

13 were heard today and this one Board Member, I

14 only have one vote, did hear you loud and

15 clear.

16             MS. CLARK:  Thank you very much.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very

18 much.  That's all I have, Madam Chair.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

20 Others?  Ms. Clark, I just want to ask you a

21 couple more things.

22             How many members on your ANC?
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1             MS. CLARK:  Seven.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Seven.  And

3 what was the vote for the protest?

4             MS. CLARK:  At that particular

5 meeting that we voted to protest Good Hope

6 Deli, Class A, it was four members there,

7 which gave us a quorum and it was unanimous.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

9 could you just tell me what you were referring

10 to when you were talking about December 23rd,

11 you are having a mediation on a protest?

12             MS. CLARK:  That is for the

13 December.  Oh, wait a minute.  December.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  December.

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes, that's for their

16 Class B.  They got their Class B in June, but

17 all Class Bs are up for renewal now.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I see.  Okay.

19             MS. CLARK:  And even if they had a

20 Class A, it would still be up for renewal in

21 the spring.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I see.  Okay. 
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1 Thank you.

2             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4             MS. CLARK:  I try to keep track of

5 that.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  I

7 don't have any other questions.  Anybody else? 

8 Okay.  So any questions on Board questions,

9 Mr. Lee?

10             MR. LEE:  Yes, just one question.

11                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

12             MR. LEE:  I always got this

13 question.  Actually, when we were mediation

14 session --

15             MS. CLARK:  Um-hum.

16             MR. LEE:  -- you know, organized

17 by Ms. --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  Are

19 you going to talk about mediation session?

20             MR. LEE:  No, no.  This --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

22 just --
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1             MR. LEE:  -- before the protest.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I just

3 want to say that if there is any substantive

4 discussion about terms or anything, we don't

5 want --

6             MR. LEE:  No, no, no.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- to hear

8 it.

9             MR. LEE:  Actually --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. LEE:  -- at the time, we just

12 prepare for ready to discuss about the issues

13 on the voluntary agreement, the possible

14 agreement.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just wanted

16 to caution you, that's all.

17             MR. LEE:  Yes.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. LEE:  They didn't come to any

20 type of hearings for that, so why you don't

21 want to talk anything about the voluntary

22 agreement?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

2 don't think that is appropriate in this

3 hearing.

4             MS. CLARK:  I know, yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

6 We don't want to hear about your discussions

7 or what you did or didn't do, because we want

8 you to be able to go into mediation and feel

9 the freedom that it's not going to come back

10 and haunt you at the hearing.  Okay?

11             MR. LEE:  No, I am just asking

12 about their attitude about --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think

14 so.

15             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Nothing about the

17 agreement.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Or the

19 settlement discussions.  We just want you to

20 have that freedom and not have it come back

21 and bite somebody.

22             MS. CLARK:  I understand.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

2 Anything else?

3             MR. LEE:  No, I'm done.

4             MS. FULLER:  Anything else?

5             MR. LEE:  Nothing.  That's okay.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

7 you very much.

8             MS. CLARK:  You're welcome.  Thank

9 you.

10             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

11             MS. CLARK:  The next witness will

12 be Greta Fuller, Commissioner Greta Fuller,

13 8A06.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good evening.

15 Whereupon,

16                   GRETA FULLER

17 was called as a witness by the Protestant, and 

18 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

19 witness stand and was examined and testified

20 as follows:

21             MS. FULLER:  I do.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank
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1 you.

2                DIRECT EXAMINATION

3             MS. FULLER:  Okay.  Good evening. 

4 My name is Greta Fuller.  I'm a resident of

5 Ward 8.  I mean ANC-8A and I'm a Commissioner

6 for 8A06.

7             I'm going to try to brief here

8 tonight, because we have been here quite some

9 time, but there are a lot of things about the

10 licensing of this establishment.  They are

11 right across the street from the library. 

12 They have a Class B License that they just

13 came and got in June.

14             We don't even know how they are

15 actually going to operate.  It has only been

16 six months that they have this license, so we

17 are not quite sure how they are going to

18 operate moving forward.

19             I believe that they should have a

20 substantial amount of time at least with this

21 Class B License before we move into Class A.

22             As an ANC Commissioner, I have
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1 seen liquor stores -- when liquor stores are

2 not there, corners have been clear or clearer,

3 not so many residents or people hanging out

4 who are non-residents or residents.

5             The liquor store that they are

6 talking about, Union Liquor, that is at 16th

7 and Good Hope Road, we had no idea that that

8 liquor store was even coming.  The liquor

9 store was closed down previously because it

10 was called Rose's Liquor and the DEA and FBI

11 and everyone else came in there because of all

12 of the illegal activities that was going on in

13 the liquor store.

14             When this new liquor store opened

15 up called Union Liquor, they do have cameras

16 in that store.  They have about 16 cameras,

17 but those cameras don't help us because what

18 they do is they buy the liquor and they stand

19 outside.  So now the owner says I am no longer

20 liable.  They are not on my property.

21             So what do we get?  We get people

22 who go and buy liquor.  They go to the park
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1 across the street right at Minnesota and 16th

2 Street.  They drink the liquor.  They run the

3 nice people out of the park.  They pee in the

4 park.  They throw trash in the park.  They

5 throw liquor bottles in the park.  They kill

6 our Christmas tree in the park.  The park is

7 so bad that people are scared to walk by the

8 park.

9             The Garden Club of Anacostia put

10 that park together and worked really hard and

11 now, you know, the park is taken over by

12 people who use alcohol and drugs.

13             And then across the street from

14 the liquor store, I'm just telling you one

15 block down from where they want -- from this

16 deli, they want to have another liquor store. 

17 I have seen it happen.  As soon as a liquor

18 store of this caliber opens when you start

19 selling hard liquor or spirits, as we know it,

20 people would gravitate and hang in the parking

21 lots, park their cars in the parking lot,

22 drink their alcohol and then it would just be
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1 movement.

2             And what this is going to cause

3 because I have seen it, I have been in this

4 neighborhood long enough, now, instead of us

5 having a concentrated at one corner, we are

6 going to have a block to two blocks of people

7 meandering and moving back and forth from one

8 spot to the other, whether they are using

9 liquor or using drugs.

10             We have had several liquor stores

11 like this.  Any time that they pop up in the

12 community, all of a sudden we get people

13 standing out on the sidewalk.  They are

14 selling singles.  They are going and buying

15 their two-packs.  They have gotten around the

16 single sales, which we can't have any more.

17             Now, they break up a six-pack and

18 call it a two-pack.

19             MS. CLARK:  Two pack.

20             MS. FULLER:  You know, which is

21 still -- they know how to get around the law,

22 I should say.  But anyway, so this -- having
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1 another liquor store on Good Hope Road near

2 16th Street is just not what this community

3 needs.

4             I think we need to look at the

5 store at 16th Street when this license comes

6 up and I think we need to give this store a

7 little bit of time to see how they are going

8 to operate.  Who are they going to be?  Six

9 months is not enough time to see if you really

10 know what you are doing.

11             Six months is a cooling off

12 period.  I say we need to let this be as it is

13 right now, because it did get passed us and I

14 would want you to reject this tonight.  That's

15 all.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

17             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Lee?

19                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

20             MR. LEE:  Good evening.  I just

21 wonder whether you assume that the 16th Street

22 alcohol, Union Liquor, the owner of the Union
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1 Liquor is the same operator as the applicant

2 now?

3             MS. FULLER:  I am not assuming

4 anything.  His name is Gabriel.  He is not the

5 same owner.  I know him.

6             MR. LEE:  Have you talked to the

7 owner about the issue about that?

8             MS. FULLER:  Have I talked to what

9 owner?  To Gabriel?  Oh, to Ms. Snyder?

10             MR. LEE:  Yes, yes.

11             MS. FULLER:  About what?

12             MR. LEE:  About any issues raised

13 around ANC meeting or community concerns?

14             MS. FULLER:  I never saw Ms.

15 Snyder until she came to the ANC meeting with

16 food.

17             MR. LEE:  With food.  So you --

18             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

19             MR. LEE:  -- actually, you in the

20 same room, so you never talked, right?  Even

21 though they donate food?  But if you were

22 concerned about the community problem, you
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1 just asked about the how you want to operate,

2 how you doing, what -- that kind of stuff

3 probably.

4             MS. FULLER:  No, because I'm too

5 busy running after other people on 16th Street

6 with liquor.

7             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

8             MS. FULLER:  Yes.  So since I

9 don't see her with liquor, I'm not like really

10 concerned about her.

11             MR. LEE:  So would you suggest

12 anything as a B License owner now currently

13 possibly if go to rent there for A, do you

14 have any suggestion for how operating or how

15 she cooperated with the community or is there

16 any kind of issue with that?

17             MS. FULLER:  Yes, I have a

18 suggestion.  That she not sell spirits or

19 liquor, because she will attract the unwanted

20 customers that she does not want to have. 

21 That she will attract loitering outside of her

22 building.  That she will attract more trash. 
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1 That she will attract more people doing harm

2 to themselves and other people in the

3 community.  That she will now expose more

4 children to things that they aren't exposed to

5 as they going to the library.

6             MR. LEE:  So --

7             MS. FULLER:  That she will use

8 more of our police resources trying to protect

9 the children and any elders because of selling

10 hard spirits.  So I would advise her not to

11 sell liquor for her safety, for her own good

12 piece of mind and for the health of our

13 community.  That's my advice.

14             MR. LEE:  So adding liquor is a

15 big problem to the community, however, there

16 is more crime?

17             MS. FULLER:  Yes, it is.  Yes, it

18 is.

19             MR. LEE:  Do you have scientific

20 study?

21             MS. FULLER:  I don't have

22 scientific study, but I guarantee you if --
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1             MR. LEE:  What's that about?

2             MS. FULLER:  -- you find a drunk

3 man versus a sober man and they want your

4 purse, I don't think the sober man most likely

5 who has a job is going to come after you to

6 take your purse.  But if you are having

7 someone who doesn't have money and they are on

8 alcohol or they need some alcohol or drugs,

9 they will take your purse.

10             MR. LEE:  Okay.  

11             MS. FULLER:  Most likely.  There

12 are cases where people who are -- who have

13 jobs are derelict anyway, but --

14             MR. LEE:  Do you drink alcohol?

15             MS. FULLER:  Yes, I do.

16             MR. LEE:  Now --

17             MS. FULLER:  But not the kind she

18 sells.

19             MR. LEE:  -- where do you get your

20 alcohol?

21             MS. FULLER:  Where do I go? 

22 Capitol Hill.
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1             MR. LEE:  Capitol Hill?

2             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

3             MR. LEE:  Okay.  Why not from your

4 community?

5             MS. FULLER:  Because you don't

6 sell what I drink.

7             MR. LEE:  So you may advise her to

8 this kind of sale --

9             MS. FULLER:  She can't -- she will

10 not sell what I drink, because what I drink

11 she -- they won't buy they -- 

12             MR. LEE:  But you haven't talked

13 to her.

14             MS. FULLER:  -- won't pay the

15 price for what I drink.

16             MR. LEE:  Okay.

17             MS. FULLER:  I'm going to tell you

18 right now, they will not pay the price for

19 what I drink.

20             MR. LEE:  Now, the owner here --

21             MS. FULLER:  I don't drink Arbor

22 Mist.
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1             MR. LEE:  Okay.

2             MS. FULLER:  Thank you.

3             MR. LEE:  No further questions.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

5 questions?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  I have a few.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Ms. Fuller, thank

9 you again for your testimony and your time

10 that you spent with us this evening.

11             A lot of these people that are

12 loitering around these ABC establishments it

13 has been reported in the paper and I know

14 first hand some of the information, but I just

15 wanted to ask you, do a lot of them not live

16 in our neighborhoods?  They come from other

17 areas?

18             MS. FULLER:  That is true.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  How would you know

20 that?

21             MS. FULLER:  I would know that

22 because the methadone clinic is there and just
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1 like the officer said earlier, that they come

2 from Maryland, Virginia and some residents of

3 D.C.  And because I am an ANC Commissioner,

4 I'm very involved with the police and I know

5 that most of the time when a lot of the people

6 are -- when they are comprehended or whatever,

7 a lot of them don't have D.C. addresses.

8             They may have lived in a

9 neighborhood before, but the neighborhood has

10 changed, but they come back to hangout with

11 their friends.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  And we know pretty

13 much there are not a lot of neighborhoods like

14 Good Hope Road in Washington left any more.

15             MS. FULLER:  No.  No, there are

16 not.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  And we heard

18 testimony from a former police officer and a

19 police lieutenant that maybe the police are

20 not doing everything they should be doing. 

21 And we know what's going to happen if that

22 community gets another alcohol store.  Some of
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1 the middle class people that live there now,

2 they are going to move.  And then 15 years

3 from now, that probably will be worth a lot of

4 money.

5             MS. FULLER:  Well --

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Do you want to

7 elaborate on that?

8             MS. FULLER:  -- I know that I am

9 very involved with 16th and Good Hope Road. 

10 It is like a thorn in my side.  It is not my

11 Commission, but my Commission borders that

12 Commission.  And Charles Wilson is the

13 Commissioner for that and we have been in

14 front of the police department so many times

15 about that area.

16             And even though it's at that

17 liquor store and at that corner, they still

18 meander down.  If you drive down Good Hope

19 Road, those people move from probably 13th or

20 14th Street down to 17th or 18th.  It is -- even

21 though it is mostly contained at 16th, it

22 still moves down back and forth on the street.
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1             It's just not a nice place to be. 

2 I try to take every back street possible not

3 to go on Good Hope Road.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  I'm very familiar

5 with the Frederick Douglas home and all those

6 places.  They have been wonderful places for

7 years.  And I'll just tell you hold on and

8 your ANCs get busy.  I think you're going to

9 see a big change soon.

10             I think the testimony here today

11 should get to the 7th District Headquarters

12 about 16th Street and W.  I mean, 16th Street

13 and Good Hope Road.

14             MS. FULLER:  If I could tell you

15 something about that, we have complained about

16 that.  And the police have come out there.  I

17 have to be honest, even Chief Lanier,

18 Assistant Chief Groomes, Commander Hoye, but

19 it's so much more of a larger -- because we

20 don't have loitering laws.

21             So people can like stand all over

22 the place.  And then, of course, they go and
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1 throw their beer and wine in the bushes until

2 the police leave.  You know, we -- it's just

3 hard when you don't have loitering laws and

4 you can't move people along.

5             And the gentleman that owns the

6 liquor store, I am not taking up for him,

7 because I don't like the liquor store.  It

8 came without us even knowing the one at 16th,

9 but you know, once the people get outside of

10 his establishment, he is like I can't move the

11 people along.  They are not in my store.  They

12 are not on my property and he is not -- he is

13 telling the truth.  It's all the loitering

14 that goes on.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  This is my last

16 question.  What do you think is going to

17 happen when you get a brand new Council Member

18 there in Ward 8?  Do you think you can make

19 that an issue?

20             MS. FULLER:  Yes.  I'm running for

21 Council.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  I didn't know.
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1             MS. CLARK:  Vote Greta Fuller.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you, Madam

3 Chair.  I wish you luck.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

5 Rodriguez?

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Bingo.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are not

8 making your announcement here, are you?  You

9 have already made it, I assume?

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Ms. Fuller, you

11 are exciting.  You are very exciting.

12             I want to ask you something.  I

13 asked Commissioner Clark, you know, what she

14 really wanted from this Board and she made it

15 very clear that she did not want the Class B

16 or Class A License there.

17             Now, I heard you say that you

18 could live with the Class B and give them a

19 chance to prove what they could do for a

20 period of time before you, you know, take any

21 action.  Is that correct?  Did I understand

22 that right?
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1             MS. FULLER:  I didn't really say I

2 could live with a Class B, but because we have

3 a Class B, I'm accepting the Class B that is

4 already in place.  But I would prefer that it

5 wasn't there.  But because it's already legal

6 and it's there --

7             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

8             MS. FULLER:  -- you know, I would

9 rather work with them to see who they are with

10 a Class B.  But I don't ever think they need

11 a Class A.  I don't think our neighborhood is

12 ready, at this time.  And especially being

13 across the street from a library.  Lots of

14 children go in the library.  I go in the

15 library.  Elders go in the library.

16             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  So we have a

17 take-off point.  That's all I have.  Thank

18 you.

19             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  Mr.

21 Alberti?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi, Commissioner
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1 Fuller.  So what I think I'm hearing you say

2 is that you are opposed to any liquor stores

3 in this neighborhood?

4             MS. FULLER:  Along Good Hope Road,

5 right now, yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, the general

7 neighborhood.  I'm talking about --

8             MS. FULLER:  Probably along Martin

9 Luther King, yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- along Good

11 Hope Road.

12             MS. FULLER:  For the moment.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Around the corner

14 on Martin Luther King.

15             MS. FULLER:  We have enough.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

17             MS. FULLER:  We have some.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So I

19 guess it's not -- I mean, I was going to ask

20 you, but I guess I won't, if there is anything

21 that a liquor store could do that would make

22 you acceptable of having them there.  Is there



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

327

1 any limitations that we could put on a liquor

2 store that would make it acceptable for you?

3             MS. FULLER:  Thank you for asking

4 that question, because I wonder what is the 

5 liquor store offering us?  What are they

6 offering us?  And when you can tell me what

7 they offer my community, then I could tell you

8 what they can do.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I hear you

10 loud and clear.  Thank you.

11             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  I

13 just want to follow-up.  I thought I heard you

14 say that the neighborhood was changing and I

15 want to ask you what you meant by that or does

16 that in some way affect the question of the

17 liquor store now or later?

18             MS. FULLER:  The neighborhood is

19 changing in that people are being more mindful

20 of what is around them.  What type of

21 establishments are moving in, how is it

22 benefiting the neighborhood, what are the --
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1 what stores or agencies are causing problems,

2 that's how it is changing.

3             Lots of people, not that they went

4 away before, but now more people are becoming

5 more active and really looking at what is this

6 doing for our community.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 then the other question I just wanted to

9 follow-up on a little bit more was, you know,

10 I think it's very sad that the children and

11 everybody else can't enjoy the park, according

12 to your testimony, that that has become the

13 go-to place for those who are drinking or

14 drugging or whatever.

15             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And it seems

17 like, you know, there was this Safe Passage

18 for the children, at least between the school

19 and the library, and then there is this armed

20 guard in the library.  I mean, this sounds

21 like a war zone somewhat.

22             But is anything being done about



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

329

1 the park with respect to making them more

2 friendly to the community?

3             MS. FULLER:  Well, the Garden Club

4 still takes care of the park.  We got a new

5 Christmas tree.  It's only so high though, but

6 we got lights in the park because of the ANC

7 and the Garden Club worked really hard and

8 Fairlawn Citizens Association also -- we just

9 try to keep up the park and just try to keep--

10 there is someone else here tonight that

11 probably can talk more about the park.

12             But I know we just recently got

13 lights and we just try to do everything we can

14 to maintain the park.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is the park

16 closer to this establishment or closer to the

17 Union Liquors?

18             MS. FULLER:  Closer to Union

19 Liquor.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it in

21 between or it is just closer to Union?

22             MS. FULLER:  No.  It's just
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1 closer.  It's just right on the other side of

2 Union Liquor.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MS. FULLER:  Right.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

6 Okay.  All right.  Good.

7             MS. FULLER:  And the other thing

8 is the park.  I think it closes at a certain

9 time, that's the only thing that we can try to

10 do to keep people from hanging out really late

11 at night.  So it closes at dark maybe or --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MS. FULLER:  -- after a certain --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The community

15 can't go in there then either though?

16             MS. FULLER:  No, no one.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

18 there --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't think

20 they would want to.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's right. 

22 It's not the hour we are really concerned
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1 about.

2             MS. FULLER:  Right.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Not today

4 anyways.

5             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, Mr. Lee,

7 did you or Ms. Clark have any questions based

8 on Board questions?

9             MS. CLARK:  No.  Commissioner

10 Fuller has made everything clear for the time.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't

12 have any other?

13             MR. LEE:  No questions.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No questions?

15             MS. CLARK:  No questions.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you very much.

18             MS. FULLER:  Yes.

19             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

20             MS. CLARK:  We now have Graylin

21 Presbury.  He is the president of the Fairlawn

22 Citizens Association.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is he your

2 last witness or no?

3             MS. CLARK:  He is the last one.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If we have

5 any questions, now is the time.  Hi.

6 Whereupon,

7                 GRAYLIN PRESBURY

8 was called as a witness by the Protestant, and 

9 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

10 witness stand and was examined and testified

11 as follows:

12             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

14 you.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  What's your name

16 again?

17             MR. PRESBURY:  Graylin Presbury.

18                DIRECT EXAMINATION

19             MS. CLARK:  Can you spell it?

20             MR. PRESBURY:  P, as in Paul, R-E-

21 S, as in Sam, B, as in boy, U-R-Y.  I live at

22 1331 Ridge Place, S.E.  I'm a few blocks from
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1 the establishment in question, but I am the

2 President of the Fairlawn Citizens

3 Association.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry to

5 interrupt you.  What did you say your address

6 was?  How close to the establishment?

7             MR. PRESBURY:  1331 --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I got

9 that.  How close to the establishment?

10             MR. PRESBURY:  Probably eight or

11 nine blocks.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

13 you.

14             MR. PRESBURY:  But I have reason

15 to frequent that area.  I used to go to the

16 barbershop when it was there.  And I would

17 hear the barber talking about the

18 establishment and the petition for a B

19 License.  And as president of the citizens

20 association, I got an earful and I was quite

21 upset to say the least with the awarding of

22 the B License.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

334

1             There was some confusion about the

2 process.  Earlier I understand there were some

3 pictures entered into evidence.  I don't know

4 if there were any pictures of the front of the

5 building that showed where the placards were

6 placed, but I have taken pictures myself

7 because I stand about 6 foot 2.  There was a

8 placard, this is at the time of the B

9 petition, and again at the current petition.

10             There was a placard above my head,

11 which I could not read.  Another one about my

12 knee level and I got down on my knees to take

13 a picture of it and you can actually see my

14 silhouette in -- reflecting off the glass. 

15 This is -- that's one of the pictures I'm

16 pointing to the placard.

17             I'm supposed to read that and

18 understand when and where, what is going on. 

19 I'm quite sure that there has got to be

20 standards as to how placards are to be placed. 

21 Here is the -- oh, this was the earlier B

22 petition placard.
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1             Now, you can see the doorway and

2 you see the height at which the placard is

3 placed.  Who is supposed to read that?  I

4 don't know.  Here is the knee level placard. 

5 I don't know if that is Mr. -- well, that's --

6 I don't know if that is an employee or the

7 owner's husband, but you see it is about at

8 the height of his waist as he stands in the

9 doorway.

10             So I totally agree with the

11 testimony that has gone forward prior to

12 myself, that of Reverend Thompson, Ms. Akwei,

13 Commissioners, you know, Clark and Fuller.

14             The only thing I would add was

15 that there is actually another school in the

16 area, a middle school that is about a block

17 away from Anacostia High School, Kramer Middle

18 School that no one mentioned.  I had a

19 surprise one day, I was at the library and it

20 was about, I don't know, 3:15 or so and I was

21 leaving the library and I could see hoards of

22 kids racing up 18th Street.  And I guess the
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1 idea was who is going to get to the library

2 first, you know, probably to get access to the

3 computers.

4             You know, it was kind of scary to

5 see all these kids coming, because I thought

6 maybe, you know, some kid was being chased or

7 something, you know.  What can I say?

8             I meet at the library at least

9 twice a month on behalf of Fairlawn.  I also

10 frequent that area to deliver a newsletter. 

11 I see the dealers standing in the 20 --

12 Deborah's block.  I see the dealers.  It's

13 obvious.  I mean, who else is going to stand

14 out there on the corner, you know, in front of

15 those apartment buildings on Saturday morning

16 marking time?  I know what's up, you know.

17             I know about the dealings that go

18 on behind those apartment buildings that are

19 immediately adjacent to the establishment in

20 question.  I'm glad to see that there is some

21 new residents in those buildings because

22 probably, you know, they will be active in
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1 squashing any activity there in the alley.  It

2 seems to be a better, for lack of a better

3 term, class of people living there now.

4             They don't allow trash to

5 accumulate in their front yards the way the 

6 previous residents had.  

7             I'm just trying to think of what

8 else.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's okay

10 if that's it, I mean --

11             MR. PRESBURY:  I mean, the block

12 is --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- it's hard

14 to be the last one when everybody else has

15 said so much.

16             MR. PRESBURY:  -- Good Hope Road,

17 you know, it used to be a commercial corridor. 

18 I don't consider it a commercial corridor. 

19 It's a social service corridor.  We've got a

20 women's shelter.  We've got SOME.  We've got

21 the Good Hope Institute, Methadone Clinic. 

22 We've got CSOSA.  We've got the UPO, Anacostia
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1 Service Center.  We've got Bread for the City.

2             I delivered newsletters in the

3 1800 Block up to the 2400 Block of Good Hope

4 Road and I don't know how many of those

5 households are group homes or other, not

6 halfway houses, but group homes for lack of a

7 better term, but I believe there are several.

8             It's hard to get reports on

9 exactly what is where, because each agency has

10 its own, but in visiting some of these homes

11 for whatever reason I have to visit them, I

12 can't remember right now, but it's obvious you

13 see the people there and you know that okay,

14 somebody must be here supervising this crew of

15 people.  And there are several houses like

16 that.

17             You have homes where people

18 literally don't sit on their porches, but

19 someone is there.  People are living there. 

20 It is inhabited.  That's building a sense of

21 community.  It's definitely a neighborhood in

22 transition.  The folks who moved in in the
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1 '70s, you know, as those properties became

2 available from the flight, they are seniors

3 now.  Many of them are dying and properties

4 are turning over.

5             The neighborhood is changing.  In

6 my own block, they have a higher concentration

7 and I don't know by household, but when I

8 consider over the years and I have been there

9 27 years now, it's definitely a higher, more

10 voucher families, less concerned about the

11 upkeep of the property.

12             You just look at the block.  If

13 you saw pictures, you know, 25 years ago

14 versus now, it's different.  We don't need

15 another liquor store.  We just don't need it. 

16 And I would love to have been a part of the

17 protest in the B License, but, you know, there

18 was some confusion about the schedules and

19 that sort of fell through the cracks.

20             But I'm here tonight and I'll

21 entertain any questions.  Thank you.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.
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1 Lee, do you have any?

2             MR. LEE:  No questions.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

4 Members?  Mr. Short?

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Thank you

6 again for your testimony.

7             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  This is a question

9 that I meant to ask earlier to someone else,

10 but now since you have said you have been on

11 Ridge Road --

12             MR. PRESBURY:  Ridge, R-I-D-G-E.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  -- I'm very

14 familiar with it.  Let's say this, so 27 years

15 ago, it was a different community.  And it was

16 then Ward 6, if I'm not mistaken.

17             MR. PRESBURY:  True.

18             MS. CLARK:  It was.

19             MR. PRESBURY:  It was.

20             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  And when you had

22 the Council Member from Ward 6, it was a
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1 little different than your Ward Member from

2 Ward 8.  Let me ask you this.  What did you --

3 what years did you see the see the decline?

4             MR. PRESBURY:  The --

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Using Ward 6 and

6 Ward 8.

7             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes.  The decline

8 is -- there was no marked change.  It was

9 gradual over time, but what I noticed is, and

10 I'm trying not to be, you know, one of these

11 statistics also, as people get older, they

12 leave the area either voluntarily or they pass

13 away.  And the children who inherit the

14 property either -- well, more often than not,

15 they rent it out.

16             And whereas when we moved into the

17 area, there was a lot of young kids.  My

18 daughter became one of them.  A lot of young

19 kids.  Today, there is not nearly as many

20 young kids, but that's probably -- you know,

21 if these families remain, we will see a new

22 crop of young kids, but back then we didn't
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1 have fighting in the street, you know.

2             I mean, if we had fighting in the

3 street, it might have been, you know, middle

4 school aged kids, teenagers.  Today, we

5 actually have adults fighting in the street. 

6 You know, and there is households that we just

7 know that it's a matter of time before they

8 are in conflict, because they are always in

9 conflict.

10             How do you live like that?  I

11 don't know.  

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Let's get the focus

13 back again on this A, B Licenses.

14             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  And so I won't

16 prolong this any longer.  We have been here

17 for quite a while.

18             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  And thank you, you

20 know, everybody who has testified here

21 regardless.

22             The question was asked by one of
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1 my coworkers here about your opinion about the

2 A License and the situation in your community

3 now.  How would you sum it up?  And you are

4 speaking for the Anacostia Community Civic

5 Association?

6             MR. PRESBURY:  Fairlawn.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Fairlawn.

8             MR. PRESBURY:  Citizens

9 Association.  And mind you, Fairlawn was one

10 of the last communities to integrate east of

11 the river.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  I know.  I remember

13 the swimming pool.

14             MR. PRESBURY:  We're talking late

15 -- yes, yes.  

16             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Are you that

17 old?

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Oh, yes.

19             MR. PRESBURY:  We have a, for lack

20 of a better term I would say, lost generation. 

21 A generation that never grew up and in no way

22 should have -- should be parenting children,
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1 but they are.

2             I heard earlier that most of the

3 people who loiter are young people, but some

4 of them are adults, because I remember them

5 when I tutored at Ketcham, you know, almost 30

6 years ago and some of them are, you know,

7 unemployed, hanging out because, you know,

8 they come home and --

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Where is Ketcham?

10             MR. PRESBURY:  Ketcham is at 15th

11 and Good Hope Road.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  So it's very close

13 also?

14             MR. PRESBURY:  It's a block away

15 from the disaster at 16th and Good Hope Road. 

16 And well, I'll put it this way, the ready

17 access to alcohol is not going to enhance our

18 neighborhood, that's the shortest way I can

19 put it.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.  That's

21 all I have.  I don't want to drag this any

22 longer.  Thank you, Madam Chair.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

345

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

2 other questions?  Mr. Alberti?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Presbury, I'm

4 sort of a fact-oriented person, so forgive me

5 for -- thank you for coming and thank you for

6 your testimony.

7             So my questions are going to be

8 kind of dry here.

9             MR. PRESBURY:  That's all right.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Before I say

11 that, I think that Mr. Short expressed some

12 optimism for granting this and I share that

13 optimism.  I think that in 10 years you are

14 going to see a lot differently.  Hopefully,

15 you feel a lot differently about this

16 neighborhood.  The potential is there.

17             Anyway, let's -- I'm optimistic. 

18 Hopefully you can remain optimistic.  But

19 let's move on from there.  So but I want to go

20 back.  You said something about this is a

21 social service avenue or something like that. 

22 All right.  So let's actually get the facts
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1 down.  You seem to know the area.

2             What are the social service

3 organizations and who do they serve?  Can you

4 run them down for me?

5             MR. PRESBURY:  All right.  Let me

6 try.  Let's start in the 1200 Block of Good

7 Hope Road.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

9             MR. PRESBURY:  There is Calvary

10 Women's Shelter.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

12             MR. PRESBURY:  I think they were

13 originally in Northwest, but the rent got too

14 high or, you know, maybe the property lines

15 were too -- I forget the reason.  They once

16 told us why they were moving.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

18             MR. PRESBURY:  Okay.  Then, let's

19 see, 1200 Block, okay, the young people's

20 center that's gone, but that was in the 1200

21 Block.  Then we go up to -- we have ARTS,

22 which is Small Business Enhancement.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right, but that's

2 not really social services.

3             MR. PRESBURY:  No, no.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.

5             MR. PRESBURY:  In the next block,

6 1300 Block there is the Good Hope Institute,

7 which is methadone.  And if you come out there

8 in the morning, you will see a parade of

9 people.  You would think that there was a

10 major employer in the neighborhood with the

11 parade of people.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm aware of what

13 it can be like.  I have seen that --

14             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- in other

16 places.

17             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes.  In the next

18 block, let's see, we have CSOSA, which, you

19 know, that's very -- it's hardly recognizable,

20 you know, I don't have to have -- report to no

21 parole officer.

22             And let's see that block after
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1 Minnesota Avenue, there is Bread for the City

2 and almost across the street from Bread for

3 the City is the UPO Anacostia Center.  And --

4             MS. CLARK:  Next door.

5             MR. PRESBURY:  -- where is SOME? 

6 I --

7             MS. CLARK:  SOME is --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  No

9 coaching.  Okay?

10             MR. PRESBURY:  I don't know --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm familiar with

12 SOME.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think it is

15 actually in the 1600 Block.  I think it's in

16 the 1600 or 1700 Block.

17             MR. PRESBURY:  Okay.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it's right in

19 there.

20             MR. PRESBURY:  But when you

21 consider those locations, juxtapose them with

22 businesses, commercial businesses, it's about
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1 the same number.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Okay. 

3 And I'm familiar with that.  I realize that. 

4 So but I am not familiar with what does UPO

5 stand for?

6             MR. PRESBURY:  United Planning

7 Organization.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, United

9 Planning Organization.  Well, who do they

10 serve there?

11             PARTICIPANT:  The food stamps.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Whoa, whoa, whoa,

13 whoa, wait.  Wait.

14             MR. PRESBURY:  They do --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We need just only

16 the witness to testify.

17             MR. PRESBURY:  -- United Planning

18 Organization, you can go there for skills

19 training.  You can go there for -- there are

20 opportunities to, I guess, go to pick your own

21 type farms, things like that. They operate

22 mainly on grants and donations.  They are a
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1 conduit for social services.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So they

3 facilitate people, how do I want to say,

4 finding help through social services?

5             MR. PRESBURY:  Finding social

6 services and improving their skills and

7 employment habits or work habits --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

9             MR. PRESBURY:  -- so that they are

10 more employable and can be self-sustaining.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So I'm

12 going to ask you the same question I asked

13 everyone else, well, two other witnesses.  I

14 mean, I hear you saying it's all or nothing. 

15 We shouldn't have any more liquor stores.  But

16 do you think there is anything that -- any

17 restrictions that can be put on the liquor

18 store that would satisfy you to allow them to

19 enter your neighborhood?

20             MR. PRESBURY:  Well, let me back

21 up.  I have had to deal with addiction in my

22 own life and I realize that everybody -- you
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1 know, no one is quite the same.  We like to

2 think of people as being equal, but we are

3 not.  And we have different susceptibilities.

4             And I knew that I needed to stop

5 drinking, so I did, because the drinking only

6 led to other things and I couldn't go on, you

7 know, doing the other things, too.  So I don't

8 like to think of myself as my brother's

9 keeper, but the reality is some people need

10 help.

11             And there is a scripture that says

12 if eating meat offends your brother, don't eat

13 meat, you know.  So we don't need another

14 liquor store.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I got you.

16             MR. PRESBURY:  There is plenty of

17 poison to go around.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So just

19 one last thing, I want to thank you and the

20 other volunteers.  I mean the ANCs need people

21 like you as well as we need commissioners to

22 be active in the community.  So thank you all
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1 for your service.

2             MR. PRESBURY:  Thank you.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

4 Rodriguez?

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Mr. Presbury,

6 you know, it is late, but, you know, I'm new

7 on this Board and I have never heard such

8 compelling testimony about a place in our city

9 that needs to much attention.  And there is

10 two rivers in the area that are going to be a

11 great hope for -- the Anacostia River and the

12 Potomac as they come together.

13             People are looking at great hope

14 for Anacostia.  There is a renaissance in

15 Anacostia.  Although Ward 7 has a 15.5

16 unemployment rate and Ward 8 has an 18.2

17 unemployment rate, people are now looking at

18 Anacostia, that area, as possibly the last

19 bastian for development.

20             I have been reading also that the

21 people in Anacostia now are very particular

22 now about what goes on in those neighborhoods. 
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1 And I heard some of that testimony today.  I

2 think Ms. Fuller mentioned it that people are

3 very concerned now.  They don't want to just

4 take everything that, you know, is given to

5 them.  They want to be very particular about

6 the sense of community.  You mentioned sense

7 of community.

8             And so I think there is great hope

9 for Good Hope Road.  And so I just -- there

10 is.  And so Martin Luther King Avenue can be

11 a shining avenue that will bring economic

12 development.  So there is a lot of new --

13 there is intelligence there, right there in

14 the people and it is a matter of unlocking

15 those creative energies that people have

16 longed to invest.

17             And there is a lot of investment

18 going on in Anacostia that is coming, but the

19 greatest investment, people like you and Ms.

20 Clark, Ms. Fuller and some of the others have

21 already made.  Thank you.

22             MR. PRESBURY:  Oh, thank you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

2 other Board questions?  Yes, questions based

3 on Board questions, Ms. Clark?  Do you have a

4 question?

5               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

6             MS. CLARK:  How many people in

7 Fairlawn, your membership?  It's a big

8 membership.

9             MR. PRESBURY:  Oh, currently we

10 have about 240 paid members.

11             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

12             MR. PRESBURY:  I would say

13 probably half of the membership are seniors,

14 retirees and another third are middle age

15 people, you know, who are working.  Probably

16 60 percent of the membership are homeowners. 

17 It might actually be higher.  The association

18 has been around for a while and many of these

19 members have been members of the association

20 for a good long period.

21             I have only been the president for

22 the past five years, but my predecessor
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1 probably served about 10 years.

2             MS. CLARK:  Longer than that.

3             MR. PRESBURY:  12 years at least.

4             MS. CLARK:  Longer than that.

5             MR. PRESBURY:  Yes.  So --

6             MS. CLARK:  President for --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.

8             MS. CLARK:  That's all I wanted,

9 just to --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you know

11 what, I just want to follow-up on that a

12 little bit.  Did this establishment present at

13 a meeting before your -- it's a citizens

14 association, right?

15             MR. PRESBURY:  No.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No?

17             MR. PRESBURY:  When -- we briefly

18 discussed it at a couple of meetings.  At the

19 first meeting, I made it clear that if we

20 discuss it, we could not take a vote, because

21 per the ABRA Guidelines, we have to invite the

22 applicant with at least 10 days prior.  And so
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1 the applicant has to be present when we are

2 discussing them and if we are to take a vote

3 on them.

4             And we just didn't have time.  It

5 didn't work out that way.  It's -- when you

6 meet once a month, it's kind of hard to get

7 everyone on the same page.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

9 like a board who discusses this or do you just

10 meet as the whole citizens association?

11             MR. PRESBURY:  No.  Say that

12 again, please.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, when

14 you are talking about meeting to discuss it,

15 do you -- your are meeting the whole citizens

16 association or is there like a board, you

17 know?

18             MR. PRESBURY:  The whole citizens

19 association.  We have discussed it in the

20 board also, but again, no vote.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

22             MR. PRESBURY:  Because the
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1 applicant isn't present.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So are you

3 speaking in your personal capacity or you are

4 speaking that, you know, you are representing

5 them, but there wasn't an official vote?

6             MR. PRESBURY:  There wasn't an

7 official vote.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             MR. PRESBURY:  But I know the

10 sentiment.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. PRESBURY:  Because I'm hearing

13 it all the time.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MR. PRESBURY:  What happened?  How

16 did they get the B License?  And I'm like ah,

17 I can't explain it, so, you know, what can I

18 say.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

20             MR. PRESBURY:  You have to talk to

21 Commissioner Clark.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  So I



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

358

1 just want to say --

2             MS. CLARK:  Throw me under the

3 bus.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- that if

5 there is any question as to understand what

6 you need to do in order to be able to

7 represent before this Board that you have

8 taken an official vote, maybe you don't have

9 a question, but if you do before the next one

10 comes up, feel free to contact our General

11 Counsel, Ms. Jenkins.

12             MR. PRESBURY:  I would --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you have

14 any questions, so that you don't miss any

15 deadlines or whatever.

16             MR. PRESBURY:  Can I ask a

17 question?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, that's

19 what I'm saying.

20             MR. PRESBURY:  I can't ask a

21 question --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not
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1 saying that if you want to --

2             MR. PRESBURY:  -- of the Board? 

3 Okay.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- answer

5 here.  I'm saying the appropriate forum is our

6 General Counsel.

7             MR. PRESBURY:  Okay.  

8             MS. CLARK:  Ms. Jenkins.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Jenkins. 

10 Okay.  

11             MR. PRESBURY:  All right.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, Mr.

13 Berman is here and he will actually be able to

14 answer a question if you have one tonight.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Afterwards.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Off the

17 record.

18             MR. PRESBURY:  Sure.  Okay.  Thank

19 you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Off this

21 record.  Okay.  I just was noticing that, you

22 know, you may have missed a couple of
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1 deadlines and stuff and I just wanted to make

2 sure that for any future cases, that you are

3 okay and understand it.

4             Okay.  Any -- I'm sorry, did you

5 have any other questions?  Okay.  Thank you

6 very much.

7             MR. PRESBURY:  Thank you.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We appreciate

9 your hanging in and --

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very

11 much.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- speaking

13 to us.

14             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

16 does that conclude your witnesses?

17             MS. CLARK:  (No audible answer.)

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now,

19 did you have exhibits that you wanted to offer

20 for admission into evidence?

21             MS. CLARK:  Other than what was

22 turned in, the --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  With your

2 PIF?  Other than what was turned in with your

3 PIF?

4             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which are the

6 crime stats and a petition by citizens

7 against?

8             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

10 objection to those?

11             MR. LEE:  Objection.  Did we

12 discuss the crime stats?  Even the Lieutenant

13 not only have that information, the official,

14 so --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Even he what?

16             MR. LEE:  The Lieutenant who

17 testified about it, I was just asking him to

18 recognize this information and he doesn't say

19 yes, so I just suggest to strike this

20 evidence.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Clark?

22             MS. CLARK:  Excuse me.  What you--
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1 the information that I got, I got from his

2 office.  That was emailed to me.

3             MR. LEE:  But I asked him.

4             MS. CLARK:  And that little form

5 you had was something different.  I don't know

6 what that was you had.  I didn't see it.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

8 saying that your exhibit is different from--

9             MR. LEE:  That's the pretrial

10 form.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a

12 second.  Ms. Clark, are you saying that your

13 exhibit --

14             MS. CLARK:  I think his is

15 different than ours.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- is

17 different than what Mr. Lee was asking him

18 about?

19             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

21 right?

22             MR. LEE:  I got this one.  This is
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1 an email from --

2             MS. CLARK:  Oh, that's the same

3 one.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MS. CLARK:  That's the one I got

6 from Lieutenant Royal.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you tell

8 us anything more about what this is?

9             MS. CLARK:  These were the stats

10 that I had requested from the Commander which

11 he assigned to Royal, sent it.  It's his PSA. 

12 And it gave us -- it ran from, I think, 8/13

13 through 11/14.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Okay.  

15             MS. CLARK:  And these were the

16 official stats that I got from --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  His office. 

18 Which was -- what's the office, of MPD?

19             MS. CLARK:  Yes, ma'am.  I can

20 show you on my phone the email that I got from

21 him.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you
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1 identify it any further?  I mean, MPD.  Do you

2 know what office at MPD?

3             MS. CLARK:  It came from --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Lieutenant?

5             MS. CLARK:  -- Lieutenant Royal's

6 office.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 what did you say that the Lieutenant couldn't

9 do that would disqualify this from admission

10 into evidence?

11             MR. LEE:  The reason why I didn't

12 ask about this stuff is he doesn't recognize

13 this one as official.  So I just stop

14 questioning to him.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sorry.  Could

16 you say that again?

17             MR. LEE:  The reason why I stopped

18 asking question to Lieutenant at the time that

19 my first question was do you recognize it,

20 this one from your office, your department? 

21 And he doesn't say anything about it.  He is

22 not sure about it, so that's why I didn't
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1 worry about this information.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

3             MR. LEE:  So I didn't have a

4 chance to talk about this one because of that.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, you did

6 have a chance.  You just didn't get --

7             MR. LEE:  He said that it doesn't

8 come from my office, so I --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I am

10 going to admit it and we will give it the

11 weight that it deserves.  I know that it was

12 referenced at the hearing and I know he didn't

13 say a lot about it, but it was referenced. 

14 And your testimony is it was -- came

15 officially from MPD.  Okay.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I ask a

17 question --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

19 a --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- about this?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I mean, I'm
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1 curious.  I mean, we are saying -- we are

2 hearing that this came -- we have two pages

3 here.  We are hearing that it came officially

4 from MPD.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Pages?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But there is a

7 different format on the two pages.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I only have--

9 oh, okay.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, the first

11 page lists a date and time in the first

12 column.  And the second page lists the date

13 and time sort of in the one, two, three, four,

14 fifth column.  I mean, why?  What's the

15 difference here?  What's going on?

16             MS. CLARK:  That's the way it came

17 in the email.  The information came and then

18 we had to maneuver to get it together, so you

19 could -- it would run together, because when

20 I printed it off, it looked like this.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So this is

22 just your --
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1             MS. CLARK:  See what I'm saying?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- attempt to

3 print it off.  Okay.  So this represents --

4             MS. CLARK:  Printed it off.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What did you

6 request?  Just exactly what did you request

7 from the police department?

8             MS. CLARK:  I requested the crime

9 stats from that area.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  From that area,

11 that area being?  I'm just trying to get this

12 down in the record.

13             MS. CLARK:  Okay.  In the area --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not trying to

15 argue.  I'm just trying to clarify what it is

16 for the record.

17             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I understand.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

19             MS. CLARK:  I understand.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

21             MS. CLARK:  In the area of Good

22 Hope Deli, which encompasses Good Hope Road,
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1 18th Street, 19th --

2             MR. LEE:  No.

3             MS. CLARK:  -- sort of like a

4 circle, like he had on the -- over there.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what

6 parameters did you give him in terms of

7 addresses?

8             MS. CLARK:  I didn't give him

9 anything.  He knew exactly what I needed.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So he chose?  He

11 chose them.  All right.  

12             MS. CLARK:  Right.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

14             MS. CLARK:  So it was like the

15 1700 Block of Good Hope, the 1900 Block of

16 Good Hope, the 1600 Block of U, 1700 Block --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I can see

18 that here.  Did you give him the specified

19 time period?

20             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I did.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And what was that

22 time period?
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1             MS. CLARK:  That ran from, I

2 think, 11/13 or 8/13.  8/13/2013 through --

3 actually, I asked for a year.  He gave me a

4 little more than a year.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  8/13 through 9/14

6 or something like that?

7             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  9/12.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I just

12 wanted to establish that for the record. 

13 Great.  Thank you.

14             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

17 that's Exhibit No. 1, Protestant's Exhibit No.

18 1 is admitted.

19             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

20             document was marked as Protestant

21             Exhibit No. 1 for identification

22             and was received into evidence.)
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

2 the Citizens Against Good Hope --

3             MS. CLARK:  Deli Class A.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- Deli Class

5 A, how many pages is that?

6             MS. CLARK:  There was only one

7 page.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One.  Okay. 

9 I wanted to make sure we had all the pages. 

10 All right.  

11             MR. LEE:  No objection.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No objection. 

13 Okay.  So that is admitted as well.

14             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

15             document was marked as Protestant

16             Exhibit No. 2 for identification

17             and was received into evidence.)

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So if

19 that completes everybody's submission of

20 evidence, we can move to closing arguments. 

21 Mr. Lee?

22             MR. LEE:  Yes.  Closing?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Closing.

2             MR. LEE:  All right.  Thank you. 

3 As we heard today, the establishment has been

4 well-maintained without any violation history

5 before.  So we couldn't find any ABC-related

6 issue and haven't had any litter, loitering or

7 any other activities or any crime.

8             So there is no matter speaking of

9 crime and the establishment, applicant of the

10 establishment, so it is mere speculation that

11 granting a license will related to more

12 crimes, that's mere speculation.

13             Besides our presence of alcohol

14 will not encourage neighbors to engage in any

15 illegal activities and underage drinking.

16             So we strongly believe that

17 granting the application will not create a

18 more problem for the community.  I merely cite

19 the D.C. Title 25 3128 which state "The Board

20 shall determine on a case-by-case basis in

21 making this determination, the Board shall

22 consider the overall characteristics of the
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1 area, including population, density and

2 general commercial and related activities."

3             Granting the application is proper

4 and will not detrimentally effect the

5 community.  Thank you very much.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

7 you. Ms. Clark?

8             MR. LEE:  Thank you.

9             MS. CLARK:  First, I would like to

10 say that I drink alcoholic beverages sometimes

11 myself.  I'm not against drinking, to make

12 that clear.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What did you

14 say?

15             MS. CLARK:  I said I drink

16 alcoholic beverages myself, so --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

18             MS. CLARK:  -- I'm not -- I want

19 to make that clear, that's all.  I have no

20 prejudice against drinking.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just don't ask

22 for a show of hands.
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1             MS. CLARK:  And the late Honorable

2 Marion S. Barry, himself, was -- actually

3 signed my petition and he also was going to

4 introduce a bill for a moratorium on liquor

5 stores in Ward 8.  I mean, he had realized

6 that that's a big problem.

7             And we -- ANCs are supposed to

8 have great weight.  We are asking that our

9 great weight be considered.  We are not

10 against the deli, but the point of it is that

11 we don't need any more liquor stores in Ward

12 8.  And I think the testimony from most of the

13 witnesses have made it clear.

14             And again, I state in closing, we

15 don't need any more liquor stores in Ward 8.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you very much.  I think we have had a very

18 full hearing and we have heard what you all

19 had to say.

20             I'm going to close the record now. 

21 That means we are not going to accept any more

22 evidence on this case. 
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1             I am going to ask you a question

2 that relates to a right you have under the

3 law.  If you don't understand it, you can let

4 me know.  Basically, under the law, you have

5 a right to file proposed findings of facts and

6 conclusions of law, based on the evidence that

7 has been presented in this case or you can

8 waive your right to do so.

9             It's like a legal brief that you

10 would file.  You would get a copy of the

11 transcript and from that transcript you would

12 go through it and present to the Board in

13 writing what you want the Board to find as to

14 the facts in this case that support your side. 

15 And then you would present legal conclusions

16 based on the law that you think the Board

17 should draw in your favor.

18             And we don't need it, but if you

19 want to do it, you can.  Otherwise, what

20 happens is the Board and the General Counsel,

21 we go through the transcript and we consider

22 the evidence and we make our own
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1 determinations without the help of the

2 parties, but based on the record.

3             And that is the norm, but you have

4 a right, if you want to file something in

5 writing.  So do you have any preference, at

6 this point?  Do you understand what I was --

7             MR. LEE:  We will waive for 90

8 days.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You will

10 waive or you will what?

11             MR. LEE:  90 days.  

12             MS. CLARK:  He is waiving.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, so if we

14 don't, we would be issuing a decision on this

15 case within 90 days from now, unless you all

16 say you want to do that submission, in which

17 case the 90 days would start to run after your

18 submissions.

19             MS. CLARK:  90 days.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

21             MS. CLARK:  We will wait for your

22 decision.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

2 are going to waive your right to file these

3 findings of facts and conclusions of law?

4             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And,

6 Mr. Lee, you as well?  What?

7             MR. LEE:  (No audible answer.)

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you going

9 to waive your right to make that kind of

10 filing?

11             MR. LEE:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

13 right.  So the parties waive their right to do

14 so.  Most parties do waive this right.  You

15 are not putting in any more evidence, so,

16 okay.

17             Now, the last thing that we are

18 going to do is the Board is going to take a

19 vote to deliberate on this case in closed

20 session.

21             As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

22 Beverage Control Board for the District of
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1 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

2 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

3 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting

4 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

5 our counsel on Case No. 14-PRO-00074, Good

6 Hope Deli & Market, located at 1736 Good Hope

7 Road, S.E., per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open

8 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, and

9 deliberating upon this case for the reasons

10 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

11 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.

12             Is there a second?

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Second.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short has

15 seconded the motion.  I'll now take a roll

16 call vote on the motion before us now that it

17 has been seconded.

18             Mr. Brooks?

19             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.
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1 Rodriguez?

2             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I agree.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

4 agrees.

5             Mr. Short?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It appears

8 that the motion has passed by a 5-0-0 vote.

9             I hereby give notice that the ABC

10 Board will hold this  aforementioned closed

11 meeting in the ABC Board conference room and

12 issue a decision within 90 days.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Within 90 days.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That

15 concludes this hearing.  Thank you all very

16 much.  Have a good and safe --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you all.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you all.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- holiday.

20             (Whereupon, the Protest Hearing in

21 the above-entitled matter was concluded at

22 9:59 p.m.)
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